MARINEMAX INC Form DEF 14A December 10, 2010

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, DC 20549 SCHEDULE 14A (Rule 14a-101) SCHEDULE 14A INFORMATION Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No.)

Filed by the Registrant b Filed by a Party other than the Registrant o Check the appropriate box:

- o Preliminary Proxy Statement
- o Confidential, for use of the Commission only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
- b Definitive Proxy Statement
- o Definitive Additional Materials
- o Soliciting Material Pursuant to §240.14a-12

MarineMax, Inc.

(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if Other Than the Registrant) Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):

þ No fee required.

- o Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.
 - 1) Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:
 - 2) Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:
 - 3) Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
 - 4) Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
 - 5) Total fee paid:

- o Fee paid previously with preliminary materials:
- o Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.
 - 1) Amount Previously Paid:
 - 2) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:
 - 3) Filing Party:
 - 4) Date Filed:

MARINEMAX, INC. NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS January 19, 2011

An Annual Meeting of Stockholders of MarineMax, Inc., a Delaware corporation, will be held at 8:00 a.m., local time, on Wednesday, January 19, 2011, at our principal executive offices located at 18167 U.S. Highway 19 North, Suite 300, Clearwater, Florida 33764 for the following purposes:

1. To elect two directors, each to serve for a three-year term expiring in 2014.

2. To approve our 2011 Stock-Based Compensation Plan.

3. To approve our Incentive Compensation Program so as to take advantage of the benefits of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code.

4. To ratify the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as the independent auditor of our company for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2011.

5. To transact such other business as may properly come before the meeting or any adjournment thereof.

The foregoing items of business are more fully described in the proxy statement accompanying this notice.

Only stockholders of record at the close of business on November 30, 2010 are entitled to notice of and to vote at the meeting.

All stockholders are cordially invited to attend the meeting and vote in person. To assure your representation at the meeting, however, we urge you to vote by proxy as promptly as possible over the Internet or by phone as instructed in the Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials or, if you receive paper copies of the proxy materials by mail, you can also vote by mail by following the instructions on the proxy card. You may vote in person at the meeting even if you have previously returned a proxy.

Sincerely,

Michael H. McLamb Secretary

Clearwater, Florida December 10, 2010

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| PROXY STATEMENT VOTING AND OTHER MATTERS | 1 |
|--|-----|
| ELECTION OF DIRECTORS | 4 |
| CORPORATE GOVERNANCE | 6 |
| COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS | 10 |
| EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION | 15 |
| SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE | 15 |
| GRANTS OF PLAN-BASED AWARDS | 17 |
| OUTSTANDING EQUITY AWARDS AT FISCAL YEAR-END | 18 |
| OPTION EXERCISES AND STOCK VESTING | 19 |
| EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION | 26 |
| CERTAIN TRANSACTIONS AND RELATIONSHIPS | 27 |
| COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT | 27 |
| COMPENSATION COMMITTEE INTERLOCKS AND INSIDER PARTICIPATION | 27 |
| DIRECTOR COMPENSATION | 27 |
| REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE | 29 |
| SECTION 16(a) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE | 29 |
| SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS, DIRECTORS, AND OFFICERS | 30 |
| PROPOSAL TO APPROVE THE 2011 STOCK-BASED COMPENSATION PLAN | 33 |
| PROPOSAL TO APPROVE OUR INCENTIVE COMPENSATION PROGRAM AS TO TAKE | |
| ADVANTAGE OF THE BENEFITS OF SECTION 162(m) OF THE INTERNAL REVENUE CODE | 42 |
| RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT AUDITOR | 44 |
| DEADLINE FOR RECEIPT OF STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS | 45 |
| OTHER MATTERS | 45 |
| Appendix A Material Features of 2011 Stock-Based Compensation Plan | A-1 |
| Appendix B MarineMax, Inc. 2011 Stock-Based Compensation Plan | B-1 |

MARINEMAX, INC. 18167 U.S. Highway 19 North, Suite 300 Clearwater, Florida 33764

PROXY STATEMENT

VOTING AND OTHER MATTERS

General

The accompanying proxy is solicited on behalf of MarineMax, Inc., a Delaware corporation, by our Board of Directors for use at our Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held at 8:00 a.m. on Wednesday, January 19, 2011, or at any adjournment thereof, for the purposes set forth in this proxy statement and in the accompanying notice. The meeting will be held at our principal executive offices located at 18167 U.S. Highway 19 North, Suite 300, Clearwater, Florida 33764.

In accordance with rules adopted by the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC, that allow companies to furnish their proxy materials over the Internet, we are mailing a Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials instead of a paper copy of our proxy statement and our 2010 Annual Report to most of our stockholders. The Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials contains instructions on how to access those documents and vote over the Internet. The Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials also contains instructions on how to request a paper copy of our proxy materials, including our proxy statement, our 2010 Annual Report, and a form of proxy card. We believe this process will allow us to provide our stockholders the information they need in a more timely manner, while reducing the environmental impact and lowering our costs of printing and delivering the proxy materials.

These proxy solicitation materials were first distributed on or about December 10, 2010 to all stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting.

Record Date and Outstanding Shares

Stockholders of record at the close of business on November 30, 2010 are entitled to notice of and to vote at the meeting. On the record date, there were issued and outstanding 23,064,673 shares of our common stock. Each holder of common stock voting at the meeting, either in person or by proxy, may cast one vote per share of common stock held on all matters to be voted on at the meeting.

If, on November 30, 2010, your shares were registered directly in your name with our transfer agent, American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, then you are a stockholder of record. As a stockholder of record, you may vote in person at the meeting. Alternatively, you may vote over the Internet as described above. Whether or not you plan to attend the meeting, we urge you to fill out and return the enclosed proxy card or vote by proxy over the telephone or on the Internet as instructed on the enclosed proxy card to ensure your vote is counted. Even if you have submitted a proxy

before the meeting, you may still attend the meeting and vote in person.

If, on November 30, 2010, your shares were held in an account at a brokerage firm, bank, or similar organization, then you are the beneficial owner of shares held in street name and these proxy materials are being forwarded to you by that organization. The organization holding your account is considered the stockholder of record for purposes of voting at the meeting. As a beneficial owner, you have the right to direct your broker, bank, or other nominee on how to vote the shares in your account. You should have received voting instructions with these proxy materials from that organization rather than from us. You should follow the instructions provided by that organization to submit your vote. You are also invited to attend the meeting. However, since you are not the

stockholder of record, you may not vote your shares in person at the meeting unless you obtain a legal proxy from the broker, bank, or other nominee that holds your shares giving you the right to vote the shares at the meeting.

Quorum

The presence, in person or by proxy, of the holders of a majority of the total number of shares entitled to vote constitutes a quorum for the transaction of business at the meeting.

Required Votes

Assuming that a quorum is present, the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast is required for the election of the nominees for a three-year term expiring in 2014, to approve our 2011 Stock-Based Compensation Plan, to approve our Incentive Compensation Program so as to take advantage of the benefits of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code, and to ratify the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as the independent auditor of our company for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2011.

Votes cast by proxy or in person at the meeting will be tabulated by the election inspectors appointed for the meeting who will determine whether a quorum is present. The election inspectors will treat abstentions as shares that are present and entitled to vote for purposes of determining the presence of a quorum, but as unvoted for purposes of determining the approval of any matter submitted to the stockholders for a vote. If a broker indicates on the proxy that it does not have discretionary authority as to certain shares to vote on a particular matter, those shares will not be considered as present and entitled to vote with respect to that matter.

Voting of Proxies

When a proxy is properly executed and returned, the shares it represents will be voted at the meeting as directed. If no specification is indicated, the shares will be voted (1) for the election of the nominees for director set forth in this proxy statement, (2) for the proposal to approve our 2011 Stock-Based Compensation Plan, (3) for the proposal to approve our Incentive Compensation Program so as to take advantage of the benefits of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code, (4) for the proposal to ratify the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as the independent auditor of our company for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2011, and (5) as the persons specified in the proxy deem advisable on such other matters as may come before the meeting.

Broker Non-Votes and Abstentions

Brokers, banks, or other nominees that hold shares of common stock in street name for a beneficial owner of those shares typically have the authority to vote in their discretion if permitted by the stock exchange or other organization of which they are members. Brokers, banks, and other nominees are permitted to vote the beneficial owner s proxy in their own discretion as to certain routine proposals when they have not received instructions from the beneficial owner, such as the ratification of the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as the independent registered public accountant of our company for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2011. If a broker, bank, or other nominee votes such uninstructed shares for or against a routine proposal, those shares will be counted towards determining whether or not a quorum is present and are considered entitled to vote on the routine proposals. However, where a proposal is

non-routine, a broker, bank, or other nominee is not permitted to exercise its voting discretion on that proposal without specific instructions from the beneficial owner. These non-voted shares are referred to as broker non-votes when the nominee has voted on other non-routine matters with authorization or voted on routine matters. These shares will be counted towards determining whether or not a quorum is present, but will not be considered entitled to vote on the

non-routine proposals.

Please note that this year the rules regarding how brokers, banks, or other nominees may vote your shares have changed. As a result, brokers, banks, and other nominees may no longer use discretionary authority to vote shares on the election of directors, the proposal to approve our 2011 Stock-Based Compensation Plan, and the proposal to approve our Incentive Compensation Program so as to take advantage of the benefits of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code, if they have not received specific

instructions from their clients. For your vote to be counted in the above, you now will need to communicate your voting decisions to your broker, bank, or other nominee before the date of the meeting.

As provided in our bylaws, a majority of the votes cast means that the number of votes cast for a proposal exceeds the number of votes cast against that proposal. Because abstentions and broker non-votes do not represent votes cast for or against a proposal, broker non-votes and abstentions will have no effect on the proposal to elect directors, the proposal to approve our 2011 Stock-Based Compensation Plan, the proposal to approve our Incentive Compensation Program so as to take advantage of the benefits of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code, or the proposal to ratify the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as the independent auditor of our company for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2011, as each such proposal is determined by reference to the votes actually cast by the shares present or represented by proxy and entitled to vote.

In accordance with our Corporate Governance Guidelines, an incumbent candidate for director who does not receive the required votes for re-election is expected to tender his or her resignation to our Board of Directors. Our Board of Directors, or another duly authorized committee of our Board of Directors, will make a determination as to whether to accept or reject the tendered resignation generally within 90 days after certification of the election results of the stockholder vote. We will publicly disclose the decision regarding the tendered resignation and the rationale behind the decision in a filing of a Current Report on Form 8-K with the SEC.

Revocability of Proxies

Any stockholder giving a proxy may revoke the proxy at any time before its use by furnishing to us either a written notice of revocation or a duly executed proxy bearing a later date, or by attending the meeting and voting in person. Attendance at the meeting will not cause your previously granted proxy to be revoked unless you specifically so request.

Election Inspector

Votes cast by proxy or in person at the meeting will be tabulated by the election inspector appointed for the meeting, who will determine whether a quorum is present. The election inspector will treat broker non-votes and abstentions as shares that are present and entitled to vote for purposes of determining the presence of a quorum, and as described in the Broker Non-Votes and Abstentions section of this proxy statement for purposes of determining the approval of any matter submitted to the stockholders for a vote.

Solicitation

We will bear the cost of this solicitation. In addition, we may reimburse brokerage firms and other persons representing beneficial owners of shares for expenses incurred in forwarding solicitation materials to such beneficial owners. Proxies also may be solicited by certain of our directors and officers, personally or by telephone or e-mail, without additional compensation.

Annual Report and Other Matters

Our 2010 Annual Report on Form 10-K, which was made available to stockholders with or preceding this proxy statement, contains financial and other information about our company, but, except as indicated therein, is not incorporated into this proxy statement and is not to be considered a part of these proxy materials or subject to Regulations 14A or 14C or to the liabilities of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act. The information contained in the Compensation Committee Report and the Audit Committee Report shall not be deemed filed with the SEC or subject to Regulations 14A or 14C or to the liabilities of Section 18 of the

Exchange Act.

Through our website, www.marinemax.com, we make available free of charge all of our SEC filings, including our proxy statements, our annual reports on Form 10-K, our quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, and our current reports on Form 8-K, as well as Form 3, Form 4, and Form 5 reports of our directors, officers, and principal stockholders, together with amendments to these reports filed or furnished pursuant to Sections 13(a), 15(d), or 16 of the Exchange Act.

We will provide, without charge, a printed copy of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010 as filed with the SEC to each stockholder of record as of the record date that requests a copy in writing. Any exhibits listed in the Form 10-K report also will be furnished upon request at the actual expense incurred by us in furnishing such exhibits. Any such requests should be directed to our company s secretary at our executive offices set forth in this proxy statement.

PROPOSAL ONE

ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

Nominees

Our certificate of incorporation and bylaws provide that the number of directors shall be fixed from time to time by resolution of our Board of Directors. Presently, the number of directors is fixed at eight and that number of directors is divided into three classes, with one class standing for election each year for a three-year term. The Board of Directors has nominated Michael H. McLamb and Russell J. Knittel for election as Class I directors for three-year terms expiring in 2014 or until their respective successors have been elected and qualified.

Unless otherwise instructed, the proxy holders will vote the proxies received by them for each of the nominees named above. Messrs. McLamb and Knittel currently are directors of our company. In the event that any nominee is unable or declines to serve as a director at the time of the meeting, the proxies will be voted for any nominee designated by the current Board of Directors to fill the vacancy. It is not expected that the nominees will be unable or will decline to serve as directors.

The Board of Directors recommends a vote for the nominees named herein.

The following table sets forth certain information regarding our directors.

| Name | Age | Position |
|-----------------------|-----|---|
| William H. McGill Jr. | 66 | Chairman of the Board, President, Chief Executive Officer, and Director |
| Michael H. McLamb | 45 | Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer, |
| | | Secretary, and Director |
| Hilliard M. Eure III | 74 | Director(2) (3) (4) |
| John B. Furman | 66 | Director(1) (2) |
| Robert S. Kant | 66 | Director |
| Russell J. Knittel | 60 | Director(1) (2) |
| Joseph A. Watters | 69 | Director(1) (3) |
| Dean S. Woodman | 82 | Director(1) (2) (3) |

(1) Member of the Compensation Committee.

(2) Member of the Audit Committee.

(3) Member of Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee.

(4) Independent Lead Director

William H. McGill Jr. has served as the Chief Executive Officer of our company since January 1998 and as the Chairman of the Board and as a director of our company since March 1998. Mr. McGill served as President of our company from January 1998 until September 2000 and re-assumed that position in July 2002. Mr. McGill was the principal owner and president of Gulfwind USA, Inc. from 1973 until its merger with our company in March 1998. We believe Mr. McGill s service for more than 10 years as the Chief Executive Officer of our company, his intimate knowledge and experience with all aspects of the business, operations, opportunities, and challenges of our company, and his understanding of our culture, personnel, and strategies provide the requisite qualifications, skills, perspectives, and experiences that make him well qualified to serve on our Board of Directors.

| 1 | |
|---|--|
| 4 | |
| | |

Michael H. McLamb has served as Executive Vice President of our company since October 2002, as Chief Financial Officer since January 1998, as Secretary since April 1998, and as a director since November 2003. Mr. McLamb served as Vice President and Treasurer of our company from January 1998 until October 2002. Mr. McLamb, a certified public accountant, was employed by Arthur Andersen LLP from December 1987 to December 1997, serving most recently as a senior manager. We believe Mr. McLamb s long service as our Chief Financial Officer for more than 10 years, his knowledge of the financial and operational aspects of our business, and his experience in public accounting make him well qualified to serve on our Board of Directors.

Hilliard M. Eure III has served as a director of our company since December 2004. Mr. Eure was Managing Partner of the Tampa Bay office of KPMG (formerly Peat, Marwick, Mitchell & Co.) from July 1977 until 1993. From July 1968 until June 1977, he served as an Audit Partner in the Greensboro, North Carolina and Atlanta offices of KPMG. From 1993 until 2003, he was a consultant for several companies, including serving as President of a beverage retailing company. Since November 2009, he has served on the board of directors of USF Health Professions Conferencing Corporation, which is involved in the development of a Center for Advanced Medical Learning and Simulation. Mr. Eure previously served as a director of WCI Communities, Inc., a homebuilder whose stock was listed on the New York Stock Exchange. We believe Mr. Eure s long career in public accounting, his financial, business and accounting expertise, and his service as a public company director make him well qualified to serve on our Board of Directors.

John B. Furman has served as a director of our company since February 2003. Since leaving the practice of law in August 1998, Mr. Furman has served as a consultant to or an executive of a number of companies, including serving as the chief executive officer of two public companies, with his focus being on restructurings, business transactions, capital formation, and product commercialization. From February 2009 until December 2009, Mr. Furman was the President and Chief Executive Officer of Infinity Resources LLC, a privately held, environmental solutions company based in Scottsdale, Arizona that serves as a single-source provider of recycling programs. Mr. Furman served as President and Chief Executive Officer of GameTech International, Inc., a publicly traded company involved in interactive electronic bingo systems, from October 2004 until July 2005. Mr. Furman served as President and Chief Executive Officer and a director of Rural/Metro Corporation, a publicly held provider of emergency and fire protection services, from August 1998 until January 2000. Mr. Furman was a senior member of the law firm of O Connor, Cavanagh, Anderson, Killingsworth & Beshears, a professional association, from January 1983 until August 1998; he was Associate General Counsel of Waste Management, Inc., a New York Stock Exchange-listed provider of waste management services, from May 1977 until December 1983; and he was Vice President, Secretary, and General Counsel of the Warner Company, a New York Stock Exchange-listed company involved in industrial mineral extractions and processing, real estate development, and solid and chemical waste management, from November 1973 until April 1977. Mr. Furman is a director of Smith & Wesson Holding Corporation, one of the world s largest manufacturer of firearms, whose stock is listed on the Nasdaq Global Select Market. We believe Mr. Furman s experience as a chief executive officer and a consultant to multiple companies, his experience as a lawyer in private practice and for corporations, and his experience as a public company director provide the requisite qualifications, skills, perspectives, and experience that make him well qualified to serve on our Board of Directors.

Robert S. Kant has served as a director of our company since August 1998. Mr. Kant has been a principal shareholder of the law firm of Greenberg Traurig since September 1999. Prior to joining Greenberg Traurig, Mr. Kant was a senior member of the law firm of O Connor, Cavanagh, Anderson, Killingsworth & Beshears, a professional association, for more than 18 years. We believe Mr. Kant s more than 10 years of service to our company, his long legal career, his representation of numerous public companies, and his knowledge of corporate law and corporate governance make him well qualified to serve on our Board of Directors.

Russell J. Knittel has served as a director of our company since June 2009. Mr. Knittel has been since October 2010 the Interim President and Chief Executive Officer of Synaptics Incorporated, a leading worldwide developer and supplier of custom-designed human interface solutions that enable people to interact more easily and intuitively with a

wide variety of mobile computing, communications, entertainment, and other electronic devices and whose stock is listed on the Nasdaq Global Select Market. Mr. Knittel served as Executive Vice President of Synaptics from July 2007 until October 2010, as Chief Financial Officer and Secretary of Synaptics from April 2000 until September 2009, and as Chief Administrative Officer and Treasurer of Synaptics from November 2001 until

September 2009. Mr. Knittel served as Senior Vice President of Synaptics from November 2001 until being named Executive Vice President in July 2007. Mr. Knittel served as Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Probe Technology Corporation from May 1999 to March 2000. Mr. Knittel is a director of OCZ Technology Group, Inc., a leading provider of high-performance solid state drives and memory modules for computing devices and systems, whose stock is traded on the Nasdaq Capital Market. We believe Mr. Knittel s long service as an executive officer of Synaptics, his financial and operational experience, and his service as a public company director make him well qualified to serve on our Board of Directors.

Joseph A. Watters has served as a director of our company since October 2005. Mr. Watters is a private investor. Mr. Watters served as the Chairman of Oceania Cruises, a cruise line, from January 2003 to December 2007. Mr. Watters served as President and Chief Operating Officer of Crystal Cruises from 1994 to 2001. While at Crystal Cruises, Mr. Watters was a member of the International Council of Cruise Lines executive committee from 1999 to 2001 and Board of Directors from 1994 to 2001. He was also a member of the Cruise Line International Association s executive committee from 1995 to 1996 and management committee from 1994 to 2001. Prior to Crystal Cruises, Mr. Watters served as President and Owner of The Watters Group, President of Royal Viking Line from 1985 to 1989, and President of Princess Cruises from 1981 to 1985. Mr. Watters began his cruise line career with Princess Cruises in 1977. We believe that Mr. Watters senior management positions with leading companies in the cruise industry, his experience as an investor, and his service as a director of multiple companies provide the requisite qualifications, skills, perspectives, and experiences that make him well qualified to serve on our Board of Directors.

Dean S. Woodman has served as a director of our company since September 1999. Since July 1999, Mr. Woodman has served as a consultant to public and private companies specializing in financial assignments, private equity and debt placements, and mergers and acquisitions. Mr. Woodman was a Managing Director of ING Barings LLC (and its predecessor Furman Selz), an international investment banking firm, from July 1989 to June 1999 and a Managing Director in the investment banking group of Hambrecht & Quist from October 1984 to March 1988. Mr. Woodman was a founding partner of Robertson Colman Stephens & Woodman in 1978 and of Woodman, Kirkpatrick & Gilbreath in 1982. Previously, Mr. Woodman worked in the investment banking division of Merrill Lynch for 23 years, where he spent 16 years as director of West Coast corporate financing until 1978. Mr. Woodman serves as a director of Medallion Bank, a wholly owned subsidiary of Medallion Financial Corp., a publicly traded commercial finance company; a director of SciClone Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a publicly traded biotechnology company; and Chairman of Woodman Laboratories, Inc., a privately owned consumer products company. We believe Mr. Woodman s long career in investment banking, his experience as an investor in numerous public and private companies provide the requisite qualifications, skills, perspectives, and experiences that make him well qualified to serve on our Board of Directors.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

Director Independence

Our Board of Directors has determined, after considering all the relevant facts and circumstances, that Messrs. Eure, Furman, Knittel, Watters, and Woodman are independent directors, as independence is defined by the listing standards of the New York Stock Exchange, because they have no material relationship with us (either directly or as a partner, stockholder, or officer of an organization that has a relationship with us). Messrs. McGill and McLamb are employee directors, and Mr. Kant is a non-employee director.

Classification of our Board of Directors

Our Board of Directors is divided into three classes, with one class standing for election each year for a three-year term. At each annual meeting of stockholders, directors of a particular class will be elected for three-year terms to

Table of Contents

succeed the directors of that class whose terms are expiring. Messrs. McLamb and Knittel are Class I directors whose terms will expire at the meeting, but have been nominated by our Board of Directors for re-election for three year terms expiring in 2014. Messrs. McGill, Furman, and Kant are Class II directors whose terms will expire in

2012. Messrs. Eure, Watters, and Woodman are Class III directors whose terms will expire in 2013. There are no family relationships among any of our directors or executive officers.

Committee Charters, Corporate Governance, and Code of Ethics

Our Board of Directors has adopted charters for the Audit, Compensation, and Nominating/Corporate Governance Committees describing the authority and responsibilities delegated to each committee by our Board of Directors. Our Board of Directors has also adopted Corporate Governance Guidelines, a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, and a Code of Ethics for the CEO and Senior Financial Officers. We post on our website, at *www.MarineMax.com*, the charters of our Audit, Compensation, and Nominating/Corporate Governance Committees; our Corporate Governance Guidelines, Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, and Code of Ethics for the CEO and Senior Financial Officers, and any amendments or waivers thereto; and any other corporate governance materials contemplated by SEC or New York Stock Exchange regulations. These documents are also available in print to any stockholder requesting a copy in writing from our corporate secretary at our executive offices set forth in this proxy statement.

Executive Sessions

We regularly schedule executive sessions in which non-employee directors, meet without the presence or participation of management, with at least one of such sessions including only independent directors. The Lead Director chairs the executive sessions.

Board Committees

Our Board of Directors has an Audit Committee, a Compensation Committee, and a Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee, each consisting entirely of independent directors.

The Audit Committee

The purpose of the Audit Committee is to assist the oversight of our Board of Directors of the integrity of the financial statements of our company, our company s compliance with legal and regulatory matters, the independent auditor s qualifications and independence, and the performance of our company s independent auditor and internal audit function. The primary responsibilities of the Audit Committee are set forth in its charter and include various matters with respect to the oversight of our company s accounting and financial reporting process and audits of the financial statements of our company; reviews the proposed scope of such audit; reviews accounting and financial controls of our company with the independent auditor and our financial accounting staff; and reviews and approves transactions between us and our directors, officers, and their affiliates.

The Audit Committee currently consists of Messrs. Eure, Furman, Knittel, and Woodman, each an independent director of our company under the New York Stock Exchange rules as well as under rules adopted by the SEC pursuant to the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. Mr. Eure serves as the Chairman of the Audit Committee. The Board of Directors has determined that Messrs. Eure, Furman, Knittel, and Woodman (whose backgrounds are detailed above) each qualify as an audit committee financial expert in accordance with applicable rules and regulations of the SEC.

The Compensation Committee

The purpose and responsibilities of the Compensation Committee include reviewing and approving corporate goals and objectives relevant to the compensation of our Chief Executive Officer, evaluating the performance of our Chief Executive Officer in light of those goals and objectives, and, either as a committee or together with the other

independent directors (as directed by the Board of Directors), determining and approving the compensation level of our Chief Executive Officer based on this evaluation. The Compensation Committee also recommends to the Board of Directors, or as directed by the Board of Directors determines and approves, the compensation of our other executive officers, and considers the grant of stock-based awards to our executive officers under our 2007 Incentive

Compensation Plan. The Compensation Committee currently consists of Messrs. Furman, Knittel, Watters, and Woodman, with Mr. Furman serving as Chairman.

The Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee

The purpose and responsibilities of the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee include the identification of individuals qualified to become board members, the selection or recommendation to the Board of Directors of nominees to stand for election as directors at each election of directors, the development and recommendation to the Board of Directors of a set of corporate governance principles applicable to our company, the oversight of the selection and composition of committees of the Board of Directors, and the oversight of the evaluations of the Board of Directors and management. The Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee currently consists of Messrs. Eure, Watters, and Woodman, with Mr. Watters serving as Chairman. The Nominating/Corporate Governance committee will consider persons recommended by stockholders for inclusion as nominees for election to our Board of Directors if the names, biographical data, and qualifications of such persons are submitted in writing in a timely manner consistent with our bylaws and addressed and delivered to our company s secretary at the address listed herein. The Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee identifies and evaluates nominees for our Board of Directors, including nominees recommended by stockholders, based on numerous factors it considers appropriate, some of which may include strength of character, mature judgment, career specialization, relevant technical skills, diversity, and the extent to which the nominee would fill a present need on our Board of Directors. As discussed above, the members of the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee are independent, as that term is defined by the listing standards of the New York Stock Exchange.

Risk Assessment of Compensation Policies and Practices

We have assessed the compensation policies and practices with respect to our employees, including our executive officers, and have concluded that they do not create risks that are reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on our company.

Board s Role in Risk Oversight

Risk is inherent in every business. As is the case in virtually all businesses, we face a number of risks, including operational, economic, financial, legal, regulatory, and competitive risks. Our management is responsible for the day-to-day management of the risks we face. Our Board of Directors, as a whole and through its committees, has responsibility for the oversight of risk management.

In its oversight role, our Board of Directors involvement in our business strategy and strategic plans plays a key role in its oversight of risk management, its assessment of management s risk appetite, and its determination of the appropriate level of enterprise risk. Our Board of Directors receives updates at least quarterly from senior management and periodically from outside advisors regarding the various risks we face, including operational, economic, financial, legal, regulatory, and competitive risks. Our Board of Directors also reviews the various risks we identify in our filings with the SEC as well as risks relating to various specific developments, such as acquisitions, stock repurchases, debt and equity placements, and product introductions.

Our Board committees assist our Board of Directors in fulfilling its oversight role in certain areas of risks. Pursuant to its charter, the Audit Committee oversees the financial and reporting processes of our company and the audit of the financial statements of our company and provides assistance to our Board of Directors with respect to the oversight and integrity of the financial statements of our company, our company s compliance with legal and regulatory matters, the independent auditor s qualification and independence, and the performance of our independent auditor. The Compensation Committee considers the risks that our compensation policies and practices may have in attracting,

retaining, and motivating valued employees and endeavors to assure that it is not reasonably likely that our compensation plans and policies would have a material adverse effect on our company. Our Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee oversees governance related risks, such as board independence, conflicts of interests, and management succession planning.

Board Diversity

We seek diversity in experience, viewpoint, education, skill, and other individual qualities and attributes to be represented on our Board of Directors. We believe directors should have various qualifications, including individual character and integrity; business experience and leadership ability; strategic planning skills, ability, and experience; requisite knowledge of our industry and finance, accounting, and legal matters; communications and interpersonal skills; and the ability and willingness to devote time to our company. We also believe the skill sets, backgrounds, and qualifications of our directors, taken as a whole, should provide a significant mix of diversity in personal and professional experience, background, viewpoints, perspectives, knowledge, and abilities. Nominees are not to be discriminated against on the basis of race, religion, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, disability, or any other basis prescribed by law. The assessment of directors is made in the context of the perceived needs of our Board of Directors from time to time.

All of our directors have held high-level positions in business or professional service firms and have experience in dealing with complex issues. We believe that all of our directors are individuals of high character and integrity, are able to work well with others, and have committed to devote sufficient time to the business and affairs of our company. In addition to these attributes, the description of each director s background sets forth above indicates the specific experience, qualifications, and skills necessary to conclude that each individual should continue to serve as a director of our company.

Board Leadership Structure

We believe that effective board leadership structure can depend on the experience, skills, and personal interaction between persons in leadership roles as well as the needs of our company at any point in time. Our Corporate Governance Guidelines support flexibility in the structure of the Board by not requiring the separation of the roles of Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer.

Our Board of Directors currently believes that it is in the best interests of our company to have our Chief Executive Officer also serve as the Chairman of the Board. Our Chairman and Chief Executive Officer provides strong, clear, and unified leadership that is critical in our relationships with our stockholders, employees, customers, suppliers, and other stakeholders. The extensive knowledge of the Chief Executive Officer regarding our operations and industries and the markets in which we compete uniquely positions him to identify strategies and prioritize matters for board review and deliberation. Additionally, the combined role of Chairman and Chief Executive Officer facilitates centralized board leadership in one person, so there is no ambiguity about accountability. The Chief Executive Officer serves as a bridge between management and the board, ensuring that both groups act with a common purpose. This structure also eliminates conflict between two leaders and minimizes the likelihood of two spokespersons sending different messages.

The board does not believe that combining the position creates significant risks, including any risk that the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer will have excessive or undue influence over the agenda or deliberations of the board. We have effective and active oversight by experienced independent directors and independent committee chairs, and the independent directors meet together in executive session at virtually every board meeting. We also have established a position of Lead Director who performs many of the duties that would be performed by an independent board chair. We currently select, on an annual rotation basis, one of our independent directors to serve as Lead Director for the year. Mr. Eure currently serves as our Lead Director.

The Chairman of the Board provides guidance to the Board; facilitates an appropriate schedule for board meetings; sets the agenda for board meetings; presides over meetings of the board; and facilitates the quality, quantity, and timeliness of the flow of information from management that is necessary for the board to effectively and responsibly

perform its duties.

The Chief Executive Officer is responsible for the day-to-day leadership of our company and the setting of our company s strategic direction.

The Lead Director s duties include presiding over executive sessions of our independent directors; serving as a liaison between the non-employee directors, the Chief Executive Officer, and the Chairman of the Board; chairing meetings of the Board of Directors in the absence of the Chairman of the Board; reviewing the agenda for each

meeting of the Board of Directors; consulting with the Chairman of the Board and the Chief Executive Officer on matters relating to corporate governance and the performance of the Board of Directors; and facilitating teamwork and communication between the non-employee directors and management.

Director and Officer Hedging

We have a policy prohibiting directors and officers from purchasing financial instruments (including prepared forward contracts, equity swaps, collars, and exchange funds) designed to hedge or offset decreases in the market value of compensatory awards of our equity securities directly or indirectly held by them.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010, our Compensation Committee consisted of Messrs. Furman, Knittel, Watters, and Woodman. None of these individuals had any contractual or other relationships with us during the fiscal year except as directors.

Board and Committee Meetings

Our Board of Directors held a total of seven meetings during the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010. No director attended fewer than 75% of the aggregate of (i) the total number of meetings of the Board of Directors; and (ii) the total number of meetings held by all committees of the Board of Directors on which such director was a member.

During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010, the Audit Committee held eight meetings; the Compensation Committee held four meetings; and the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee held three meetings.

Annual Meeting Attendance

We encourage our directors to attend each annual meeting of stockholders. To that end, and to the extent reasonably practical, we generally schedule a meeting of our Board of Directors on the same day as our annual meeting of stockholders. All of our directors attended our annual meeting of stockholders last year.

Communications with Directors

Interested parties may communicate with our Board of Directors or specific members of our Board of Directors, including our independent directors and the members of our various board committees, by submitting a letter addressed to the Board of Directors of MarineMax, Inc. c/o any specified individual director or directors at the address listed herein. Any such letters are forwarded to the indicated directors.

COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

Overview and Philosophy

Our Board of Directors has appointed a Compensation Committee, consisting of independent members of the Board of Directors, to review and approve corporate goals and objectives relevant to the compensation of our Chief Executive Officer, evaluate the performance of our Chief Executive Officer in light of those goals and objectives, and determine or recommend to the Board of Directors the compensation of our Chief Executive Officer based on this evaluation. The Compensation Committee also recommends to the Board of Directors, or as directed by the Board of Directors determines and approves, the compensation of our other executive officers. The Compensation Committee makes every effort to ensure that the compensation plan is consistent with our values and is aligned with our business

strategy and goals as they exist from time to time.

Our compensation program for executive officers consists primarily of base salaries, incentive bonuses, discretionary bonuses, and long-term incentives in the form of stock-based awards, which may include stock options, shares of restricted common stock, restricted stock units, or RSUs, or a combination thereof. Executives also participate in various other benefit plans, including medical and retirement plans that generally are available to

all of our employees. We consider each element of compensation collectively with other elements of compensation when establishing the various forms, elements, and levels of compensation.

Our philosophy is to pay base salaries to executives at levels that enable us to attract, motivate, and retain highly qualified executives, with base salaries generally set at levels below those of our peer companies taking into account the possibility of the receipt by our executives of performance-based incentive bonuses. Incentive bonuses are designed to reward individuals for performance based on certain aspects of our company s financial results as well as the achievement of personal and corporate objectives that contribute to our long-term success in building stockholder value. Grants of stock-based awards are intended to result in limited rewards if the price of our common stock does not appreciate, but may provide substantial rewards to executives as our stockholders in general benefit from stock price appreciation. Grants of stock-based awards also are intended to align compensation with the price performance of our common stock. Total compensation levels reflect corporate positions, responsibilities, and achievement of goals. As a result of our performance-based philosophy to compensation, compensation levels may vary significantly from year to year and among our various executive officers. In general, we expect the compensation level of our Chief Executive Officer will be higher than that of our other executive officers assuming relatively equal achievement of performance targets.

Role of the Compensation Committee and Chief Executive Officer

At the request of our Compensation Committee, our Chief Executive Officer generally attends a portion of our Compensation Committee meetings, including meetings at which our compensation consultants are present. This enables our Compensation Committee to review with our Chief Executive Officer the corporate and individual goals that he regards as important to achieve our overall goals. Our Compensation Committee also requests our Chief Executive Officer to assess the performance of, and our goals for, the other executives. Although the participation of the Chief Executive Officer could influence performance targets, including his own, the Compensation Committee rather than our Chief Executive Officer makes all final determinations or board recommendations regarding setting individual and corporate goals and targets and performance against such goals and targets.

The Compensation Committee reviews and approves or recommends to the full board the compensation of our Chief Executive Officer and our other executive officers. Annually, our Compensation Committee evaluates the performance of our Chief Executive Officer and approves or recommends to our Board of Directors the compensation of our Chief Executive Officer in light of the goals and objectives of our compensation program for that year. Our Compensation Committee together with our Chief Executive Officer annually assesses the performance of our other executive officers. Based on recommendations from our Chief Executive Officer and the determinations of our Compensation Committee, our Compensation Committee approves or makes recommendations to our Board of Directors regarding the compensation of our other executive officers.

Compensation Surveys and Compensation Consultants

In determining compensation levels, we periodically review compensation levels in our geographical area, compensation levels of companies that we deem to be similar to our company regardless of their location, competitive factors to enable us to attract executives from other companies, and compensation levels that we deem appropriate to retain and motivate our executives. We use peer group information as a point of reference, but do not benchmark or target our compensation levels against our peer group.

From time to time, we retain the services of independent compensation consultants to review a wide variety of factors relevant to executive compensation, trends in executive compensation, and the identification of relevant peer companies. The Compensation Committee makes all determinations regarding the engagement, fees, and services of our compensation consultants; our compensation consultants report directly to our Compensation Committee; and our

compensation consultants do not perform any other services for our company.

Base Salary

We set base salaries at a level sufficient to attract, retain, and motivate our executives taking into account the fact that our executives have the opportunity to receive significant incentive compensation if they are able to achieve performance goals set from time to time. Base salaries for executive officers are established based on an executive s

position, responsibilities, skills, and experience. In determining base compensation, we also take into account individual performance and contributions, future potential, competitive salary levels for comparable positions at other companies, salary levels relative to other positions within our company, and corporate needs. The Compensation Committee s evaluation of the foregoing factors is subjective, and Compensation Committee does not assign a particular weight to any factor. Our base salaries tend to be lower than those of other companies that do not place as much emphasis as we do on paying for performance.

Incentive Compensation

Incentive compensation represents an important component of our overall executive compensation. Our cash incentive compensation reflects our pay-for-performance philosophy. We establish objective performance criteria when setting performance goals for the cash incentive compensation program for a particular year. The performance objectives may include a wide range of factors, including pretax income for our consolidated company or on a regional basis, customer satisfaction index, stock price performance, achievement of targeted results for various company operations, market share, inventory management, earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, and amortization, operating margin, working capital, cash, cash management, and debt-to-equity ratio. The performance objectives vary on a year-to-year and executive-by-executive basis depending on the goals then deemed important for our company as a whole and for the particular executive officer. We attempt to set our performance goals at a level that can be realistically achieved, but at a level at least necessary to achieve the desired corporate goal. Our executive officers satisfied 10% of their performance goals for fiscal 2008, 55% of their performance goals for fiscal 2009, and 50% of their performance goals for fiscal 2010.

Grants of Stock-Based Awards

We strongly believe in utilizing our common stock to tie executive rewards directly to our long-term success and increases in stockholder value. Grants of stock-based awards to our executive officers enable those executives to develop and maintain a significant ownership position in our common stock. Among other factors, the amount of stock-based awards granted takes into account stock-based awards previously granted to an individual. Stock based compensation typically vests over a period of years to encourage executive retention and emphasize long-term performance and may also include specific performance metrics to be earned. Our Board of Directors grants stock-based awards at regularly scheduled meetings of the board. See Executive Compensation Summary Compensation Table.

Other Benefits

Executive officers are eligible to participate in benefit programs designed for all of our full-time employees. These programs include medical insurance, a qualified retirement program allowed under Section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code, and life insurance coverage.

Deductibility of Executive Compensation

We take into account the tax effect of our compensation. Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code currently limits the deductibility for federal income tax purposes of compensation in excess of \$1.0 million paid to each of any publicly held corporation s chief executive officer and four other most highly compensated executive officers. We may deduct certain types of compensation paid to any of these individuals only to the extent that such compensation during any fiscal year does not exceed \$1.0 million. Qualifying performance-based compensation is not subject to the deduction limits if certain requirements are met. We currently intend to structure the performance- based portion of the compensation of our executive officers in a manner that complies with Section 162(m), including such awards granted pursuant to our proposed 2011 Stock-Based Compensation Plan and Incentive Compensation Program in the

event such proposals are approved by our stockholders.

Accounting Considerations

We account for stock-based awards in accordance with the provisions of Financial Accounting Standards Board, or FASB, Accounting Standards Codification, or ASC, Topic 718 Compensation Stock Compensation

(ASC 718). In determining stock-based awards, we consider the potential expense of those grants under ASC 718 and the impact on our earnings per share.

Policies for the Pricing and Timing of Stock-Based Grants

We set the price of all stock-based awards at the closing price of our stock on the New York Stock Exchange on the date of grant. We grant the stock-based compensation at regularly scheduled meetings each year. In the case of new hires, we generally grant stock-based compensation on start dates, which are determined by the date the employee reports for service.

Employment Agreements

Each of Messrs. McGill, McLamb, and Russell is a party to an employment agreement with us, which provides for designated base salaries plus incentive compensation based on the performance of our company and the employees as determined by our Board of Directors. Each of the employment agreements provides for benefits in the event of certain changes in control of our company. These arrangements have no effect on our compensation arrangements absent a change in control. Under the respective employment agreements, had a change in control occurred at the end of our last fiscal year, the compensation costs, including ASC 718 compensation expense associated with the acceleration of all outstanding equity-based awards, would have been \$546,942, \$331,230, and \$224,326, respectively, for Messrs. McGill, McLamb, and Russell, and insurance continuation costs would have been approximately \$30,000 for Mr. McGill.

Fiscal 2010 Compensation

Compensation Consultants

We engaged Compensia, Inc. to assist us in connection with our fiscal 2010 incentive compensation program. Compensia also assisted us in determining an appropriate group of peer companies. As a result of the absence of comparable direct competitors, the peer group was drawn from specialty retail companies. These peer companies consist of A.C. Moore Arts & Crafts, America s Car-Mart, Big 5 Sporting Goods Corporation, Citi Trends, CONN S, Cost Plus, Gander Mountain Company, Golfsmith International Holdings, Haverty Furniture Companies, Hibbett Sports, Jos. A. Bank Clothiers, Kirkland s, Lazare Kaplan International, Lumber Liquidators, Movado Group, Rex Stores Corporation, Sotheby s, Sport Chalet, The Buckle, and West Marine.

Base Salaries

Messrs. McGill, McLamb, and Russell received base compensation for fiscal 2010 in accordance with the base compensation levels in effect under their respective employment agreements. Kurt M. Frahn, Jack P. Ezzell, and Paulee Day received base compensation for 2010 in accordance with their respective fiscal 2010 compensation plans as recommended by the Compensation Committee and approved by the Board of Directors. In accordance with our pay-for-performance philosophy, our base compensation levels for fiscal 2010 were generally lower than those of our peer companies. The base salaries for Messrs. McGill, McLamb, Russell, Frahn, and Ezzell and Ms. Day, respectively, were at or below the 50th percentile for the latest reported figures for our peer companies.

Except for Messrs. McLamb and Russell, none of our named executive officers received an increase in base salary for fiscal 2010. Mr. McGill voluntarily reduced his base salary for the second half of fiscal 2009 from an annual rate of \$500,000 to an annual rate of \$400,000. We increased Mr. McLamb s salary by \$25,000 to better align his base salary with our peer companies and increased Mr. Russell s salary by \$50,000 to reflect his appointment as Chief Operating Officer.

Incentive Compensation

For fiscal 2010, we established an individual cash compensation plan for each of Messrs. McGill, McLamb, Russell, Frahn, and Ezzell and Ms. Day under our 2010 executive cash incentive compensation program. The plan for each of our named executive officers provided for a cash bonus depending upon the level of our adjusted earnings, which equals our pretax earnings plus depreciation, amortization, and stock-based compensation. In

addition, the plan for each of Messrs. McGill, McLamb, and Russell provided for a cash bonus of up to 50% of their base salaries based upon achieving equally weighed company performance goals.

The adjusted earnings bonus depended upon our company achieving adjusted earnings of up to \$5.0 million (Tier 1), between \$5.0 million and \$15.0 million (Tier 2), between \$15.0 million and \$25.0 million (Tier 3), and greater than \$25.0 million (Tier 4). Mr. McGill bonus potential was 1.313%, 1.75%, 2.188%, and 2.625%, respectively of Tier 1, Tier 2, Tier 3, and Tier 4 adjusted earnings. Messrs. McLamb and Russell each had a cash bonus potential of 0.525%, 0.70%, 0.875%, and 1.050%, respectively, of Tier 1, Tier 2, Tier 3, and Tier 4 adjusted earnings. Frahn and Ezzell and Ms. Day each had a cash bonus potential of \$25,000 plus 0.17%, 0.180%, and 0.220%, respectively, of Tier 2, Tier 3, and Tier 4 adjusted earnings.

The company performance goals for Messrs. McGill and Russell consisted of achieving inventory aging targets and a service department pre-tax profit objective, each weighted equally and measured semi-annually but payable following the end of the fiscal year, only if Messrs. McGill and Russell are employed by the company at the end of the fiscal year, except as may be modified by Messrs. McGill s and Russell s respective employment agreements. Mr. McLamb s company performance goals consisted of achieving inventory aging targets and designated F&I profit targets, each measured semi-annually and payable following the end of the fiscal year, only if Mr. McLamb is employed by the company at the end of the fiscal year, except as may be modified by Mr. McLamb is employed by the

None of our named executive officers received a cash bonus based on our adjusted earnings. The inventory target was satisfied for the first half of fiscal 2010 but not for the second half of fiscal 2010; the service department target was met for the first half of fiscal 2010 but not for the second half of fiscal 2010; and the F&I target was not satisfied for the first half of fiscal 2010 but was satisfied for the second half of fiscal 2010.

We paid discretionary cash bonuses of \$25,000, \$25,000, and \$30,000 to Messrs. Frahn and Ezzell and Ms. Day, respectively. The bonus to Mr. Frahn reflected his efforts in restructuring our credit agreement; the bonus to Mr. Ezzell reflected his successful enhancing of our accounting and finance team; and the discretionary bonus to Ms. Day reflected her assumption of additional duties in our human resources department following the untimely death of our Vice President of Human Resources.

Stock-Based Awards

For fiscal 2010, our stock-based incentive compensation grants took the form of time-based stock options and stock index-based RSUs. Our Board of Directors granted stock options to purchase the following number of shares of common stock to the following executive officers: 63,600 time-based stock options and 16,200 index-based RSUs to Mr. McGill, 24,000 time-based stock options and 6,100 index-based RSUs to Mr. McLamb, 60,000 time-based stock options and 6,100 index-based RSUs to Mr. Russell, 10,500 time-based stock options and 2,750 index-based RSUs to Mr. Frahn, 10,500 time-based stock options and 2,750 index-based RSUs to Mr. Ezzell, and 9,000 time-based stock options and 2,250 index-based RSUs to Ms. Day.

The time-based stock options vest 1/36 per month beginning on the date of grant. The index-based RSUs vest based on the relative performance of our common stock against the Russell 3000 Index over a three-year period. If the relative performance of our common stock does not exceed the relative performance of the Russell 3000 Index (measured based on the average closing price of our stock and the Russell 3000 Index from October 1, 2009 through December 31, 2009 against the average closing price of our stock and the Russell 3000 from July 1, 2012 through September 30, 2012), then none of the RSUs subject to the award will vest. If the relative performance of our common stock exceeds the relative performance of the Russell 3000 Index, then the RSUs subject to the awards will vest on a straight-line basis up to the maximum award, with 100% of the RSUs subject to the awards (the target number of RSUs) vesting, if the relative performance of our common stock exceeds the relative performance of the Russell 3000

Index by 10%, and 200% of the RSUs subject to the awards (the maximum number of RSUs) vesting if the relative performance of our common stock exceeds the relative performance of the Russell 3000 Index by 20% or more.

Stock-based incentive compensation grants for fiscal 2009 took the form of time-based and performance-based stock options. Stock-based compensation for fiscal 2008 took the form of performance-based RSUs. The stock

underlying the RSUs is scheduled to be delivered within five months after vesting provided that the delivery date may be delayed to the extent necessary to be deductible under Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code. Each officer forfeits the unearned or unvested portion, if any, of the stock options or RSUs if the officer s service to our company is terminated for any reason, except as may otherwise be determined by the Board of Directors or as provided in an applicable employment agreement, and any awards that are not earned at the conclusion of the performance period will be forfeited. For Messrs. McGill, McLamb, and Russell, stock-based awards vest upon a change in control of our company.

CEO Compensation

During fiscal 2010, the Compensation Committee evaluated the factors described above in recommending the base salary and incentive compensation of William H. McGill Jr., our Chairman, President, and Chief Executive Officer. See *Executive Compensation Employment Agreements*.

Section 162(m)

Our compensation arrangements with any of our executive officers did not exceed the limits on deductibility under Section 162(m) during our fiscal year ended September 30, 2010.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

Summary of Cash and Other Compensation

The following table sets forth, for the fiscal years ended September 30, 2008, September 30, 2009, and September 30, 2010, information regarding compensation for services in all capacities to us and our subsidiaries received by our Chief Executive Officer, our Chief Financial Officer, and our three other most highly compensated executive officers whose aggregate cash compensation exceeded \$100,000.

SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE

| Name and Principal Position | Year | Salary(1) | Bonu | s(2) | Stock Awards(3) | Option Awards(4)C | Non-Equity Incentive Plan ompensati Go | All Other É)pensation | n(6)Total(7) |
|-------------------------------------|------|------------|------|------|--------------------|----------------------|--|-----------------------------|--------------|
| William H. McGill | | | | | | | | | |
| Jr. | 2010 | \$ 500,000 | \$ | 0 | \$ 226,800 | \$ 302,622 | \$ 125,000 | \$ 0 | \$ 1,154,422 |
| Chairman of the | 2009 | \$ 450,000 | \$ | 0 | \$ | \$ 234,752 | \$ 168,000 | \$ 0 | \$ 852,752 |
| Board, President and | 2008 | \$ 500,000 | \$ | 0 | \$ 995,400 | \$ | \$ 0 | \$ 5,611 | \$ 1,501,011 |
| Chief Executive Officer | | | | | | | | | |
| Michael H. McLamb | 2010 | \$ 250,000 | \$ | 0 | \$ 85,400 | \$ 114,197 | \$ 62,500 | \$ 0 | \$ 512,097 |
| Executive Vice | 2009 | \$ 225,000 | \$ | 0 | \$ | \$ 152,154 | \$ 89,700 | \$ 1,149 | \$ 468,003 |
| President, Chief | 2008 | \$ 225,000 | \$ | 0 | \$ 426,600 | \$ | \$ 0 | \$ 4,176 | \$ 655,776 |
| Financial Officer, and Secretary | | | | | | | | | |
| Edward A. Russell | 2010 | \$ 264,583 | \$ | 0 | \$ 85,400 | \$ 398,431 | \$ 62,500 | \$ 0 | \$ 810,914 |
| Executive Vice | 2009 | \$ 225,000 | \$ | 0 | \$ | \$ 152,154 | \$ 105,000 | \$ 1,290 | \$ 483,444 |

| President Chief | 2008 | \$ 225,000 | \$ 0 | \$ 347,600 | \$ | \$ | 0 | \$ 3,517 | \$ | 576,117 |
|----------------------|------|------------|----------------------|----------------|--------------------------|----------|--------|----------|----------|---------|
| Operating Officer(8) | | | * * * * * * * | * * * * | • • • • • • • • • | . | 0 | . | . | |
| Kurt M. Frahn | 2010 | \$ 175,000 | \$ 25,000 | \$ 38,500 | \$ 49,961 | \$ | 0 | \$ 0 | \$ | 288,461 |
| Vice President | 2009 | \$ 175,000 | \$ 0 | \$ | \$ 50,428 | \$ | 25,000 | \$ 2,384 | \$ | 252,812 |
| Finance and | 2008 | \$ 140,000 | \$ 50,000 | \$ 142,200 | \$ | \$ | 0 | \$ 3,241 | \$ | 335,441 |
| Treasurer | | | | | | | | | | |
| Jack P. Ezzell | 2010 | \$ 175,000 | \$ 25,000 | \$ 38,500 | \$ 49,961 | \$ | 0 | \$ 0 | \$ | 288,461 |
| Vice President, | 2009 | \$ 175,000 | \$ 0 | \$ | \$ 50,428 | \$ | 25,000 | \$ 2,173 | \$ | 252,601 |
| Chief Accounting | 2008 | \$ 120,000 | \$ 30,000 | \$ 142,200 | \$ | \$ | 40,000 | \$ 3,848 | \$ | 336,048 |
| Officer, and | | | | | | | | | | |
| Controller(9) | | | | | | | | | | |
| Paulee C. Day | 2010 | \$ 175,000 | \$ 30,000 | \$ 31,500 | \$ 42,824 | \$ | 0 | \$ 0 | \$ | 279,324 |
| Vice President and | 2009 | \$ 150,000 | \$ 0 | \$ | \$ 40,355 | \$ | 30,000 | \$ 295 | \$ | 220,650 |
| General Counsel | 2008 | \$ 150,000 | \$ 0 | \$ 77,950 | \$ | \$ | 0 | \$ 3,839 | \$ | 231,789 |
| | | | | 15 | | | | | | |
| 15 | | | | | | | | | | |

- (1) The base salaries set forth in this column reflect any base salary adjustments for all of our 2008, 2009, and 2010 fiscal years for each of the named officers.
- (2) Discretionary bonuses were paid for fiscal 2008 and fiscal 2010 to Messrs. Frahn and Ezzell and for fiscal 2010 to Ms. Day.
- (3) The amounts shown in this column represent the grant date fair value of restricted stock unit awards determined in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 Compensation Stock Compensation, (ASC 718) excluding the effects of forfeitures. The fiscal 2009 and 2008 restricted stock unit award amounts were restated from previous proxy disclosures to reflect changes in SEC rules, which replaced previously mandated disclosure of the dollar amount recognized for their specific restricted stock unit awards in the financial statements in accordance with ASC 718. We determine the grant date fair value of each restricted stock unit award using the closing price of our common stock on the date of grant and recognize the compensation expense over the vesting period. Each named executive officer forfeits the unvested portion, if any, of the officer s restricted stock units if the officer s service to our company is terminated for any reason, except as may otherwise be determined by the Board of Directors or as provided in an employment agreement. For further information on these awards, see the Grants of Plan-Based Awards table of this proxy statement.
- (4) The amounts shown in this column reflect the grant date fair value of stock option awards determined in accordance with ASC 718, excluding the effects of forfeitures. The fiscal 2009 and 2008 stock option award amounts were restated from previous proxy disclosures to reflect changes in SEC rules, which replaced previously mandated disclosure of the dollar amount recognized for their specific stock option awards in the financial statements in accordance with ASC 718. The assumptions used in determining the grant date fair value of stock option awards are set forth in the notes to our consolidated financial statements, which are included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010. We estimated the grant date fair value of each stock option award on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model and recognize the compensation expense over the vesting period. See Note 13 to the Consolidated Financial Statements in our Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2010 for a discussion of the relevant assumptions used in determining the grant date fair value of our stock option awards pursuant to ASC 718. Each named executive officer forfeits the unvested portion, if any, of the officer s stock options if the officer s service to our company is terminated for any reason, except as may otherwise be determined by the Board of Directors or as provided in an employment agreement. For further information on these awards, see the Grants of Plan-Based Awards table of this proxy statement. During fiscal 2009, Messrs. McGill, McLamb, Russell, Frahn, Ezzell, and Ms. Day surrendered 175,000, 92,829, 48,000, 29,200, 30,240, and 11,000 options, respectively, and were not granted any options in return for such surrenders.
- (5) The amounts shown in this column constitute payments made under our fiscal 2008, fiscal 2009, and fiscal 2010 executive incentive bonus program. See *Compensation Discussion and Analysis* for more information regarding our fiscal 2010 incentive compensation program.
- (6) Represents amounts paid to each named executive officer for the employer matching portion of our 401(k) plan.
- (7) The dollar value in this column for each named executive officer represents the sum of all compensation reflected in the previous columns.
- (8) Mr. Russell became Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer of our company in February 2010. Mr. Russell served as Executive Vice President of Operations and Sales of our company from February 2008 until February 2010, as Vice President of Operations from 2005 until February 2008, and as a Vice President

from October 2002 until March 2006. In connection with his promotion to Chief Operating Officer, Mr. Russell s base salary was increased to \$275,000 per annum and he was granted options to purchase 36,000 shares of common stock.

(9) Mr. Ezzell left our company in December 2010 to pursue another opportunity.

Grants of Plan-Based Awards

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to grants of plan-based awards to the named executive officers for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010.

GRANTS OF PLAN-BASED AWARDS

| Name | Grant Date | Estimated Future Payouts Under Non-Equity Incentive Plan Awards(1) Threshold (\$) Target (\$) Maximum T(\$ | | | Estimated Future Payouts Under Equity Incentive Plan Awards(2) eshold T#prget (#Maximum (# | | | All Other Option Awards: Number of Securities Underlying #) Options(3) | Exercise or Base Price of Option Awards (\$/Sh)(4) | Grant Date Fair Value of Stock and Option Awards(5) |
|--------------------------|-----------------------|--|------------|------------|---|--------|--------|--|---|--|
| Villiam I. ИсGill | | | | | | | | | | |
| r. Лichael I. | 12/8/2009 | \$ 65,625 | \$ 600,000 | \$ 932,500 | 0 | 16,200 | 32,400 | 63,600 | \$ 7.00 | \$ 529,422 |
| n. AcLamb Edward | 12/8/2009 | \$ 26,250 | \$ 265,000 | \$ 398,000 | 0 | 6,100 | 12,200 | 24,000 | \$ 7.00 | \$ 199,597 |
| n. Russell Kurt M. | 12/8/2009 02/17/10 | \$ 26,250 | \$ 265,000 | \$ 398,000 | 0 | 6,100 | 12,200 | 24,000 36,000(6) | \$ 7.00 \$ 11.53 | \$ 483,831 |
| Frahn ack P. | 12/8/2009 | \$ 25,000 | \$ 50,000 | \$ 77,000 | 0 | 2,750 | 5,500 | 10,500 | \$ 7.00 | \$ 88,461 |
| Ezzell Paulee C. | 12/8/2009 | \$ 25,000 | \$ 50,000 | \$ 77,000 | 0 | 2,750 | 5,500 | 10,500 | \$ 7.00 | \$ 88,461 |
| Day | 12/8/2009 | \$ 5,000 | \$ 22,600 | \$ 36,200 | 0 | 2,250 | 4,500 | 9,000 | \$ 7.00 | \$ 74,324 |

- (1) Represents potential threshold, target, and maximum performance-based costs compensation under our fiscal 2010 incentive compensation program. As described under Compensation Discussion and Analysis Incentive Compensation, our performance goals for fiscal 2010 provided for a bonus depending upon the level of our adjusted earnings plus, in the case of Messrs. McGill, McLamb, and Russell, a bonus of up to 50% of base salary depending upon achieving equally weighted company performance goals. None of our named executive officers received a bonus based on our adjusted earnings and only certain of the company performance goals were achieved. Actual payments are reflected in the Summary Compensation table, and there are no future payouts related to these awards. Our fiscal 2010 executive incentive compensation program is discussed under Compensation Discussion and Analysis Fiscal 2010 Compensation Incentive Compensation.
- (2) Represents performance-based restricted stock units granted under our fiscal 2010 executive incentive compensation program that vest based on the achievement of certain performance of our stock price over a three-year performance period. Our fiscal 2010 executive incentive compensation program is discussed under

Compensation Discussion and Analysis Fiscal 2010 Compensation Incentive Compensation.

- (3) These stock option awards were granted under our 2007 Incentive Compensation Plan and vest 1/36 per month beginning on the date of grant.
- (4) The exercise prices shown in this column is applicable only to the time-based stock options granted.
- (5) The amounts shown in this column represent the grant date fair value for stock option awards granted to our named executive officers during the covered year calculated in accordance with ASC 718, excluding the effects of forfeitures. The assumptions used in determining the grant date fair value of these awards are set forth in the notes to our consolidated financial statements, which are included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010. There were no forfeitures during fiscal 2010. We calculated the estimated value of each award based on the closing stock price of our common stock on the date of grant.
- (6) Those stock options awards were granted to Mr. Russell in connection with his promotion to Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer.



Outstanding Equity Awards

The following table sets forth information with respect to outstanding equity-based awards held by our named executive officers at September 30, 2010.

OUTSTANDING EQUITY AWARDS AT FISCAL YEAR-END

| Option Awards | | | | | | Stock Awards | | | | |
|----------------------|-----------------------|-------------|---------|---------|------------|--------------|------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|--|
| | | - | | | | | | Equity Incentive Plan | Equity Incentive Plan | |
| | | | | | | | Market | Awards: Number | Awards: | |
| | | | | | | Number of | Value of | of | Market or Payout | |
| | | | | | | Shares or | Shares or | Unearned | Value of | |
| | | | | | | Units of | Units of | Shares, | Unearned Shares, | |
| | Numb | er of | | | | Stock | Stock | Units or Other | Units or Other | |
| | Securities U Unexe | | C | ption | Option | That Have | That Have | Rights That | Rights | |
| | Optio | | Ez | kercise | Expiration | Not | Not | Have Not | That Have Not | |
| Name | Exercisable | nexercisabl | e l | Price | Date | Vested(1) | Vested(2) | Vested(3) | Vested(2) | |
| William H. McGill | | | | | | | | | | |
| Jr. | 30,000 | | \$ | 7.78 | 11/13/2011 | | | | | |
| | 40,000 | | \$ | 9.00 | 10/22/2012 | | | | | |
| | 61,111 | 38,889 | \$ | 2.81 | 11/20/2018 | | | | | |
| | | 35,000 | \$ | 2.81 | 11/20/2018 | | | | | |
| | 15,900 | 47,700 | \$ | 7.00 | 12/08/2019 | | | | | |
| | | | | | | 128,333 | \$ 903,464 | 32,400 | 228,096 | |
| Michael | | | | | | | | | | |
| Н. | | | | | | | | | | |
| McLamb | 20,000 | | \$ | 7.78 | 11/13/2011 | | | | | |
| | 32,612 | | \$ | 9.00 | 10/22/2012 | | | | | |
| | 42,777 | 27,223 | \$ | 2.81 | 11/20/2018 | | | | | |
| | | 17,500 | \$ | 2.81 | 11/20/2018 | | | | | |
| | 6,000 | 18,000 | \$ | 7.00 | 12/08/2019 | 55.000 | ¢ 207 200 | 10 000 | 05 000 | |
| Edward A | | | | | | 55,000 | \$ 387,200 | 12,200 | 85,888 | |
| Edward A. | | 27 222 | ሰ | 2 0 1 | 11/20/2019 | | | | | |
| Russell | 42,777 | 27,223 | \$ ¢ | 2.81 | 11/20/2018 | | | | | |
| | 6 000 | 17,500 | \$ ¢ | 2.81 | 11/20/2018 | | | | | |
| | 6,000 | 18,000 | \$ | 7.00 | 12/08/2019 | | | | | |

| Edgar Filing: MARINEMAX INC - Form DEF 14A | | | | | | | | |
|--|--------|--------|----------|------------|--------|------------|--------|--------|
| | 7,000 | 29,000 | \$ 11.53 | 02/17/2020 | | | | |
| | | | | | 40,667 | \$ 286,296 | 12,200 | 85,888 |
| Kurt M. | | | | | | | | |
| Frahn | 3,125 | 8,750 | \$ 2.81 | 11/20/2018 | | | | |
| | | 6,500 | \$ 2.81 | 11/20/2018 | | | | |
| | 2,625 | 7,875 | \$ 7.00 | 12/08/2019 | | | | |
| | | | | | 18,333 | \$ 129,064 | 5,500 | 38,720 |
| Jack P. | | | | | | | | |
| Ezzell | 13,750 | 8,750 | \$ 2.81 | 11/20/2018 | | | | |
| | | 6,500 | \$ 2.81 | 11/20/2018 | | | | |
| | 2,625 | 7,875 | \$ 7.00 | 12/08/2019 | | | | |
| | | | | | 18,333 | \$ 129,064 | 5,500 | 38,720 |
| Paulee C. | | | | | | | | |
| Day | 9,166 | 5,834 | \$ 2.99 | 11/26/2018 | | | | |
| • | 4,722 | 3,778 | \$ 2.98 | 01/09/2019 | | | | |
| | 2,250 | 6,750 | \$ 7.00 | 12/08/2019 | | | | |
| | 10,000 | · | \$ 12.75 | 01/13/2013 | | | | |
| | | | | | 6,000 | \$ 42,240 | 4,500 | 31,680 |

(1) The vesting schedule for stock options historically has been time based over three to five years although we granted performance-based as well as time-based stock options for fiscal 2010 as noted above. The vesting schedule for restricted stock and restricted stock units historically has been time-based over four to five years and, at times, contained certain performance elements.

- (2) The market value of shares or units of stock that have not vested as reported in the table above is determined by multiplying the closing market price of our common stock on the last trading day of our last completed fiscal year of \$7.04 by the number of shares or units of stock that have not vested.
- (3) Represents performance-based restricted stock units granted under our executive incentive program that vest over a three-year performance period. Our fiscal 2010 executive incentive program is discussed under Compensation Discussion and Analysis Fiscal 2010 Compensation Incentive Compensation.

Option Exercises and Stock Vested

The following table describes, for the named executive officers, the number of shares acquired on the exercise of options and vesting of stock awards and the value realized on exercise of options and vesting of stock awards during fiscal 2010.

| | Optio | n Awards | Stock Awards | | |
|-----------------------|---|--------------------------------------|--|-------------------------------------|--|
| Name (a) | Number of Shares Acquired on Exercise (b) | Value Realized on Exercise (c) | Number of Shares Acquired on Vesting (d) | Value Realized on Vesting (e) | |
| × / | | | | | |
| William H. McGill Jr. | 0 | \$ 0 | 44,333 | \$ 306,574 | |
| Michael H. McLamb | 5,000 | \$ 23,313 | 19,000 | \$ 131,390 | |
| Edward A. Russell | 0 | \$ 0 | 12,666 | \$ 87,589 | |
| Kurt M. Frahn | 10,625 | \$ 102,937 | 6,333 | \$ 43,794 | |
| Jack P. Ezzell | 0 | \$ 0 | 6,333 | \$ 43,794 | |
| Paulee C. Day | 0 | \$ 0 | 500 | \$ 3,405 | |

OPTION EXERCISES AND STOCK VESTING

For option awards, the value realized is computed as the difference between the market price on the date of exercise and the exercise price times the number of options exercised. For stock awards, the value realized is computed as the market price on the later of the date the restrictions lapse or the delivery date times the number of shares vested.

Pension Benefits and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation

We do not offer a pension plan for any of our employees. We do not offer a nonqualified deferred compensation plan for any of our employees. Employees meeting certain requirements may participate in our 401(k) plan.

1998 Incentive Stock Plan

On April 5, 1998 and April 30, 1998, respectively, our Board of Directors adopted and our stockholders approved the MarineMax, Inc. 1998 Incentive Stock Plan, or the 1998 Plan. The 1998 Incentive Stock Plan was amended by the Board of Directors during May 1998 and November 2000, and our stockholders approved the November 2000 amendment during February 2001. Our Board of Directors further amended the 1998 Incentive Stock Plan during December 2004. The plan provided for the grant of incentive and nonqualified stock options to acquire our common stock, the direct grant of common stock, the grant of stock appreciation rights, or SARs, and the grant of other cash

awards to key personnel, directors, consultants, independent contractors, and others providing valuable services to our company and our subsidiaries.

The plan authorized the issuance of a maximum amount of shares of common stock equal to the lesser of 4,000,000 shares or the sum of (1) 20% of the then-outstanding shares of common stock of our company, plus (2) the number of shares exercised with respect to any awards granted under the plan.

Upon the approval by our stockholders of our 2007 Incentive Compensation Plan during February 2007, any shares that were not subject to an outstanding award under the 1998 Incentive Stock Plan became available for issuance under our 2007 Incentive Compensation Plan. Accordingly, at that time, we ceased making new grants under the 1998 Incentive Stock Plan.

2007 Incentive Compensation Plan

Our 2007 Incentive Compensation Plan, or the 2007 Plan, is designed to attract, motivate, retain, and reward our executives, employees, officers, directors, and independent contractors by providing such persons with annual and long-term performance incentives to expend their maximum efforts in the creation of stockholder value.

The terms of the 2007 Plan provide for the grant of stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, stock units, bonus stock, dividend equivalents, other stock related awards, and performance awards that may be settled in cash, stock, or other property.

The total number of shares of our common stock that may be subject to awards under the 2007 Plan is equal to 1,000,000 shares, plus (i) any shares available for issuance and not subject to an award under the 1998 Plan; (ii) the number of shares with respect to which awards granted under the 2007 Plan and the 1998 Plan terminate without the issuance of the shares or where the shares are forfeited or repurchased; (iii) with respect to awards granted under the 2007 Plan and the 1998 Plan, the number of shares which are not issued as a result of the award being settled for cash or otherwise not issued in connection with the exercise or payment of the award; and (iv) the number of shares that are surrendered or withheld in payment of the exercise price of any award or any tax withholding requirements in connection with any award granted under the 2007 Plan and the 1998 Plan.

The 2007 Plan imposes individual limitations on certain awards, in part to comply with Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986. Under these limitations, no more than 50% of the total number of shares of our common stock reserved for issuance under the 2007 Plan may be granted to an individual during any fiscal year pursuant to awards granted under the 2007 Plan. The maximum amount that may be payable to any one participant as a performance award (payable in cash) is \$5,000,000 per calendar year.

No outstanding options may be repriced without stockholder approval (that is, we cannot amend an outstanding option to lower the exercise price or exchange an outstanding option for a new option with a lower exercise price). In addition, the 2007 Plan prohibits us from exchanging an outstanding option with an exercise price above the then current fair market value of our common stock for cash, other awards, or other property.

In the event that a stock dividend, forward or reverse split, merger, consolidation, combination, or other similar corporate transaction or event affects our common stock, then the plan administrator will substitute, exchange, or adjust any or all of the following in a manner that precludes the enlargement or dilution of rights and benefits: (1) the kind and number of shares available under the 2007 Plan, (2) the kind and number of shares subject to limitations on awards described in the preceding paragraph, (3) the kind and number of shares subject to all outstanding awards, (4) the exercise price, grant price, or purchase price relating to any award, and (5) any other affected terms of awards.

In the event that a dividend or other distribution (whether in cash or other property, but excluding a stock dividend), recapitalization, reorganization, spin-off, repurchase, share exchange, liquidation, dissolution, or other similar corporate transaction or event affects our common stock or our other securities or the securities of any other issuer, so that an adjustment, substitution, or exchange is determined to be appropriate by the plan administrator, then the plan administrator is authorized to adjust any or all of the following as the plan administrator deems appropriate: (1) the kind and number of shares available under the 2007 Plan, (2) the kind and number of shares subject to limitations on awards described in the preceding paragraph, (3) the kind and number of shares subject to all outstanding awards, (4) the exercise price, grant price, or purchase price relating to any award, and (5) any other affected terms of awards.

The persons eligible to receive awards under the 2007 Plan consist of officers, directors, employees, and independent contractors. However, incentive stock options may be granted under the 2007 Plan only to our employees, including our officers who are employees.

Our Board of Directors or a committee of the Board of Directors will administer the 2007 Plan. Together, our Board of Directors and any committee(s) delegated to administer the 2007 Plan are referred to as the plan administrator. Subject to the terms of the 2007 Plan, the plan administrator is authorized to select eligible persons to receive awards, determine the type and number of awards to be granted and the number of shares of our common stock to which awards will relate, specify times at which awards will be exercisable or may be settled (including

performance conditions that may be required as a condition thereof), set other terms and conditions of awards, prescribe forms of award agreements, interpret and specify rules and regulations relating to the 2007 Plan, and make all other determinations that may be necessary or advisable for the administration of the 2007 Plan. The plan administrator may amend the terms of outstanding awards, in its discretion. Any amendment that adversely affects the rights of the award recipient, however, must receive the approval of such recipient.

The plan administrator, in its discretion, may accelerate the vesting, exercisability, lapsing of restrictions, or expiration of deferral of any award, including if we undergo a change in control, as defined in the 2007 Plan and all awards shall become fully vested, exercisable, and all restrictions shall lapse upon a change in control that is not approved by our Board of Directors. In addition, the plan administrator may provide that the performance goals relating to any performance-based award will be deemed to have been met upon the occurrence of any change in control. The award agreement may provide for the vesting of an award upon a change of control, including vesting if a participant is terminated by us or our successor without cause or terminates for good reason as defined in the 2007 Plan.

To the extent we undergo a corporate transaction (as defined in the 2007 Plan), the 2007 Plan provides that outstanding awards may be assumed, substituted for, or continued in accordance with their terms. If the awards are not assumed, substituted for, or continued, to the extent applicable, such awards will terminate immediately prior to the close of the corporate transaction. The plan administrator may, in its discretion, either cancel the outstanding awards in exchange for a cash payment or vest all or part of the awards contingent on the corporate transaction. With respect to a corporate transaction that is not a change in control, awards under the 2007 Plan must be assumed, continued, or substituted for.

Our Board of Directors may amend, alter, suspend, discontinue, or terminate the 2007 Plan or the plan administrator s authority to grant awards without further stockholder approval, except stockholder approval will be obtained for any amendment or alteration if such approval is deemed necessary and advisable by our Board of Directors or any amendment for which stockholder approval is required by law or the primary stock exchange on which our common stock trades. Unless earlier terminated by our Board of Directors, the 2007 Plan will terminate on the earlier of (1) ten years after the later of (a) the adoption by our Board of Directors of the 2007 Plan and (b) the approval of an increase in the number of shares reserved under the 2007 Plan by our Board of Directors (contingent upon such increase being approved by our stockholders), and (2) such time as no shares of our common stock remain available for issuance under the 2007 Plan and no further rights or obligations with respect to outstanding awards are outstanding under the 2007 Plan. Amendments to the 2007 Plan or any award require the consent of the affected participant if the amendment has a material adverse effect on the participant.

The plan is not intended to be the exclusive means by which we may issue options or warrants to acquire our common stock, stock awards, or any other type of award. To the extent permitted by applicable law and New York Stock Exchange requirements, we may issue any other options, warrants, or awards other than pursuant to the plan with or without stockholder approval.

Employee Stock Purchase Plan

During 1998, we adopted and our stockholders approved the 1998 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, or 1998 ESPP, which provided for the issuance of up to 750,000 shares of common stock. The 1998 ESPP expired in 2008.

Our Board of Directors adopted and our stockholders approved the 2008 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, or 2008 ESPP, in 2008. Our 2008 ESPP is designed to qualify for favorable income tax treatment under Section 423 of the Internal Revenue Code and is intended to offer financial incentives for employees to purchase our common stock. The 2008 ESPP is administered by a committee of the Board of Directors. The 2008 ESPP will remain in effect until

December 31, 2018.

We believe that the 2008 ESPP represents an important factor in attracting and retaining executive officers and other key employees and constitutes a significant part of our compensation program. The 2008 ESPP provides such individuals with an opportunity to acquire a proprietary interest in our company and thereby align their interests with the interests of our other stockholders and give them an additional incentive to use their best efforts for the long-term success of our company.

The 2008 ESPP permits eligible employees to authorize payroll deductions that will be utilized to purchase shares of our common stock during a series of consecutive offering periods. Employees may purchase shares of common stock pursuant to the 2008 ESPP at a purchase price equal to the lower of (i) 85% of the closing price of our common stock on the first day of the offering period, or (ii) 85% of the closing price of our common stock on the last day of the applicable offering period. Each annual offering may, in the discretion of the Plan Committee, be divided into two six-month offerings commencing on October 1 and April 1, respectively, and terminating six months thereafter (March 31 or September 30, as the case may be).

Subject to adjustment upon changes in capitalization of our company, the number of shares of common stock that may be issued under the 2008 ESPP will be 552,837, consisting of 500,000 shares under the 2008 ESPP plus 52,837 shares that were reserved for issuance under the 1998 ESPP that were not purchased as of the expiration of the 1998 ESPP. If any change is made in the stock subject to the 2008 ESPP or subject to any outstanding options under the 2008 ESPP (through reorganization, merger, recapitalization, reclassification, stock split, reverse stock split, or similar transaction), appropriate and proportionate adjustments may be made by the Plan Committee (as defined below) in the number and type of shares of common stock that are subject to purchase under outstanding options and to the option price applicable to such outstanding options.

An employee who has completed one year of service with our company will be eligible to participate in the 2008 ESPP. An employee may not participate in the 2008 ESPP if (i) immediately after the grant, such employee would own common stock, including outstanding options to purchase common stock under the 2008 ESPP, possessing 5% or more of the total combined voting power or value of our common stock, or (ii) participation in the 2008 ESPP would permit such employee s rights to purchase common stock under all of our employee stock purchase plans to exceed \$25,000 in fair market value (determined at the time the option is granted) of the common stock for each calendar year in which such option is outstanding.

At the time an employee becomes a participant in the 2008 ESPP, the employee may elect payroll deductions of up to 10% of such employee s compensation for each pay period during an offering. Participants may not reduce or increase future payroll deductions during an offering period. All payroll deductions made by each participant will be credited to an account set up for that participant under the 2008 ESPP. The Plan Committee may, prior to the beginning of an offering period, limit the percentage of compensation that an employee may contribute to his or her account.

Participation in the 2008 ESPP is voluntary and depends on each eligible employee s election to participate and his or her determination as to the level of payroll deductions. Accordingly, future purchases under the 2008 ESPP are not determinable. Non-employee members of the Board of Directors are not eligible to participate in the 1998 ESPP or the 2008 ESPP.

A participant in the 2008 ESPP may withdraw all of the payroll deductions credited to such participant s account under the 2008 ESPP by giving us written notice at any time prior to the last five days of an offering period. If a participant withdraws from an offering period, he or she may not participate in that offering but may participate in any succeeding offering under the 2008 ESPP or in any similar plan that we may adopt.

Upon termination of a participant s employment for any reason, other than death or permanent disability (as defined in the Internal Revenue Code), the payroll deductions credited to such participant s account will be returned to the participant. If the participant s employment terminates due to death or permanent disability, the participant or the participant s beneficiary will have the right to elect (i) to withdraw all of the payroll deductions credited to the participant s account under the 2008 ESPP, or (ii) to exercise the participant s option on the next offering termination date and purchase the number of shares of common stock that the accumulated payroll deductions in the participant s account will purchase at the applicable option price. Any excess in the participant s account will be returned to the participant or his or her beneficiary, without interest. In the event that we receive no notice of election from the

participant or his or her beneficiary, the participant or his or her beneficiary will be deemed to have elected to exercise the participant s option.

The 2008 ESPP, and the right of participants to make purchases thereunder, is intended to qualify under the provisions of Sections 421 and 423 of the Internal Revenue Code. Under these provisions, no income will be taxable to a participant until the shares purchased under the 2008 ESPP are sold or otherwise disposed of. Upon sale or other

disposition of the shares, the participant will generally be subject to tax and the amount of the tax will depend upon the holding period. If the shares are sold or otherwise disposed of more than (a) two years from the first day of the offering period, and (b) more than one year from the date of transfer of the shares to the participant, then the participant will recognize ordinary income measured as the lesser of (i) the excess of the fair market value of the shares at the time of such sale or disposition over the purchase price, or (ii) an amount equal to 15% of the fair market value of the shares as of the first day of the offering period. Any additional gain will be treated as long-term capital gain. If the shares are sold or otherwise disposed of before the expiration of these holding periods, the participant will recognize ordinary income generally measured as the excess of the fair market value of the shares on the date the shares are purchased over the price at which the participant purchased the shares under the 2008 ESPP.

Any additional gain or loss on such sale or disposition will be long-term or short-term capital gain or loss, depending on the holding period. We will not be entitled to a deduction for amounts taxed as ordinary income or capital gain to a participant except to the extent ordinary income is recognized by participants as a result of a sale or disposition of shares prior to the expiration of the holding periods described above.

The plan is not intended to be the exclusive means by which we may issue options or warrants to acquire our common stock, stock awards, or any other type of award. To the extent permitted by applicable law and New York Stock Exchange requirements, we may issue any other options, warrants, or awards other than pursuant to the plan with or without stockholder approval.

Employment Agreements

On June 7, 2006, we entered into an employment agreement with each of William H. McGill Jr., Michael H. McLamb, and Edward A. Russell. The employment agreements provide for a base salary of \$500,000 for Mr. McGill, \$225,000 for Mr. McLamb, and \$225,000 for Mr. Russell, subject to adjustment from time to time. Each employment agreement provides for a bonus or other incentive compensation based upon the performance of our company and the executive and such other factors as determined to be relevant by our Board of Directors or Compensation Committee. In connection with their employment, each of the executives may also receive options to purchase common stock or other stock-based compensation. Each employment agreement also provides vacation benefits, reimbursement for business expenses, and the right to participate in company-wide benefits, including insurance, pension, retirement, and other plans and programs as are available to our executive officers. Each employment agreement contains a covenant not to compete with our company or solicit our employees or customers for a period equal to the greater of two years immediately following termination of employment or the period during which severance payments are being made, subject to certain exceptions.

We and the executive may each terminate the executive s employment at any time. If we terminate any of the executives without good cause or any of them terminates his employment with good reason or upon a change in control of our company that is not approved by at least two-thirds of our directors or does not provide the executive with the same position he had with us immediately prior to the change of control, as such terms are defined in the respective agreements, the terminated executive will receive an amount equal to the average of his base salary and bonus in the two fiscal years prior to termination (in a lump sum in the event of a change in control), for a period of three years after the effective date of termination in the case of Mr. McGill and 18 months after the effective date of termination in the cause the executive any adverse tax consequences) and other stock-based compensation will not be subject to forfeiture or repurchase, subject in each case to certain exceptions; and the benefits and insurance coverage will continue for three years after termination in the case of Mr. McGill.

In the event of his death, the agreement with Mr. McGill provides for a payment of \$1.5 million to his estate, for a six-month continuation of health, hospitalization, and similar benefits to Mr. McGill s dependent family members, and for all stock options to vest and be exercisable for their full term and for other stock-based compensation to vest and not be subject to forfeiture or repurchase, subject to certain exceptions. In the event of the death of Mr. McLamb or Mr. Russell, the agreement provides for a payment of \$550,000 to the estate of Mr. McLamb and \$500,000 to the estate of Mr. Russell and for all stock options to vest and be exercisable for up to their full term (or for such shorter period of time that would not cause the executive any adverse tax consequences)

and for other stock-based compensation to vest and not be subject to forfeiture or repurchase, subject to certain exceptions.

In the event of disability, the employment agreement of each executive provides for the payment in a lump sum of the average of his base salary and bonus in the two fiscal years prior to disability for one year and for all stock options to vest and be exercisable for up to full term (or for such shorter period of time that would not cause the executive any adverse tax consequences) and for other stock-based compensation to vest and not be subject to forfeiture or repurchase, subject to certain exceptions. Mr. McGill s employment agreement provides for retirement benefits if Mr. McGill for two years of an amount equal to 50% of the average of the base salary and bonus paid to him for the two fiscal years prior to retirement, medicare supplemental medical coverage for life, the continuation of life insurance benefits for a period of time that would not cause the executive any adverse tax consequences), and the vesting and termination of any forfeiture or repurchase provisions of other stock-based compensation. In addition, the employment agreements with Mr. McGill and Mr. McLamb provide for a gross up for any excise taxes for which they are liable under Section 4999 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, in connection with a change of control.

Section 280G of the Internal Revenue Code may limit the deductibility for federal income tax purposes of payments made following a change in control. If these payments are not deductible and if we have income at least equal to such payments, an amount of income equal to the amount of such payments could not be offset. As a result, the income that was not offset would be phantom income (i.e. income without cash) to our company. A change in control would include a merger or consolidation of our company, a sale of all or substantially all of our assets, under certain circumstances changes in the identity of a majority of the members of the Board of Directors of our company, or acquisitions of more than 20% of our common stock, subject to certain limitations.

The following tables show the potential payments upon termination or a change of control for each of Messrs. McGill, McLamb, and Russell.

William H. McGill Jr.

| | | Involuntary | For | Involuntary for Good Reason Termination | | |
|--|---------------|--------------------------------|---------------|--|---------------------|--------------------------|
| | · | Not for Cause nTerminationT | Cause | (Change of | | |
| Executive Benefits and Payments Upon Separation | on 9/30/10 | on 9/30/10 | on 9/30/10 | Control) on 9/30/10 | Death on 9/30/10 | Disability on 9/30/10 |
| Compensation: | | | | | | |
| Bonus | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ |
| Equity awards(1) | \$ | \$ 546,942 | \$ | \$ 546,942 | \$ 546,942 | \$ 546,942 |
| Benefits and Perquisites: | | | | | | |
| Cash severance | \$ | \$ 1,864,500 | \$ | \$ 1,864,500 | \$ 1,500,000 | \$ 621,500 |
| Heath and welfare benefits | \$ | \$ 31,740 | \$ | \$ 31,740 | \$ 5,290 | \$ |
| Other | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ |

Michael H. McLamb

| | | | | Involuntary for | | |
|--|---------------|--------------------------------|---------------|----------------------------|---------------------|--------------------------|
| | | Involuntary | For | Good Reason Termination | | |
| | • | Not for Cause nTerminationT | Cause | (Change of | | |
| Executive Benefits and Payments Upon Separation | on 9/30/10 | on 9/30/10 | on 9/30/10 | Control) on 9/30/10 | Death on 9/30/10 | Disability on 9/30/10 |
| Compensation: | | | | | | |
| Bonus | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ |
| Equity awards(1) | \$ | \$ 224,326 | \$ | \$ 224,326 | \$ 224,326 | \$ 224,326 |
| Benefits and Perquisites: | | | | | | |
| Cash severance | \$ | \$ 470,400 | \$ | \$ 470,400 | \$ 550,000 | \$ 313,600 |
| Heath and welfare benefits | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ |
| Other | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ |
| Edward A. Russell | | | | | | |

| | · | Involuntary Not for Cause TerminationT | For Cause 'erminatio | Involuntary for Good Reason Termination (Change of on | | |
|--|---------------|--|----------------------------|--|---------------------|--------------------------|
| Executive Benefits and Payments Upon Separation | on 9/30/10 | on 9/30/10 | on 9/30/10 | Control) on 9/30/10 | Death on 9/30/10 | Disability on 9/30/10 |
| Compensation: | | | | | | |
| Bonus | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ |
| Equity awards(1) | \$ | \$ 331,230 | \$ | \$ 331,230 | \$ 331,230 | \$ 331,230 |
| Benefits and Perquisites: | | | | | | |
| Cash severance | \$ | \$ 492,812 | \$ | \$ 492,812 | \$ 500,000 | \$ 328,542 |
| Heath and welfare benefits | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ |
| Other | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ | \$ |

(1) Amounts represent the dollar amounts that would be recognized for financial statement reporting purposes with respect to the unamortized grant date fair value of stock options and restricted stock units determined in accordance with ASC 718.

Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change of Control

The tables above reflect the amount of compensation to Messrs. McGill, McLamb, and Russell in the event of termination of such executive s employment. The amount of compensation payable to each named executive officer upon voluntary termination, involuntary not for cause termination, for cause termination, termination following a change of control, and in the event of disability or death of the executive is shown above. The amounts shown assume that such termination was effective as of September 30, 2010, and thus includes amounts earned through such time and are estimates of the amounts which would be paid out to the executives upon their termination. Amounts related to stock options assume a price of \$7.04, which was the closing price of our common stock as quoted on the New York Stock Exchange on September 30, 2010, the last trading day of the fiscal year. As the exercise price on unvested options held by these executive officers was higher than the closing price of our common stock on September 30, 2010, no value has been attributed to stock options in the tables above. The actual amounts to be paid out can only be determined at the time of such executive s esparation from our company.

Limitation of Directors Liability; Indemnification of Directors, Officers, Employees, and Agents

Our certificate of incorporation provides that no director of our company will be personally liable to us or our stockholders for monetary damages for breach of a fiduciary duty as a director, except to the extent such exemption

or limitation of liability is not permitted under the Delaware General Corporation Law. The effect of this provision in the certificate of incorporation is to eliminate the rights of our company and our stockholders, either directly or through stockholders derivative suits brought on behalf of our company, to recover monetary damages from a director for breach of the fiduciary duty of care as a director except in those instances described under Delaware law.

In addition, we have adopted provisions in our bylaws and entered into indemnification agreements that require us to indemnify our directors, officers, and certain other representatives of our company against expenses and certain other liabilities arising out of their conduct on behalf of our company to the maximum extent and under all circumstances permitted by law. Indemnification may not apply in certain circumstances to actions arising under the federal securities laws.

EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION

The following table sets forth information with respect to our common stock that may be issued upon the exercise of stock options under our 1998 and 2007 Incentive Compensation Plans and the purchase of shares under our 1998 and 2008 Employee Stock Purchase Plans as of September 30, 2010.

| | (a) Number of Securities to be Issued Upon | (b) Weighted Average | (c) Number of Securities Remaining Available for Future Issuance Under |
|---|---|---|---|
| Plan Category | Exercise of Outstanding Options, Warrants, and Rights | Exercise Price of Outstanding Options, Warrants, and Rights | Equity Compensation Plans (Excluding Securities Reflected in Column (a)) |
| Equity Compensation Plans Approved by Stockholders(1) Equity Compensation Plans Not Approved by Stockholders | 2,101,881(2) | \$ 10.27 | 851,104 |
| Total | 2,101,881 | | 851,104 |

(1) Does not include potential measures in shares of common stock that may be issued as a result of awards under the proposed 2011 Stock-Based Compensation Plan that is subject to stockholder approval at the vesting.

(2) Includes 434,169 shares of common stock that are subject to unvested restricted stock awards.

CERTAIN TRANSACTIONS AND RELATIONSHIPS

Policy Relating to Certain Transactions

We have a policy that we will not enter into any material transaction in which a director or officer has a direct or indirect financial interest unless the transaction is determined by our Board of Directors to be fair to us or is approved by a majority of our disinterested directors or by our stockholders, as provided for under Delaware law. The policy with respect to such transactions is provided in our company s Code of Business Conduct and Ethics.

Business Relationships

Robert S. Kant, a director of our company since August 1998, is a principal shareholder of the law firm of Greenberg Traurig, which serves as our primary legal counsel. We paid legal fees of approximately \$420,000 to that firm during fiscal 2010.

Family Relationships

W. Brett McGill, currently Midwest Regional President and previously Vice President of Information Technology, Service, and Parts, is the son of William H. McGill Jr., our Chief Executive Officer. During fiscal 2010, we paid W. Brett McGill a base salary of \$175,000 and a bonus of \$54,059. During fiscal 2010, we also granted to W. Brett McGill 15,000 stock options at an exercise price of \$7.00 per share, vesting 1/36 per month beginning on the date of grant. During fiscal 2010, we also granted to W. Brett McGill performance-based restricted stock units that allows for a maximum of 7,546 shares to be issued based on the achievement of certain performance of our stock price over a three-year performance period. W. Brett McGill is not in a reporting position to William H. McGill Jr., and compensation decisions relating to W. Brett McGill are performed in the same manner as other employees throughout our company without input from William H. McGill Jr.

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT

Our Compensation Committee has reviewed and discussed with management the Compensation Discussion and Analysis included in this proxy statement and, based on such review and discussions, the Compensation Committee recommended to our Board of Directors that the Compensation Discussion and Analysis be included in this proxy statement.

December 10, 2010

Respectfully submitted,

John B. Furman, Chairman Russell J. Knittel Joseph A. Watters Dean S. Woodman

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE INTERLOCKS AND INSIDER PARTICIPATION

During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010, our Compensation Committee consisted of John B. Furman, Russell J. Knittel, Joseph A. Watters, and Dean S. Woodman. None of these committee members had any contractual or other relationships with our company during such fiscal year.

DIRECTOR COMPENSATION

Employees of our company do not receive compensation for serving as members of our Board of Directors. Directors who are employees of our company are eligible to receive stock options pursuant to our 2007 Incentive Compensation Plan.

Each non-employee director receives a quarterly director s fee of \$10,000, which is paid in cash, shares of common stock, or a combination of cash and shares of common stock at the election of the director. The Chairman of the Audit Committee receives an additional annual fee of \$25,000, and other members of the committee receive an additional annual fee of \$7,500; the Chairman of the Compensation Committee receives an additional annual fee of \$17,500, and other members of the committee receive an additional annual fee of \$5,000; the Chairman of the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee receives an additional annual fee of \$10,000, and other members of the committee receive an additional annual fee of \$5,000; the Chairman of the Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee receives an additional annual fee of \$10,000, and other members of the committee receive an additional annual fee of \$3,000; and the Lead Director receives an additional annual fee of \$5,000. Under our 2007 Incentive Compensation Plan, non-employee directors each receive a grant of options to acquire 5,000 shares of our common stock on the date they are first elected as directors of our company. Non-employee directors also currently receive grants of options to purchase 10,000 shares of common stock each year. We reimburse our directors for out-of-pocket expenses incurred in attending meetings of the Board of Directors or committees. We also encourage our directors and their spouses, when applicable, to attend, at our cost, special corporate events with our employees, suppliers, and others when possible.

The following table sets forth the compensation paid by us to non-employee directors for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010. Messrs. McGill and McLamb do not receive any compensation for service on our Board of Directors.

DIRECTOR COMPENSATION

| Name | Fees Earned or Paid in Cash(1) | Option Awards(2) | Total |
|----------------------|--------------------------------------|---------------------|------------|
| Hilliard M. Eure III | \$ 68,000 | \$ 47,582 | \$ 115,582 |
| John B. Furman | \$ 65,000 | \$ 47,582 | \$ 112,582 |
| Robert S. Kant | \$ 40,000 | \$ 47,582 | \$ 87,582 |
| Russell J. Knittel | \$ 52,500 | \$ 47,582 | \$ 100,082 |
| Joseph A. Watters | \$ 55,000 | \$ 47,582 | \$ 102,582 |
| Dean S. Woodman | \$ 55,500 | \$ 47,582 | \$ 103,082 |

- (1) Messrs. Furman, Kant, Knittel, Watters, and Woodman elected to receive some or all of their annual retainer in shares of our common stock.
- (2) The amounts shown in this column reflect the grant date fair value of stock option awards determined in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 Compensation Stock Compensation, excluding the effects of forfeitures. The assumptions used in determining grant date fair value of our awards are set forth in the notes to our consolidated financial statements, which are included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010. We estimated the grant date fair value of each stock option award on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model and recognize the compensation expense over the vesting period. See Note 11 to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in our Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 2010 for a discussion of the relevant assumptions used in determining grant date fair value of our stock option awards pursuant to ASC 718. Each board member forfeits the unvested portion, if any, of the board member s stock options if the board member s service to our company is terminated for any reason, except as may otherwise be determined by the Board of Directors or the Compensation Committee as the administrator of our 2007 Incentive Compensation Plan. For further information on these awards, see the Grants of Plan-Based Awards table in the *Executive Compensation* section of this proxy statement. There were no forfeitures of stock

options by any directors in fiscal 2010. The grant date fair value of the stock options granted during fiscal 2010 was approximately \$2.3 million. The vesting schedule for stock option awards is generally 100% by the first anniversary of the grant date.

REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE

The Board of Directors has appointed an Audit Committee consisting of four directors. All of the members of the committee must be independent of our company and management, as independence is defined in applicable rules of the New York Stock Exchange and the Securities and Exchange Commission listing standards.

The purpose of the Audit Committee is to assist the oversight of our Board of Directors in the integrity of the financial statements of our company, our company s compliance with legal and regulatory matters, the independent auditor s qualifications and independence, and the performance of our company s independent auditor and internal audit function. The primary responsibilities of the committee include overseeing our company s accounting and financial reporting process and audits of the financial statements of our company. Management has the primary responsibility for the financial statements and the reporting process, including the systems of internal controls. The independent auditor is responsible for auditing the financial statements and expressing an opinion on the conformity of those audited financial statements with generally accepted accounting principles. Our Board of Directors has amended and restated the charter of the Audit Committee to reflect, among other things, requirements of federal legislation, including the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, new rules adopted by the Securities and Exchange Commission, and amended rules of the New York Stock Exchange.

In fulfilling its oversight responsibilities, the committee reviewed and discussed the audited financial statements with management and the independent auditor. The committee discussed with the independent auditor the matters required to be discussed by the guidelines of the SEC, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, Statement on Auditing Standards No. 61, as amended, and other applicable regulations. This included a discussion of the independent auditor s judgments as to the quality, not just the acceptability, of our company s accounting principles and such other matters as are required to be discussed with the committee under generally accepted auditing standards. In addition, the committee received from the independent auditor written disclosures and the letter required by applicable requirements of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board regarding the independent accountant s communications with the audit committee concerning independence. The committee also discussed with the independent auditor s independence from management and our company, including the matters covered by the written disclosures and letter provided by the independent auditor.

The committee discussed with our independent auditor the overall scope and plans for its audit. The committee meets with the independent auditor, with and without management present, to discuss the results of the independent auditor s examinations, its evaluations of our company, the internal controls, and the overall quality of the financial reporting. The committee held eight meetings during fiscal 2010.

Based on the reviews and discussions referred to above, the committee recommended to the Board of Directors, and the board approved, that the audited financial statements be included in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010 for filing with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

The report has been furnished by the Audit Committee of our Board of Directors.

December 10, 2010

Hilliard M. Eure III, Chairman John B. Furman Russell J. Knittel Dean S. Woodman

SECTION 16(a) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 requires our directors, officers, and persons who own more than 10% of a registered class of our equity securities to file reports of ownership and changes in ownership with the Securities and Exchange Commission. These regulations require the directors, officers, and greater than 10% stockholders to furnish us with copies of all Section 16(a) forms they file.

Based solely upon our review of the copies of such forms received by us during the fiscal year ended September 30, 2010, and written representations that no other reports were required, we believe that each person

who, at any time during such fiscal year was a director, officer, or beneficial owner of more than 10% of our common stock, complied with all Section 16(a) filing requirements during such fiscal year except that Messrs. McGill, McLamb, Russell, Frahn, and Jay J. Avelino (our former Vice President of Human Resources who passed away in 2010) and Ms. Day each filed one late report on Form 4 relating to withholdings of shares of common stock to satisfy tax obligations upon the vesting of restricted common stock and restricted stock units.

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS, DIRECTORS, AND OFFICERS

The following table sets forth certain information regarding beneficial ownership of our common stock as of the record date for (i) all directors, our Chief Executive Officer, and our other named executive officers listed in the Summary Compensation Table under the section entitled Executive Compensation, (ii) all directors and the named executive officers as a group, and (iii) each person known by us to beneficially own more than 5% of our outstanding shares of common stock.

| | Shares Beneficially Owned | | | |
|--|---------------------------|------------|--|--|
| Name of Beneficial Owner(1) | Number(2) | Percent(2) | | |
| Directors and Executive Officers: | | | | |
| William H. McGill Jr. | 1,234,804(3) | 5.4% | | |
| Michael H. McLamb | 209,654(4) | * | | |
| Edward A. Russell | 167,206(5) | * | | |
| Kurt M. Frahn | 26,026(6) | * | | |
| Jack P. Ezzell | 11,957(7) | * | | |
| Paulee C. Day | 33,946(8) | * | | |
| Hilliard M. Eure III | 72,500(9) | * | | |
| John B. Furman | 101,251(10) | * | | |
| Robert S. Kant | 129,539(11) | * | | |
| Russell J. Knittel | 30,214(12) | * | | |
| Joseph A. Watters | 89,362(13) | * | | |
| Dean S. Woodman | 132,497(14) | * | | |
| All directors and named executive officers as a group (includes 11 current | | | | |
| executive officers and directors) | 2,238,956 | 9.7% | | |
| 5% Stockholders: | | | | |
| FMR LLC. | 3,187,028(15) | 13.8% | | |
| T. Rowe Price Associates, Inc. | 2,158,160(16) | 9.4% | | |
| Royce & Associates, LLC | 1,710,500(17) | 7.4% | | |
| Dimensional Fund Advisors LP | 1,710,154(18) | 7.4% | | |
| Evercore Asset Management LLC | 1,350,795(19) | 5.9% | | |
| Schneider Capital Management Corp. | 1,163,283(20) | 5.0% | | |

* Less than 1%.

(1) Unless otherwise indicated, all persons listed can be reached at our company offices at 18167 U.S. Highway 19 North, Suite 300, Clearwater, Florida 33764, and have sole voting and investment power over their shares.

(2) The numbers and percentages shown include shares of common stock issuable to the identified person pursuant to stock options that may be exercised and restricted stock that may vest within 60 days after November 30,

2010. In calculating the percentage of ownership, such shares are deemed to be outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage of shares of common stock owned by such person, but are not deemed to be outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage of shares of common stock owned by any other stockholder.

- (3) Includes 168,410 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of stock options. Amount excludes
 (i) 150,400 shares of common stock issuable upon vesting of restricted stock units and (ii) 158,190 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of unvested stock options.
- (4) Includes 113,445 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of stock options. Amount excludes
 (i) 64,200 shares of common stock issuable upon vesting of restricted stock units, and (ii) 79,668 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of unvested stock options.
- (5) Includes (a) 9,061 shares held by Mr. Russell s spouse; (b) 1,400 shares held by Mr. Russell s spouse as custodian for their children; and (c) 71,832 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options. Amount excludes (i) 56,200 shares of common stock issuable upon vesting of restricted stock units, and (ii) 104,668 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of unvested stock options.
- (6) Includes 9,999 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of stock options. Amount excludes
 (i) 23,000 shares of common stock issuable upon vesting of restricted stock units, and (ii) 29,376 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of unvested stock options.
- (7) Includes 5,624 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of stock options. Amount excludes (i) 23,000 shares of common stock issuable upon vesting of restricted stock units, and (ii) 29,376 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of unvested stock options. Mr. Ezzell left our company in December 2010 to pursue another opportunity.
- (8) Includes 30,332 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of stock options. Amount excludes
 (i) 15,500 shares of common stock issuable upon vesting of restricted stock units, and (ii) 22,668 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of unvested stock options.
- (9) Includes 72,500 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options.
- (10) Includes 86,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options.
- (11) Includes 68,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options.
- (12) Includes 23,333 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options, but excludes 1,667 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of unvested stock options.
- (13) Includes 61,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options.
- (14) Includes 101,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options.
- (15) Represents 3,187,028 shares of common stock beneficially owned by FMR LLC. Fidelity Management & Research Company, a wholly owned subsidiary of FMR LLC and a registered investment adviser, is the beneficial owner of 3,171,212 of such shares as a result of its acting as investment adviser to various investment companies. Edward C. Johnson III and FMR LLC, through its control of Fidelity Management & Research Company, each have sole power to dispose of the 3,171,212 shares owned by Fidelity Funds. Neither FMR LLC, nor Edward C. Johnson III as Chairman of FMR LLC, has sole power to vote or direct the voting of the shares owned directly by the Fidelity Funds, which power resides with the Funds board of trustees. Pyramis Global Advisors, LLC, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of FMR LLC and a registered investment adviser, is the beneficial owner of 15,816 of such shares as a result of its serving as investment adviser to institutional

accounts, non-U.S. mutual funds, or investment companies. Edward C. Johnson III and FMR LLC, through its control of Pyramis Global Advisors, LLC, each have sole dispositive power over the 15,816 shares owned by Pyramis Global Advisors, LLC. The address of FMR LLC is 82 Devonshire Street, Boston, Massachusetts 02109.

- (16) Represents 2,158,160 shares of common stock beneficially owned by T. Rowe Price Associates, Inc. in its capacity as investment advisor on behalf of its clients. T. Rowe Price Associates, Inc. has sole voting power over 787,900 of such shares and sole dispositive power over all of such shares. The address of T. Rowe Price Associates is 100 E. Pratt Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.
- (17) Represents an aggregate of 1,710,500 shares of common stock beneficially owned by Royce & Associates, LLC, in its capacity as investment adviser on behalf of its clients. Royce & Associates, LLC has sole voting

and dispositive power over all such shares. The address of Royce & Associates, LLC is 745 Fifth Avenue, New York, NY 10151.

- (18) Represents an aggregate of 1,710,154 shares of common stock beneficially owned by Dimensional Fund Advisors LP in its capacity as investment adviser on behalf of its clients. Dimensional Fund Advisors LP has sole voting power over 1,671,254, of such shares and sole dispositive power over all such shares. The address of Dimensional Fund Advisors LP is Palisades West, Building One, 6300 Bee Cave Road, Austin, Texas 78746.
- (19) Represents an aggregate of 1,350,795 shares of common stock beneficially owned by Evercore Asset Management, LLC, in its capacity as investment adviser on behalf of its clients. Evercore Asset Management, LLC has shared voting power over 1,350,795 of such shares and sole dispositive power over all such shares. The address of Evercore Asset Management, LLC is 55 East 52nd Street, 36th Floor, New York, NY 10055.
- (20) Represents an aggregate of 1,163,283 shares of common stock beneficially owned by Schneider Capital Management Corporation, in its capacity as investment adviser on behalf of its clients. Schneider Capital Management Corporation has sole voting power over 614,348 shares and sole dispositive power over all such shares. The address of Schneider Capital Management Corporation is 460 E. Swedesford Road, Suite 2000, Wayne, PA 19087.

PROPOSAL TWO PROPOSAL TO APPROVE THE 2011 STOCK-BASED COMPENSATION PLAN

Our board of directors has approved a proposal to adopt a new incentive stock plan, the 2011 Stock-Based Compensation Plan, or the 2011 Plan, subject to approval by our stockholders. A summary of the material terms of the 2011 Plan is included in Appendix A to this proxy statement, and the full text of the 2011 Plan is included as <u>Appendix B</u> to this proxy statement.

If approved by our stockholders, the 2011 Plan will be used to provide stock-based incentive compensation to our eligible employees, directors, and independent contractors. Our board of directors believes that the fundamental objectives of a long-term incentive compensation program are to align the interests of management and the stockholders and to create long-term stockholder value. Our board of directors believes that the adoption of the 2011 Plan increases our ability to achieve these objectives by providing us with additional shares to make grants and allowing for several different forms of long-term incentive awards, which will help us recruit, reward, motivate, and retain talented personnel. If approved by our stockholders, the 2011 Plan will replace our 2007 Incentive Compensation Plan, or the 2007 Plan, which is running out of shares.

Key terms of the 2011 Plan include the following:

We will increase the shares available for grant under all of our equity compensation plans by a net amount of 1,000,000 shares of our common stock. We also will transfer any available share reserves under the 2007 Plan, as of the date of shareholder approval of the 2011 Plan, to the 2011 Plan, so that they may be available for future grants under the 2011 Plan.

We will no longer make grants under 2007 Plan.

The 2011 Plan explicitly prohibits repricing of options without stockholder approval.

The 2011 Plan will permit the qualification of awards under the plan (payable in either stock or cash) as performance-based compensation within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code (the Code.) See Federal Income Tax Information in Appendix A for a more detailed discussion of the application of Section 162(m).

All options and stock appreciation rights must be granted with an exercise price equal to fair market value on the grant date.

All full value awards (such as restricted stock or stock units) have a minimum three year vesting schedule for awards that vest over time and a one-year performance period for awards that vest based on the achievement of performance goals.

Any shares not issued in connection with awards outstanding under the 2007 Plan will become available for issuance under the 2011 Plan.

As shown in the table on page 26 under the caption Equity Compensation Plan Information, as of September 30, 2010, an aggregate of 2,101,881 shares of our common stock are issuable upon exercise of outstanding options; 434,169 shares of our common stock are subject to unvested restricted stock awards; and 646,586 shares are available for issuance under our 2007 Plan. Our board of directors has approved the 2011 Plan, subject to approval by our

stockholders at the annual meeting. If the 2011 Plan is approved by our stockholders, no further grants will be made under our 2007 Plan, and any shares available for grants under those plans will become available for grant under the 2011 Plan.

Our board of directors recommends a vote FOR the proposal to approve the 2011 Plan.

Additional Consideration with Respect to the 2011 Plan

We have an unusual and innovative approach to equity compensation. The stock options and restricted stock awards that we historically granted prior to the adoption of the 2007 Plan had prolonged vesting periods, often vesting over a seven-year period. This is several years longer than most companies. (Typical vesting schedules are between three and five years, with shorter vesting schedules being the current trend in order to lower the expense of

stock options.) We believed the longer vesting schedule helped to retain our employees and provide them with a longer term view of the business than awards with a shorter vesting schedule. Our burn rate (the number of stock awards we grant each year), is within the normal standards for our industry. This leads to a net result that our equity compensation provides an incentive and retention tool for a longer period of time than what most companies receive.

Our historically longer vesting schedule combined with a general tendency of our employees to hold onto their stock options (rather than exercise them and sell the underlying stock) because of their belief in the future of our company has led to a high overhang (the amount of outstanding options and unvested restricted stock awards in comparison to the total number of shares outstanding) for our industry. This high overhang causes us to fail the equity compensation analysis of Institutional Investor Services, an influential proxy advisory service, and results in Institutional Investor Services recommending against the approval of our 2011 Plan. We believe this is a perverse result because our annual grant practices are within the Institutional Investor Services guidelines for our industry, as our high overhang is not due to more generous grant policies but rather the longer vesting schedule and tendency of our employees to hold onto their options because of their belief in the company. In addition, the Institutional Investor Services guidelines are encouraging us to shorten our vesting schedule and encourage our employees to exercise their options on a regular basis, which seems to us to be against the best interests of our company and poor corporate governance practice.

The 1,000,000 shares we are requesting for issuance under the 2011 Plan equals approximately 4% of our outstanding shares. The 1,000,000 shares plus the remaining shares under the 2007 Plan is forecasted to provide us with enough shares to make grants under our normal practices through the end of 2013. As noted above, this burn rate is within the general range for our industry and combined with our longer vesting schedules, provides a very good retention tool and incentive to our employees.

Consequences of a Failure to Approve the 2011 Plan

If our stockholders do not approve the 2011 Plan at our annual meeting, the 2007 Plan will remain in effect. In the absence of approval, we will not have the ability to grant equity compensation to existing employees commencing in 2011. As a result, we may be required to pay significantly greater cash compensation to attract, motivate, retain, and reward executives, employees, officers, directors, and independent contractors or risk the loss of such individuals.

Purpose

The 2011 Plan, is designed to attract, motivate, retain, and reward our executives, employees, officers, directors, and independent contractors by providing such persons with annual and long-term performance incentives to expend their maximum efforts in the creation of stockholder value.

Awards

The terms of the 2011 Plan provide for the grant of stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, stock units, bonus stock, dividend equivalents, other stock related awards, and performance awards that may be settled in cash, stock, or other property.

Shares available for awards

The total number of shares of our common stock that may be subject to awards under the 2011 Plan is equal to 1,000,000 shares, plus (i) any shares available for issuance and not subject to an award under the 2007 Plan, (ii) the number of shares with respect to which awards granted under the 2011 Plan and the 2007 Plan terminate without the issuance of the shares or where the shares are forfeited or repurchased; (iii) with respect to awards granted under the 2011 Plan and the 2007 Plan, the number of shares which are not issued as a result of the award being settled for cash

or otherwise not issued in connection with the exercise or payment of the award; and (iv) the number of shares that are surrendered or withheld in payment of the exercise price of any award or any tax withholding requirements in connection with any award granted under the 2011 Plan and the 2007 Plan.

Limitations on awards

The 2011 Plan imposes individual limitations on certain awards, in part to comply with Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986. Under these limitations, no more than 50% of the total number of shares of our common stock reserved for issuance under the 2011 Plan may be granted to an individual during any fiscal year pursuant to awards granted under the 2011 Plan. The maximum amount that may be payable to any one participant as a performance award (payable in cash) is \$5,000,000 per calendar year.

No outstanding options may be repriced without stockholder approval (that is, we cannot amend an outstanding option to lower the exercise price or exchange an outstanding option for a new option with a lower exercise price). In addition, the 2011 Plan prohibits us from exchanging an outstanding option with an exercise above the then current fair market value of our common stock for cash, other awards, or other property.

Capitalization adjustments

In the event that a stock dividend, forward or reverse split, merger, consolidation, combination, or other similar corporate transaction or event affects our common stock, then the plan administrator will substitute, exchange, or adjust any or all of the following in a manner that precludes the enlargement or dilution of rights and benefits: (1) the kind and number of shares available under the 2011 Plan, (2) the kind and number of shares subject to limitations on awards described in the preceding paragraph, (3) the kind and number of shares subject to all outstanding awards, (4) the exercise price, grant price, or purchase price relating to any award, and (5) any other affected terms of awards.

In the event that a dividend or other distribution (whether in cash or other property, but excluding a stock dividend), recapitalization, reorganization, spin-off, repurchase, share exchange, liquidation, dissolution, or other similar corporate transaction or event affects our common stock or our other securities or the securities of any other issuer, so that an adjustment, substitution, or exchange is determined to be appropriate by the plan administrator, then the plan administrator is authorized to adjust any or all of the following as the plan administrator deems appropriate: (1) the kind and number of shares available under the 2011 Plan, (2) the kind and number of shares subject to limitations on awards described in the preceding paragraph, (3) the kind and number of shares subject to all outstanding awards, (4) the exercise price, grant price, or purchase price relating to any award, and (5) any other affected terms of awards.

Eligibility

The persons eligible to receive awards under the 2011 Plan consist of officers, directors, employees, and independent contractors. However, incentive stock options may be granted under the 2011 Plan only to our employees, including our officers who are employees.

Administration

Our board of directors will administer the 2011 Plan unless it delegates administration of the 2011 Plan to one or more committees of our board of directors. Together, our board of directors and any committee(s) delegated to administer the 2011 Plan are referred to as the plan administrator. If a committee is delegated to administer the 2011 Plan, then the committee members may be non-employee directors as defined by Rule 16b-3 of the Securities Exchange Act,

outside directors for purposes of Section 162(m), and independent as defined by the New York Stock Exchange or any other national securities exchange on which any of our securities may be listed for trading in the future. Subject to the terms of the 2011 Plan, the plan administrator is authorized to select eligible persons to receive awards, determine the type and number of awards to be granted and the number of shares of our common stock to which awards will relate, specify times at which awards will be exercisable or may be settled (including performance conditions that may be required as a condition thereof), set other terms and conditions of awards, prescribe forms of award agreements,

interpret and specify rules and regulations relating to the 2011 Plan, and make all other determinations that may be necessary or advisable for the administration of the 2011 Plan. The plan administrator may amend the terms of outstanding awards, in its discretion. Any amendment that adversely affects the rights of the award recipient, however, must receive the approval of such recipient.

Stock options and stock appreciation rights

The plan administrator is authorized to grant stock options, including both incentive stock options and non-qualified stock options. In addition, the plan administrator is authorized to grant stock appreciation rights, which entitle the participant to receive the appreciation of our common stock between the grant date and the exercise date of the stock appreciation right. The plan administrator determines the exercise price per share subject to an option and the grant price of a stock appreciation right; however, the per share exercise price of an option or stock appreciation right must not be less than the fair market value of a share of common stock on the grant date. The plan administrator generally will fix the maximum term of each option or stock appreciation right, the times at which each stock option or stock appreciation right will be exercisable, and provisions requiring forfeiture of unexercised stock options or stock appreciation rights at or following termination of employment or service, except that no incentive stock option may have a term exceeding ten years. Stock options may be exercised by payment of the exercise price in any form of legal consideration specified by the plan administrator, including cash, shares (including cancellation of a portion of the shares subject to the award), outstanding awards, or other property having a fair market value equal to the exercise price. Options may also be exercisable in connection with a broker-assisted sales transaction (a cashless exercise) as determined by the plan administrator. The plan administrator determines methods of exercise and settlement and other terms of the stock appreciation rights.

Restricted Stock and Stock Units

The plan administrator is authorized to grant restricted stock and stock units. Restricted stock is a grant of shares of common stock, which may not be sold or disposed of and which may be forfeited in the event of certain terminations of employment or service prior to the end of a restricted period specified by the plan administrator. A participant granted restricted stock generally has all of the rights of one of our stockholders, unless otherwise determined by the plan administrator. An award of a stock unit confers upon a participant the right to receive shares of common stock at the end of a specified period and may be subject to possible forfeiture of the award in the event of certain terminations of employment prior to the end of a specified period. Prior to settlement, an award of a stock unit carries no voting or dividend rights or other rights associated with share ownership, although dividend equivalents may be granted, as discussed below. The plan administrator determines all of the terms of the restricted stock and stock units awards subject to the terms of the 2011 Plan.

Dividend Equivalents

The plan administrator is authorized to grant dividend equivalents conferring on participants the right to receive, currently or on a deferred basis, cash, shares of common stock, other awards, or other property equal in value to dividends paid on a specific number of shares of common stock or other periodic payments. Dividend equivalents may be granted alone or in connection with another award, may be paid currently or on a deferred basis and, if deferred, may be deemed to have been reinvested in additional shares of common stock, awards or otherwise as specified by the plan administrator. Currently, there are no outstanding dividend equivalent awards, either with other outstanding awards under any of our incentive compensation plans or as stand alone awards. The plan administrator determines all of the terms of the dividend equivalent awards subject to the terms of the 2011 Plan.

Bonus Stock and Awards in Lieu of Cash Obligations

The plan administrator is authorized to grant shares of common stock as a bonus free of restrictions for services performed for us or to grant shares of common stock or other awards in lieu of our obligations to pay cash under the 2011 Plan or other plans or compensatory arrangements, subject to such terms as the plan administrator may specify.

Other Stock Based Awards

Table of Contents

The plan administrator is authorized to grant awards under the 2011 Plan that are denominated or payable in, valued by reference to, or otherwise based on or related to shares of common stock. Such awards might include convertible or exchangeable debt securities, other rights convertible or exchangeable into shares of common stock, purchase rights for shares of common stock, awards with value and payment contingent upon our performance or

any other factors designated by the plan administrator, and awards valued by reference to the book value of shares of our common stock or the value of securities of or the performance of specified subsidiaries or business units. The plan administrator determines the terms and conditions of such awards.

Performance Awards

The right of a participant to exercise or receive a grant or settlement of an award, and the timing thereof, may be subject to such performance conditions, including subjective individual goals, as may be specified by the plan administrator. In addition, the 2011 Plan authorizes specific performance awards, which represent a conditional right to receive cash, shares of our common stock, or other awards upon achievement of certain pre-established performance goals and subjective individual goals during a specified fiscal year. Performance awards granted to persons whom the plan administrator expects will, for the year in which a deduction arises, be covered employees (as defined below) may, if and to the extent intended by the plan administrator, be subject to provisions that should qualify such awards as performance based compensation not subject to the limitation on the tax deductibility by us under Section 162(m). For purposes of Section 162(m), the term covered employee means our chief executive officer and our four highest compensated officers as of the end of a taxable year pursuant to federal securities laws. If and to the extent required under Section 162(m), any power or authority relating to a performance award intended to qualify under Section 162(m) is to be exercised by a committee which will qualify under Section 162(m), rather than our board of directors.

Subject to the requirements of the 2011 Plan, the plan administrator will determine performance award terms, including the required levels of performance with respect to specified business criteria, the corresponding amounts payable upon achievement of such levels of performance, termination and forfeiture provisions, and the form of settlement. One or more of the following business criteria based on our consolidated financial statements, and/or those of its affiliates, or for its business units (except with respect to the total shareholder return and earnings per share criteria), will be used by the plan administrator in establishing performance goals for performance awards designed to comply with the performance-based compensation exception to Section 162(m): (1) earnings per share; (2) revenues or gross margins; (3) cash flow; (4) operating margin; (5) return on net assets, investment, capital, or equity; (6) economic value added; (7) direct contribution; (8) net income; pretax earnings; earnings before interest and taxes; earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization; earnings after interest expense and before extraordinary or special items; operating income; income before interest income or expense, unusual items and income taxes, local, state or federal and excluding budgeted and actual bonuses which might be paid under any of our ongoing bonus plans; (9) working capital; (10) management of fixed costs or variable costs; (11) identification or consummation of investment opportunities or completion of specified projects in accordance with corporate business plans, including strategic mergers, acquisitions or divestitures; (12) total stockholder return; and (13) debt reduction. For covered employees, the performance goals and the determination of their achievement shall be made in accordance with Section 162(m). The plan administrator is authorized to adjust performance conditions and other terms of awards in response to unusual or nonrecurring events, or in response to changes in applicable laws, regulations, or accounting principles.

Other Terms of Awards

Awards may be settled in the form of cash, shares of our common stock, other awards, or other property in the discretion of the plan administrator. Awards under the 2011 Plan are generally granted without a requirement that the participant pay consideration in the form of cash or property for the grant (as distinguished from the exercise), except to the extent required by law. The plan administrator may require or permit participants to defer the settlement of all or part of an award in accordance with such terms and conditions as the plan administrator may establish, including payment or crediting of interest or dividend equivalents on deferred amounts, and the crediting of earnings, gains, and losses based on deemed investment of deferred amounts in specified investment vehicles. The plan administrator is

authorized to place cash, shares of our common stock, or other property in trusts or make other arrangements to provide for payment of our obligations under the 2011 Plan. The plan administrator may condition any payment relating to an award on the withholding of taxes and may provide that a portion of any shares of our common stock or other property to be distributed will be withheld (or previously acquired shares of our common stock or other property be surrendered by the participant) to satisfy withholding and other tax obligations.

Awards granted under the 2011 Plan generally may not be pledged or otherwise encumbered and are not transferable except by will or by the laws of descent and distribution, or to a designated beneficiary upon the participant s death, except that the plan administrator may, in its discretion, permit transfers of awards subject to any applicable legal restrictions. In no event may an award be transferred to a third party in exchange for consideration.

Acceleration of Vesting; Change in Control

The plan administrator, in its discretion, may accelerate the vesting, exercisability, lapsing of restrictions, or expiration of deferral of any award, including if we undergo a change in control, as defined in the 2011 Plan and all awards shall become fully vested, exercisable and all restrictions shall lapse upon a change in control that is not approved by our board of directors. In addition, the plan administrator may provide that the performance goals relating to any performance-based award will be deemed to have been met upon the occurrence of any change in control. The award agreement may provide for the vesting of an award upon a change of control, including vesting if a participant is terminated by us or our successor without cause or terminates for good reason as defined in the 2011 Plan.

To the extent we undergo a corporate transaction (as defined in the 2011 Plan), the 2011 Plan provides that outstanding awards may be assumed, substituted for, or continued in accordance with their terms. If the awards are not assumed, substituted for, or continued, to the extent applicable, such awards will terminate immediately prior to the close of the corporate transaction. The plan administrator may, in its discretion, either cancel the outstanding awards in exchange for a cash payment or vest all or part of the awards contingent on the corporate transaction. With respect to a corporate transaction which is not a change in control, awards under the 2011 Plan must be assumed, continued, or substituted for.

Amendment and Termination

Our board of directors may amend, alter, suspend, discontinue, or terminate the 2011 Plan or the plan administrator s authority to grant awards without further stockholder approval, except stockholder approval will be obtained for any amendment or alteration if such approval is deemed necessary and advisable by our board of directors or any amendment for which stockholder approval is required by law or the primary stock exchange on which our common stock trades. Unless earlier terminated by our board of directors, the 2011 Plan will terminate on the earlier of (1) ten years after the later of (a) the adoption by our board of directors of the 2011 Plan and (b) the approval of an increase in the number of shares reserved under the 2011 Plan by our board of directors (contingent upon such increase being approved by our stockholders) and (2) such time as no shares of our common stock remain available for issuance under the 2011 Plan and no further rights or obligations with respect to outstanding awards are outstanding under the 2011 Plan. Amendments to the 2011 Plan or any award require the consent of the affected participant if the amendment has a material adverse effect on the participant.

Federal Income Tax Consequences of Awards

The information set forth below is a summary only and does not purport to be complete. The information is based upon current federal income tax rules and therefore is subject to change when those rules change. Moreover, because the tax consequences to any recipient may depend on his or her particular situation, each recipient should consult the recipient s tax adviser regarding the federal, state, local, and other tax consequences of the grant or exercise of an award or the disposition of stock acquired as a result of an award. The 2011 Plan is not qualified under the provisions of Section 401(a) of the Code and is not subject to any of the provisions of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974.

Nonqualified Stock Options

Generally, there is no taxation upon the grant of a nonqualified stock option if the option is granted with an exercise price per share equal to the fair market value of the underlying stock on the grant date. On exercise (including upon a broker-assisted or cashless exercise), an optionee will recognize ordinary income equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value on the date of exercise of the stock received over the exercise price paid. If the optionee is our employee or an employee of one of our affiliates, that income will be subject to employment taxes

and withholding tax. The optionee s tax basis in those shares will be equal to their fair market value on the date of exercise of the option, and the optionee s capital gain holding period for those shares will begin on that date.

Subject to the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of Section 162(m) and the satisfaction of a tax reporting obligation, we will generally be entitled to a tax deduction equal to the taxable ordinary income realized by the optionee.

Incentive Stock Options

The 2011 Plan provides for the grant of stock options that qualify as incentive stock options, (which are referred to as ISOs), as defined in Section 422 of the Code. Under the Code, an optionee generally is not subject to ordinary income tax upon the grant or exercise of an ISO. In addition, if the optionee holds a share received on exercise of an ISO for at least two years from the date the option was granted and at least one year from the date the option was exercised, (which is referred to as the Required Holding Period), the difference, if any, between the amount realized on a sale or other taxable disposition of that share and the holder s tax basis in that share will be long-term capital gain or loss.

If, however, an optionee disposes of a share acquired on exercise of an ISO before the end of the Required Holding Period (which is referred to as a Disqualifying Disposition), the optionee generally will recognize ordinary income in the year of the Disqualifying Disposition equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the share on the date the ISO was exercised over the exercise price. However, if the sales proceeds are less than the fair market value of the share on the date of exercise of the option, the amount of ordinary income recognized by the optionee will not exceed the gain, if any, realized on the sale. If the amount realized on a Disqualifying Disposition exceeds the fair market value of the share on the date of exercise of the option, that excess will be short-term or long-term capital gain, depending on whether the holding period for the share exceeds one year.

For purposes of the alternative minimum tax, the amount by which the fair market value of a share of stock acquired on exercise of an ISO exceeds the exercise price of that option generally will be an adjustment included in the optionee s alternative minimum taxable income for the year in which the option is exercised. If, however, there is a Disqualifying Disposition of the share in the year in which the option is exercised, there will be no adjustment for alternative minimum tax purposes with respect to that share. If there is a Disqualifying Disposition in a later year, no income with respect to the Disqualifying Disposition is included in the optionees alternative minimum taxable income for that year. In computing alternative minimum taxable income, the tax basis of a share acquired on exercise of an ISO is increased by the amount of the adjustment taken into account with respect to that share for alternative minimum tax purposes in the year the option is exercised.

We are not allowed an income tax deduction with respect to the grant or exercise of an incentive stock option or the disposition of a share acquired on exercise of an incentive stock option after the Required Holding Period. If there is a Disqualifying Disposition of a share, however, we are allowed a deduction in an amount equal to the ordinary income includible in income by the optionee, subject to Section 162(m) and provided that amount is reasonable, and either the employee includes that amount in income or we timely satisfy our reporting requirements with respect to that amount.

Stock Awards

Generally, the recipient of a stock award will recognize ordinary compensation income at the time the stock is received equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the stock received over any amount paid by the recipient in exchange for the stock. Where no amount is paid for the stock, then the full fair market value of the stock received is ordinary compensation income to the recipient. If, however, the stock is not vested when it is received (for example, if the employee is required to work for a period of time in order to have the right to sell the stock), the recipient generally will not recognize income until the stock becomes vested, at which time the recipient will

recognize ordinary compensation income equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the stock on the date it becomes vested over any amount paid by the recipient in exchange for the stock. A recipient may, however, file an election with the Internal Revenue Service, within 30 days of his or her receipt of the stock award, to recognize ordinary compensation income, as of the date the recipient receives the award, equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the stock on the date the award is granted over any amount paid by the recipient in exchange for the

stock. If the recipient makes an election to be taxed at grant and the value of the stock at sale is less than the value of the stock at grant, there is no recovery or deduction for the taxes paid at grant. If the recipient is our employee or an employee of one of our affiliates, any income recognized will be subject to employment taxes and withholding tax.

The recipient s basis for the determination of gain or loss upon the subsequent disposition of shares acquired from stock awards will be the amount paid for such shares plus any ordinary income recognized either when the stock is received or when the stock becomes vested.

Subject to the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of Section 162(m) and the satisfaction of a tax reporting obligation, we will generally be entitled to a tax deduction equal to the taxable ordinary income realized by the recipient of the stock award.

Stock Appreciation Rights

We may grant stock appreciation rights separate from any other award, (which is referred to as stand-alone stock appreciation rights), or in tandem with options, (which is referred to as tandem stock appreciation rights), under the 2011 Plan.

With respect to stand-alone stock appreciation rights, where the rights are granted with a strike price equal to the fair market value of the underlying stock on the grant date and where the recipient may only receive the appreciation inherent in the stock appreciation rights in shares of our common stock, the recipient will recognize ordinary compensation income equal to the fair market value of the stock on the day the right is exercised and the shares of our common stock are delivered. If the recipient may receive the appreciation inherent in the stock appreciation right has been structured to conform to the requirements of Section 409A of the Code, the cash will be taxable as ordinary compensation income to the recipient at the time that the cash is received.

We have not granted and do not plan to grant any tandem stock appreciation rights, due to the adverse tax consequences of such awards under Section 409A of the Code.

Subject to the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of Section 162(m), and the satisfaction of a tax reporting obligation, we will generally be entitled to a tax deduction equal to the taxable ordinary income realized by the recipient of the stock appreciation right.

Stock Units

Generally, the recipient of a stock unit structured to conform to the requirements of Section 409A of the Code or an exception to Section 409A of the Code will not recognize any income at grant and will recognize ordinary compensation income at the time the stock is delivered equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the shares of our common stock received over any amount paid by the recipient in exchange for the shares of our common stock. To conform to the requirements of Section 409A of the Code, the shares of our common stock subject to a stock unit award may only be delivered upon one of the following events: a fixed calendar date, separation from service, death, disability, or a change of control. If delivery occurs on another date, unless the stock units qualify for an exception to the requirements of Section 409A of the Code, in addition to the tax treatment described above, there will be an additional twenty percent excise tax and interest on any taxes owed.

The recipient s basis for the determination of gain or loss upon the subsequent disposition of shares acquired from stock units will be the amount paid for such shares plus any ordinary income recognized when the stock is delivered.

Subject to the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of Section 162(m) and the satisfaction of a tax reporting obligation, we will generally be entitled to a tax deduction equal to the taxable ordinary income realized by the recipient of the stock award.

Dividend Equivalents

Generally, the recipient of a dividend equivalent award will recognize ordinary compensation income at the time the dividend equivalent award is received equal to the fair market value of any payments received under the

dividend equivalent award. Subject to the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of Section 162(m) and the satisfaction of a tax reporting obligation, we will generally be entitled to a tax deduction equal to the taxable ordinary income realized by the recipient of the dividend equivalent.

Section 162 Limitations

Section 162(m) denies a deduction to any publicly held corporation for compensation paid to certain covered employees in a taxable year to the extent that compensation to such covered employee exceeds \$1 million. It is possible that compensation attributable to stock awards, when combined with all other types of compensation received by a covered employee from us, may cause this limitation to be exceeded in any particular year. For purposes of Section 162(m), the term covered employee means our chief executive officer and our four highest compensated officers as of the end of a taxable year as disclosed in our SEC filings.

Certain kinds of compensation, including qualified performance-based compensation, are disregarded for purposes of the Section 162(m) deduction limitation. In accordance with Treasury regulations issued under Section 162(m), compensation attributable to certain stock awards will qualify as performance-based compensation if the award is granted by a committee of our board of directors consisting solely of outside directors and the stock award is granted (or exercisable) only upon the achievement (as certified in writing by the committee) of an objective performance goal established in writing by the committee while the outcome is substantially uncertain, and the material terms of the 2011 Plan under which the award is granted is approved by stockholders. A stock option or stock appreciation right may be considered performance-based compensation as described in the previous sentence or by meeting the following requirements: the incentive compensation plan contains a per-employee limitation on the number of shares for which stock options and stock appreciation rights may be granted during a specified period, the material terms of the plan are approved by the shareholders, and the exercise price of the option or right is no less than the fair market value of the stock on the date of grant.

41

PROPOSAL THREE PROPOSAL TO APPROVE OUR INCENTIVE COMPENSATION PROGRAM SO AS TO TAKE ADVANTAGE OF THE BENEFITS OF SECTION 162(m) OF THE INTERNAL REVENUE CODE

We have an Incentive Compensation Program under which executive officers may earn bonuses based on their achievement of objective performance goals. Its purpose is to motivate and reward our executive officers, including our chief executive officer, for their contributions to our performance. This program was last approved by our stockholders in 2006.

Compensation that qualifies as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code (referred to as Section 162(m)) is deductible for tax purposes regardless of the total amount of compensation paid to the named executive officer. Other compensation paid to a named executive officer may not be deducted in excess of \$1 million per year. Under the requirements of Section 162(m), stockholder approval of the plan lasts for five years. In order for the bonus payments to continue to qualify as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m), we must submit the material terms of the program for stockholders approval at this meeting.

Eligibility; Administration

Our executive officers, as determined by the Compensation Committee of our board of directors, are eligible to participate in the program. Currently, all of our executive officers participate in the program. The Compensation Committee of our Board of Directors, which consists solely of independent directors, administers the program. The Compensation Committee determines who is an executive officer, whether they will participate in the program, their target bonus, the specific performance goals necessary to receive the bonus, whether those goals have been achieved, and takes all other actions necessary to administer the program.

Performance Criteria

The following objective performance criteria are considered when setting the performance goals under the program: (i) pre-tax income for our consolidated company or on a regional basis; (ii) customer satisfaction index; (iii) achievement of budgeted results for various company operations; (iv) market share; (v) inventory management, (vi) stock price performance; (vii) earnings before interest expense, taxes, depreciation, and amortization; (viii) operating margin; (ix) working capital; (x) ratio of debt to stockholders equity; and (xi) performance of certain aspects of our business. Our Compensation Committee may adjust these criteria in its sole discretion and in compliance with Section 162(m).

Structure of Bonuses

No participant in the program may receive a bonus under the program in excess of \$3.0 million during any of our fiscal years. The performance period for bonuses under the program may be from one month to multi-year periods in length. Our Compensation Committee generally determines the performance goals and target payouts prior to the commencement of the performance period, in all cases in compliance with the program and the requirements of Section 162(m).

Payments of performance bonuses will be taxable as ordinary income to the executive officers and will be subject to income and employment tax withholding. Subject to the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of Section 162(m) and the satisfaction of a tax reporting obligation, we generally will be entitled to a tax deduction equal to the taxable ordinary income realized by the recipient of the bonus.

As described above, we intend bonuses paid under the program to qualify as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m). By doing so, we preserve our federal income tax deductions with respect to annual compensation required to be taken into account under Section 162(m) that is in excess of \$1 million and paid to one of our named executive officers.

Recommendation

Our Board of Directors and Compensation Committee recommend that stockholders vote in favor of the Incentive Compensation Program so as to take advantage of the benefits of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code. If our stockholders do not approve the program, it will be terminated and no bonuses will be paid under this program for the next fiscal year. However, we may still continue to pay bonuses to our executive officers each fiscal year. Such bonuses may not be fully tax-deductible to the extent the total compensation paid to the named executive officer exceeds the Section 162(m) limitation. Our Compensation Committee has not adopted a policy that all compensation paid must be tax-deductible and qualified under Section 162(m) of the Code. If we cannot deduct incentive compensation from our taxes, it will increase the cost of these incentive payouts to us and thus to our stockholders through reduced net income.

Program Benefits

Because the amounts that would be received by the listed officers under this plan during fiscal 2011 are not determinable, the following table provides certain information with respect to incentive cash compensation paid to the officers listed during fiscal 2010. See Executive Compensation Summary Compensation Table. None of our non-employee directors will receive any compensation under the incentive compensation program.

NEW PLAN BENEFITS Incentive Compensation Program

| Name and Position | Dollar Value (\$) |
|---|-------------------|
| William H. McGill Jr. | \$ 125,000 |
| Michael H. McLamb | 62,500 |
| Edward A. Russell | 62,500 |
| Kurt M. Frahn | 25,000 |
| Jack P. Ezzell | 25,000 |
| Paulee C. Day | 30,000 |
| All current executive officers as a group | 330,000 |
| Non-executive director group | |
| Non avagutiva officer amployee group | |

Non-executive officer employee group

Duration and Modification

We plan to retain the Incentive Compensation Program in effect for so long as our Compensation Committee determines that it is an effective method to encourage executives to achieve company profitability. In the event the Compensation Committee revises the targets under performance goals after the stockholders approve these goals, the material terms of the performance goals must be disclosed to and be approved by our stockholders every five years.

PROPOSAL FOUR RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT AUDITOR

Our Audit Committee has appointed Ernst & Young LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, to audit the consolidated financial statements of our company for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2011, and recommends that stockholders vote in favor of the ratification of such appointment. In the event of a negative vote on such ratification, the Audit Committee will reconsider its selection. We anticipate that representatives of Ernst & Young LLP will be present at the annual meeting of stockholders, will have the opportunity to make a statement if they desire, and will be available to respond to appropriate questions.

Aggregate fees billed to our company for the fiscal years ended September 30, 2009 and 2010 by Ernst & Young LLP, are as follows:

| | 2009 | 2010 |
|--------------------|---------------|---------------|
| Audit Fees | \$ 459,141 | \$ 425,735 |
| Audit-Related Fees | \$ 1,770 | \$ 1,995 |
| Tax Fees | \$ 6,200 | \$ 12,000 |
| All Other Fees | \$ 0 | \$ 0 |

Fees for audit services include fees associated with the annual audit, including the audit of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, the reviews of our quarterly reports and other filings with the SEC. Tax fees included tax compliance and tax planning services.

Audit Committee Pre-Approval Policies and Procedures

The charter of our Audit Committee provides that the duties and responsibilities of our Audit Committee include the pre-approval of all audit, audit-related, tax, and other services permitted by law or applicable SEC regulations (including fee and cost ranges) to be performed by our independent auditor. Any pre-approved services that will involve fees or costs exceeding pre-approved levels will also require specific pre-approval by the Audit Committee. Unless otherwise specified by the Audit Committee in pre-approving a service, the pre-approval will be effective for the 12-month period following pre-approval. The Audit Committee will not approve any non-audit services prohibited by applicable SEC regulations or any services in connection with a transaction initially recommended by the independent auditor, the purpose of which may be tax avoidance and the tax treatment of which may not be supported by the Internal Revenue Code and related regulations.

To the extent deemed appropriate, the Audit Committee may delegate pre-approval authority to the Chairman of the Audit Committee or any one or more other members of the Audit Committee provided that any member of the Audit Committee who has exercised any such delegation must report any such pre-approval decision to the Audit Committee at its next scheduled meeting. The Audit Committee will not delegate to management the pre-approval of services to be performed by the independent auditor.

Our Audit Committee requires that our independent auditor, in conjunction with our Chief Financial Officer, be responsible for seeking pre-approval for providing services to us and that any request for pre-approval must inform the Audit Committee about each service to be provided and must provide detail as to the particular service to be provided.

All of the services provided by Ernst & Young LLP described above under the captions Audit Fees, Audit-Related Fees, and Tax Fees were approved by our Audit Committee pursuant to our Audit Committee s pre-approval policies.

Ratification by Stockholders of the Appointment of Independent Auditor

Ratification of the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP to audit the consolidated financial statements of our company for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2011 will require the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast, assuming that a quorum is present at the meeting.

DEADLINE FOR RECEIPT OF STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS

Stockholder proposals that are intended to be presented by stockholders at the annual meeting of stockholders for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2011 must be received by us within the time periods described below in order to be included in the proxy statement and form of proxy relating to such meeting. Under our bylaws, stockholders must follow certain procedures to nominate persons for election as a director or to introduce an item of business at an annual meeting of stockholders. In general, to be timely under these procedures, notice of such nomination or business related to our 2012 Annual Meeting of Stockholders must comply with the requirements in our bylaws and must be received by us (a) no earlier than September 21, 2011 and no later than October 21, 2011 if our 2011 Annual Meeting of Stockholders is held on a day that is between December 20, 2012 and March 29, 2012; or (b) if the annual meeting is to be held on another date, no earlier than 120 days in advance of such annual meeting and no later than the close of business on the later of (i) 90 days in advance of such annual meeting or (ii) the 10th day following the date on which public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made.

Pursuant to Rule 14a-4 under the Exchange Act, we intend to retain discretionary authority to vote proxies with respect to stockholder proposals for which the proponent does not seek inclusion of the proposed matter in our proxy statement for the annual meeting to be held during calendar 2012, except in circumstances where (i) we receive notice of the proposed matter no later than November 27, 2011, and (ii) the proponent complies with the other requirements set forth in Rule 14a-4.

OTHER MATTERS

We know of no other matters to be submitted at the meeting. If any other matters properly come before the meeting, it is the intention of the persons named in the enclosed proxy card to vote the shares they represent as the Board of Directors may recommend.

Dated: December 10, 2010

45

APPENDIX A Material Features of 2011 Stock-Based Compensation Plan

Purpose

Our 2011 Stock-Based Compensation Plan, the 2011 Plan, is designed to attract, motivate, retain, and reward our executives, employees, officers, directors, and independent contractors by providing such persons with annual and long-term performance incentives to expend their maximum efforts in the creation of stockholder value.

Awards

The terms of the 2011 Plan provide for the grant of stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, stock units, bonus stock, dividend equivalents, other stock related awards, and performance awards that may be settled in cash, stock, or other property.

Shares available for awards

The total number of shares of our common stock that may be subject to awards under the 2011 Plan is equal to 1,000,000 shares, plus (i) any shares available for issuance and not subject to an award under the 2007 Plan, (ii) the number of shares with respect to which awards granted under the 2011 Plan and the 1998 Plan terminate without the issuance of the shares or where the shares are forfeited or repurchased; (iii) with respect to awards granted under the 2011 Plan and the 2007 Plan, the number of shares which are not issued as a result of the award being settled for cash or otherwise not issued in connection with the exercise or payment of the award; and (iv) the number of shares that are surrendered or withheld in payment of the exercise price of any award or any tax withholding requirements in connection with any award granted under the 2011 Plan and the 2007 Plan.

Limitations on awards

The 2011 Plan imposes individual limitations on certain awards, in part to comply with Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986. Under these limitations, no more than 50% of the total number of shares of our common stock reserved for issuance under the 2011 Plan may be granted to an individual during any fiscal year pursuant to awards granted under the 2011 Plan. The maximum amount that may be payable to any one participant as a performance award (payable in cash) is \$5,000,000 per calendar year.

No outstanding options may be repriced without stockholder approval (that is, we cannot amend an outstanding option to lower the exercise price or exchange an outstanding option for a new option with a lower exercise price). In addition, the 2011 Plan prohibits us from exchanging an outstanding option with an exercise above the then current fair market value of our common stock for cash, other awards, or other property.

Capitalization adjustments

In the event that a stock dividend, forward or reverse split, merger, consolidation, combination, or other similar corporate transaction or event affects our common stock, then the plan administrator will substitute, exchange, or adjust any or all of the following in a manner that precludes the enlargement or dilution of rights and benefits: (1) the kind and number of shares available under the 2011 Plan, (2) the kind and number of shares subject to limitations on awards described in the preceding paragraph, (3) the kind and number of shares subject to all outstanding awards, (4) the exercise price, grant price, or purchase price relating to any award, and (5) any other affected terms of awards.

In the event that a dividend or other distribution (whether in cash or other property, but excluding a stock dividend), recapitalization, reorganization, spin-off, repurchase, share exchange, liquidation, dissolution, or other similar corporate transaction or event affects our common stock or our other securities or the securities of any other issuer, so that an adjustment, substitution, or exchange is determined to be appropriate by the plan administrator, then the plan administrator is authorized to adjust any or all of the following as the plan administrator deems appropriate: (1) the kind and number of shares available under the 2011 Plan, (2) the kind and number of shares subject to limitations on awards described in the preceding paragraph, (3) the kind and number of shares subject to

all outstanding awards, (4) the exercise price, grant price, or purchase price relating to any award, and (5) any other affected terms of awards.

Eligibility

The persons eligible to receive awards under the 2011 Plan consist of officers, directors, employees, and independent contractors. However, incentive stock options may be granted under the 2011 Plan only to our employees, including our officers who are employees.

Administration

Our board of directors will administer the 2011 Plan unless it delegates administration of the 2011 Plan to one or more committees of our board of directors. Together, our board of directors and any committee(s) delegated to administer the 2011 Plan are referred to as the plan administrator. If a committee is delegated to administer the 2011 Plan, then the committee members may be non-employee directors as defined by Rule 16b-3 of the Securities Exchange Act, outside directors for purposes of Section 162(m), and independent as defined by the New York Stock Exchange or any other national securities exchange on which any of our securities may be listed for trading in the future. Subject to the terms of the 2011 Plan, the plan administrator is authorized to select eligible persons to receive awards, determine the type and number of awards to be granted and the number of shares of our common stock to which awards will relate, specify times at which awards will be exercisable or may be settled (including performance conditions that may be required as a condition thereof), set other terms and conditions of awards, prescribe forms of award agreements, interpret and specify rules and regulations relating to the 2011 Plan. The plan administrator may amend the terms of outstanding awards, in its discretion. Any amendment that adversely affects the rights of the award recipient, however, must receive the approval of such recipient.

Stock options and stock appreciation rights

The plan administrator is authorized to grant stock options, including both incentive stock options and non-qualified stock options. In addition, the plan administrator is authorized to grant stock appreciation rights, which entitle the participant to receive the appreciation of our common stock between the grant date and the exercise date of the stock appreciation right. The plan administrator determines the exercise price per share subject to an option and the grant price of a stock appreciation right; however, the per share exercise price of an option or stock appreciation right must not be less than the fair market value of a share of common stock on the grant date. The plan administrator generally will fix the maximum term of each option or stock appreciation right, the times at which each stock option or stock appreciation right will be exercisable, and provisions requiring forfeiture of unexercised stock options or stock appreciation rights at or following termination of employment or service, except that no incentive stock option may have a term exceeding ten years. Stock options may be exercised by payment of the exercise price in any form of legal consideration specified by the plan administrator, including cash, shares (including cancellation of a portion of the shares subject to the award), outstanding awards, or other property having a fair market value equal to the exercise price. Options may also be exercisable in connection with a broker-assisted sales transaction (a cashless exercise) as determined by the plan administrator. The plan administrator determines methods of exercise and settlement and other terms of the stock appreciation rights.

Restricted Stock and Stock Units

The plan administrator is authorized to grant restricted stock and stock units. Restricted stock is a grant of shares of common stock, which may not be sold or disposed of and which may be forfeited in the event of certain terminations of employment or service prior to the end of a restricted period specified by the plan administrator. A participant

granted restricted stock generally has all of the rights of one of our stockholders, unless otherwise determined by the plan administrator. An award of a stock unit confers upon a participant the right to receive shares of common stock at the end of a specified period and may be subject to possible forfeiture of the award in the event of certain terminations of employment prior to the end of a specified period. Prior to settlement, an award of a stock unit carries no voting or dividend rights or other rights associated with share ownership, although dividend

equivalents may be granted, as discussed below. The plan administrator determines all of the terms of the restricted stock and stock units awards subject to the terms of the 2011 Plan.

Dividend Equivalents

The plan administrator is authorized to grant dividend equivalents conferring on participants the right to receive, currently or on a deferred basis, cash, shares of common stock, other awards, or other property equal in value to dividends paid on a specific number of shares of common stock or other periodic payments. Dividend equivalents may be granted alone or in connection with another award, may be paid currently or on a deferred basis and, if deferred, may be deemed to have been reinvested in additional shares of common stock, awards or otherwise as specified by the plan administrator. Currently, there are no outstanding dividend equivalent awards, either with other outstanding awards under any of our incentive compensation plans or as stand alone awards. The plan administrator determines all of the terms of the dividend equivalent awards subject to the terms of the 2011 Plan.

Bonus Stock and Awards in Lieu of Cash Obligations

The plan administrator is authorized to grant shares of common stock as a bonus free of restrictions for services performed for us or to grant shares of common stock or other awards in lieu of our obligations to pay cash under the 2011 Plan or other plans or compensatory arrangements, subject to such terms as the plan administrator may specify.

Other Stock Based Awards

The plan administrator is authorized to grant awards under the 2011 Plan that are denominated or payable in, valued by reference to, or otherwise based on or related to shares of common stock. Such awards might include convertible or exchangeable debt securities, other rights convertible or exchangeable into shares of common stock, purchase rights for shares of common stock, awards with value and payment contingent upon our performance or any other factors designated by the plan administrator, and awards valued by reference to the book value of shares of our common stock or the value of securities of or the performance of specified subsidiaries or business units. The plan administrator determines the terms and conditions of such awards.

Performance Awards

The right of a participant to exercise or receive a grant or settlement of an award, and the timing thereof, may be subject to such performance conditions, including subjective individual goals, as may be specified by the plan administrator. In addition, the 2011 Plan authorizes specific performance awards, which represent a conditional right to receive cash, shares of our common stock, or other awards upon achievement of certain pre-established performance goals and subjective individual goals during a specified fiscal year. Performance awards granted to persons whom the plan administrator expects will, for the year in which a deduction arises, be covered employees (as defined below) may, if and to the extent intended by the plan administrator, be subject to provisions that should qualify such awards as performance based compensation not subject to the limitation on the tax deductibility by us under Section 162(m). For purposes of Section 162(m), the term covered employee means our chief executive officer and our four highest compensated officers as of the end of a taxable year pursuant to federal securities laws. If and to the extent required under Section 162(m), any power or authority relating to a performance award intended to qualify under Section 162(m) is to be exercised by a committee which will qualify under Section 162(m), rather than our board of directors.

Subject to the requirements of the 2011 Plan, the plan administrator will determine performance award terms, including the required levels of performance with respect to specified business criteria, the corresponding amounts payable upon achievement of such levels of performance, termination and forfeiture provisions, and the form of

settlement. One or more of the following business criteria based on our consolidated financial statements, and/or those of its affiliates, or for its business units (except with respect to the total shareholder return and earnings per share criteria), will be used by the plan administrator in establishing performance goals for performance awards designed to comply with the performance-based compensation exception to Section 162(m): (1) earnings per share; (2) revenues or gross margins; (3) cash flow; (4) operating margin; (5) return on net assets, investment, capital, or

equity; (6) economic value added; (7) direct contribution; (8) net income; pretax earnings; earnings before interest and taxes; earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization; earnings after interest expense and before extraordinary or special items; operating income; income before interest income or expense, unusual items and income taxes, local, state or federal and excluding budgeted and actual bonuses which might be paid under any of our ongoing bonus plans; (9) working capital; (10) management of fixed costs or variable costs; (11) identification or consummation of investment opportunities or completion of specified projects in accordance with corporate business plans, including strategic mergers, acquisitions or divestitures; (12) total stockholder return; and (13) debt reduction. For covered employees, the performance goals and the determination of their achievement shall be made in accordance with Section 162(m). The plan administrator is authorized to adjust performance conditions and other terms of awards in response to unusual or nonrecurring events, or in response to changes in applicable laws, regulations, or accounting principles.

Other Terms of Awards

Awards may be settled in the form of cash, shares of our common stock, other awards, or other property in the discretion of the plan administrator. Awards under the 2011 Plan are generally granted without a requirement that the participant pay consideration in the form of cash or property for the grant (as distinguished from the exercise), except to the extent required by law. The plan administrator may require or permit participants to defer the settlement of all or part of an award in accordance with such terms and conditions as the plan administrator may establish, including payment or crediting of interest or dividend equivalents on deferred amounts, and the crediting of earnings, gains, and losses based on deemed investment of deferred amounts in specified investment vehicles. The plan administrator is authorized to place cash, shares of our common stock, or other property in trusts or make other arrangements to provide for payment of our obligations under the 2011 Plan. The plan administrator may condition any payment relating to an award on the withholding of taxes and may provide that a portion of any shares of our common stock or other property to be distributed will be withheld (or previously acquired shares of our common stock or other property be surrendered by the participant) to satisfy withholding and other tax obligations. Awards granted under the 2011 Plan generally may not be pledged or otherwise encumbered and are not transferable except by will or by the laws of descent and distribution, or to a designated beneficiary upon the participant s death, except that the plan administrator may, in its discretion, permit transfers of awards subject to any applicable legal restrictions.

Acceleration of Vesting; Change in Control

The plan administrator, in its discretion, may accelerate the vesting, exercisability, lapsing of restrictions, or expiration of deferral of any award, including if we undergo a change in control, as defined in the 2011 Plan and all awards shall become fully vested, exercisable and all restrictions shall lapse upon a change in control that is not approved by our board of directors. In addition, the plan administrator may provide that the performance goals relating to any performance-based award will be deemed to have been met upon the occurrence of any change in control. The award agreement may provide for the vesting of an award upon a change of control, including vesting if a participant is terminated by us or our successor without cause or terminates for good reason as defined in the 2011 Plan.

To the extent we undergo a corporate transaction (as defined in the 2011 Plan), the 2011 Plan provides that outstanding awards may be assumed, substituted for, or continued in accordance with their terms. If the awards are not assumed, substituted for, or continued, to the extent applicable, such awards will terminate immediately prior to the close of the corporate transaction. The plan administrator may, in its discretion, either cancel the outstanding awards in exchange for a cash payment or vest all or part of the awards contingent on the corporate transaction. With respect to a corporate transaction which is not a change in control, awards under the 2011 Plan must be assumed, continued, or substituted for.

Amendment and Termination

Table of Contents

Our board of directors may amend, alter, suspend, discontinue, or terminate the 2011 Plan or the plan administrator s authority to grant awards without further stockholder approval, except stockholder approval will be obtained for any amendment or alteration if such approval is deemed necessary and advisable by our board of

directors or any amendment for which stockholder approval is required by law or the primary stock exchange on which our common stock trades. Unless earlier terminated by our board of directors, the 2011 Plan will terminate on the earlier of (1) ten years after the later of (a) the adoption by our board of directors of the 2011 Plan and (b) the approval of an increase in the number of shares reserved under the 2011 Plan by our board of directors (contingent upon such increase being approved by our stockholders) and (2) such time as no shares of our common stock remain available for issuance under the 2011 Plan and no further rights or obligations with respect to outstanding awards are outstanding under the 2011 Plan. Amendments to the 2011 Plan or any award require the consent of the affected participant if the amendment has a material adverse effect on the participant.

Federal Income Tax Consequences of Awards

The information set forth below is a summary only and does not purport to be complete. The information is based upon current federal income tax rules and therefore is subject to change when those rules change. Moreover, because the tax consequences to any recipient may depend on his or her particular situation, each recipient should consult the recipient s tax adviser regarding the federal, state, local, and other tax consequences of the grant or exercise of an award or the disposition of stock acquired as a result of an award. The 2011 Plan is not qualified under the provisions of Section 401(a) of the Code and is not subject to any of the provisions of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974.

Nonqualified Stock Options

Generally, there is no taxation upon the grant of a nonqualified stock option if the option is granted with an exercise price per share equal to the fair market value of the underlying stock on the grant date. On exercise (including upon a broker-assisted or cashless exercise), an optionee will recognize ordinary income equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value on the date of exercise of the stock received over the exercise price paid. If the optionee is our employee or an employee of one of our affiliates, that income will be subject to employment taxes and withholding tax. The optionee s tax basis in those shares will be equal to their fair market value on the date of exercise of the option, and the optionee s capital gain holding period for those shares will begin on that date.

Subject to the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of Section 162(m) and the satisfaction of a tax reporting obligation, we will generally be entitled to a tax deduction equal to the taxable ordinary income realized by the optionee.

Incentive Stock Options

The 2011 Plan provides for the grant of stock options that qualify as incentive stock options, (which are referred to as ISOs), as defined in Section 422 of the Code. Under the Code, an optionee generally is not subject to ordinary income tax upon the grant or exercise of an ISO. In addition, if the optionee holds a share received on exercise of an ISO for at least two years from the date the option was granted and at least one year from the date the option was exercised, (which is referred to as the Required Holding Period), the difference, if any, between the amount realized on a sale or other taxable disposition of that share and the holder s tax basis in that share will be long-term capital gain or loss.

If, however, an optionee disposes of a share acquired on exercise of an ISO before the end of the Required Holding Period (which is referred to as a Disqualifying Disposition), the optionee generally will recognize ordinary income in the year of the Disqualifying Disposition equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the share on the date the ISO was exercised over the exercise price. However, if the sales proceeds are less than the fair market value of the share on the date of exercise of the option, the amount of ordinary income recognized by the optionee will not exceed the gain, if any, realized on the sale. If the amount realized on a Disqualifying Disposition exceeds the fair market value of the share on the date of exercise of the option, that excess will be short-term or long-term capital gain,

depending on whether the holding period for the share exceeds one year.

For purposes of the alternative minimum tax, the amount by which the fair market value of a share of stock acquired on exercise of an ISO exceeds the exercise price of that option generally will be an adjustment included in the optionee s alternative minimum taxable income for the year in which the option is exercised. If, however, there is a Disqualifying Disposition of the share in the year in which the option is exercised, there will be no adjustment

for alternative minimum tax purposes with respect to that share. If there is a Disqualifying Disposition in a later year, no income with respect to the Disqualifying Disposition is included in the optionee s alternative minimum taxable income for that year. In computing alternative minimum taxable income, the tax basis of a share acquired on exercise of an ISO is increased by the amount of the adjustment taken into account with respect to that share for alternative minimum tax purposes in the year the option is exercised.

We are not allowed an income tax deduction with respect to the grant or exercise of an incentive stock option or the disposition of a share acquired on exercise of an incentive stock option after the Required Holding Period. If there is a Disqualifying Disposition of a share, however, we are allowed a deduction in an amount equal to the ordinary income includible in income by the optionee, subject to Section 162(m) and provided that amount is reasonable, and either the employee includes that amount in income or we timely satisfy our reporting requirements with respect to that amount.

Stock Awards

Generally, the recipient of a stock award will recognize ordinary compensation income at the time the stock is received equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the stock received over any amount paid by the recipient in exchange for the stock. Where no amount is paid for the stock, then the full fair market value of the stock received is ordinary compensation income to the recipient. If, however, the stock is not vested when it is received (for example, if the employee is required to work for a period of time in order to have the right to sell the stock), the recipient generally will not recognize income until the stock becomes vested, at which time the recipient will recognize ordinary compensation income equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the stock on the date it becomes vested over any amount paid by the recipient in exchange for the stock. A recipient may, however, file an election with the Internal Revenue Service, within 30 days of his or her receipt of the stock award, to recognize ordinary compensation income, as of the date the recipient receives the award, equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the stock on the date the award is granted over any amount paid by the recipient in exchange for the stock at sale is less than the value of the stock. If the recipient makes an election to be taxed at grant and the value of the stock at sale is less than the value of the stock at grant, there is no recovery or deduction for the taxes paid at grant. If the recipient is our employee or an employee of one of our affiliates, any income recognized will be subject to employment taxes and withholding tax.

The recipient s basis for the determination of gain or loss upon the subsequent disposition of shares acquired from stock awards will be the amount paid for such shares plus any ordinary income recognized either when the stock is received or when the stock becomes vested.

Subject to the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of Section 162(m) and the satisfaction of a tax reporting obligation, we will generally be entitled to a tax deduction equal to the taxable ordinary income realized by the recipient of the stock award.

Stock Appreciation Rights

We may grant stock appreciation rights separate from any other award, (which is referred to as stand-alone stock appreciation rights), or in tandem with options, (which is referred to as tandem stock appreciation rights), under the 2011 Plan.

With respect to stand-alone stock appreciation rights, where the rights are granted with a strike price equal to the fair market value of the underlying stock on the grant date and where the recipient may only receive the appreciation inherent in the stock appreciation rights in shares of our common stock, the recipient will recognize ordinary compensation income equal to the fair market value of the stock on the day the right is exercised and the shares of our common stock are delivered. If the recipient may receive the appreciation inherent in the stock appreciation rights in structured to conform to the requirements of Section 409A of the Code,

the cash will be taxable as ordinary compensation income to the recipient at the time that the cash is received.

We have not granted and do not plan to grant any tandem stock appreciation rights, due to the adverse tax consequences of such awards under Section 409A of the Code.

Subject to the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of Section 162(m), and the satisfaction of a tax reporting obligation, we will generally be entitled to a tax deduction equal to the taxable ordinary income realized by the recipient of the stock appreciation right.

Stock Units

Generally, the recipient of a stock unit structured to conform to the requirements of Section 409A of the Code or an exception to Section 409A of the Code will not recognize any income at grant and will recognize ordinary compensation income at the time the stock is delivered equal to the excess, if any, of the fair market value of the shares of our common stock received over any amount paid by the recipient in exchange for the shares of our common stock. To conform to the requirements of Section 409A of the Code, the shares of our common stock subject to a stock unit award may only be delivered upon one of the following events: a fixed calendar date, separation from service, death, disability, or a change of control. If delivery occurs on another date, unless the stock units qualify for an exception to the requirements of Section 409A of the Code, in addition to the tax treatment described above, there will be an additional twenty percent excise tax and interest on any taxes owed.

The recipient s basis for the determination of gain or loss upon the subsequent disposition of shares acquired from stock units will be the amount paid for such shares plus any ordinary income recognized when the stock is delivered.

Subject to the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of Section 162(m) and the satisfaction of a tax reporting obligation, we will generally be entitled to a tax deduction equal to the taxable ordinary income realized by the recipient of the stock award.

Dividend Equivalents

Generally, the recipient of a dividend equivalent award will recognize ordinary compensation income at the time the dividend equivalent award is received equal to the fair market value of any payments received under the dividend equivalent award. Subject to the requirement of reasonableness, the provisions of Section 162(m) and the satisfaction of a tax reporting obligation, we will generally be entitled to a tax deduction equal to the taxable ordinary income realized by the recipient of the dividend equivalent.

Section 162 Limitations

Section 162(m) denies a deduction to any publicly held corporation for compensation paid to certain covered employees in a taxable year to the extent that compensation to such covered employee exceeds \$1 million. It is possible that compensation attributable to stock awards, when combined with all other types of compensation received by a covered employee from us, may cause this limitation to be exceeded in any particular year. For purposes of Section 162(m), the term covered employee means our chief executive officer and our four highest compensated officers as of the end of a taxable year as disclosed in our SEC filings.

Certain kinds of compensation, including qualified performance-based compensation, are disregarded for purposes of the Section 162(m) deduction limitation. In accordance with Treasury regulations issued under Section 162(m), compensation attributable to certain stock awards will qualify as performance-based compensation if the award is granted by a committee of our board of directors consisting solely of outside directors and the stock award is granted (or exercisable) only upon the achievement (as certified in writing by the committee) of an objective performance goal established in writing by the committee while the outcome is substantially uncertain, and the material terms of the 2011 Plan under which the award is granted is approved by stockholders. A stock option or stock appreciation right may be considered performance-based compensation as described in the previous sentence or by meeting the following requirements: the incentive compensation plan contains a per-employee limitation on the number of shares

for which stock options and stock appreciation rights may be granted during a specified period, the material terms of the plan are approved by the shareholders, and the exercise price of the option or right is no less than the fair market value of the stock on the date of grant.

APPENDIX B MarineMax, Inc. 2011 Stock-Based Compensation Plan

1. **Purpose**. The purpose of this Plan is to assist the Company and its Related Entities in attracting, motivating, retaining and rewarding high-quality Employees, officers, Directors, and Consultants by enabling such persons to acquire or increase a proprietary interest in the Company in order to strengthen the mutuality of interests between such persons and the Company s stockholders and providing such persons with annual and long-term performance incentives to expend their maximum efforts in the creation of stockholder value. The Plan is intended to qualify certain compensation awarded under the Plan for tax deductibility under Section 162(m) of the Code (as hereafter defined) to the extent deemed appropriate by the Plan Administrator.

2. **Definitions**. For purposes of the Plan, the following terms shall be defined as set forth below.

(a) **2007 Plan Award** means a stock award granted under the 2007 Incentive Compensation Plan.

(b) **Applicable Laws** means the requirements relating to the administration of equity compensation plans under U.S. state corporate laws, U.S. federal and state securities laws, the Code, the rules and regulations of any stock exchange upon which the Common Stock is listed, and the applicable laws of any foreign country or jurisdiction where Awards are granted under the Plan.

(c) **Award** means any award granted pursuant to the terms of this Plan, including an Option, Stock Appreciation Right, Restricted Stock, Stock Unit, Stock granted as a bonus or in lieu of another award, Dividend Equivalent, and Other Stock-Based Award or Performance Award, together with any other right or interest, granted to a Participant under the Plan.

(d) Award Agreement means the written agreement evidencing an Award granted under the Plan.

(e) **Beneficiary** means the person, persons, trust, or trusts that have been designated by a Participant in his or her most recent written beneficiary designation filed with the Plan Administrator to receive the benefits specified under the Plan upon such Participant s death or to which Awards or other rights are transferred if and to the extent permitted under Section 10(b) hereof. If, upon a Participant s death, there is no designated Beneficiary or surviving designated Beneficiary, then the term Beneficiary means the person, persons, trust, or trusts entitled by will or the laws of descent and distribution to receive such benefits.

(f) **Beneficial Owner**, **Beneficially Owning**, and **Beneficial Ownership** shall have the meanings ascribed to such terms in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act and any successor to such Rule.

(g) **Board** means the Company s Board of Directors.

(h) Cause shall, with respect to any Participant, have the meaning specified in the Award Agreement. In the absence of any definition in the Award Agreement, Cause shall have the equivalent meaning or the same meaning as cause or for cause set forth in any employment, consulting, change in control, or other agreement for the performance of services between the Participant and the Company or a Related Entity or, in the absence of any such definition in such agreement, such term shall mean (i) the failure by the Participant to perform his or her duties as assigned by the Company (or a Related Entity) in a reasonable manner, (ii) any violation or breach by the Participant of his or her employment, consulting, or other similar agreement with the Company (or a Related Entity), if any, (iii) any violation

or breach by the Participant of his or her confidential information and invention assignment, non-competition, non-solicitation, non-disclosure, and/or other similar agreement with the Company or a Related Entity, if any, (iv) any act by the Participant of dishonesty or bad faith with respect to the Company (or a Related Entity), (v) any material violation or breach by the Participant of the Company s or a Related Entity s policy for employee conduct, if any, (vi) use of alcohol, drugs, or other similar substances in a manner that adversely affects the Participant s work performance, or (vii) the commission by the Participant of any act, misdemeanor, or crime reflecting unfavorably upon the Participant or the Company or any Related Entity. The good faith determination by

B-1

the Plan Administrator of whether the Participant s Continuous Service was terminated by the Company for Cause shall be final and binding for all purposes hereunder.

(i) **Change in Control** means and shall be deemed to have occurred on the earliest of the following dates:

(i) the date on which any person (as such term is used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act), obtains beneficial ownership (as defined in Rule 13d-3 of the Exchange Act) or a pecuniary interest in fifty percent (50%) or more of the Voting Stock;

(ii) the consummation of a merger, consolidation, reorganization, or similar transaction other than a transaction (1) (a) in which substantially all of the holders of Company s Voting Stock hold or receive directly or indirectly fifty percent (50%) or more of the voting stock of the resulting entity or a parent company thereof, in substantially the same proportions as their ownership of the Company immediately prior to the transaction; or (2) in which the holders of Company s capital stock immediately before such transaction will, immediately after such transaction, hold as a group on a fully diluted basis the ability to elect at least a majority of the directors of the surviving corporation (or a parent company);

(iii) there is consummated a sale, lease, exclusive license, or other disposition of all or substantially all of the consolidated assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries, other than a sale, lease, license, or other disposition of all or substantially all of the consolidated assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries to an entity, fifty percent (50%) or more of the combined voting power of the voting securities of which are owned by the stockholders of the Company in substantially the same proportions as their ownership of the Company immediately prior to such sale, lease, license or other disposition; or

(iv) individuals who, on the date this Plan is adopted by the Board, are Directors (the Incumbent Board) cease for any reason to constitute at least a majority of the Directors; provided, however, that if the appointment or election (or nomination for election) of any new Director was approved or recommended by a majority vote of the members of the Incumbent Board then still in office, such new member shall, for purposes of this Plan, be considered as a member of the Incumbent Board.

For purposes of determining whether a Change in Control has occurred, a transaction includes all transactions in a series of related transactions, and terms used in this definition but not defined are used as defined in the Plan. The term Change in Control shall not include a sale of assets, merger, or other transaction effected exclusively for the purpose of changing the domicile of the Company.

Notwithstanding the foregoing or any other provision of this Plan, the definition of Change in Control (or any analogous term) in an individual written agreement between the Company and the Participant shall supersede the foregoing definition with respect to Awards subject to such agreement (it being understood, however, that if no definition of Change in Control or any analogous term is set forth in such an individual written agreement, the foregoing definition shall apply).

(j) **Code** means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time, including regulations thereunder and successor provisions and regulations thereto.

(k) **Committee** means a committee designated by the Board to administer the Plan with respect to at least a group of Employees, Directors, or Consultants.

(l) **Company** means MarineMax, Inc., a Delaware corporation.

(m) **Consultant** means any person (other than an Employee or a Director, solely with respect to rendering services in such person s capacity as a director) who is engaged by the Company or any Related Entity to render consulting or advisory services to the Company or such Related Entity.

(n) **Continuous Service** means uninterrupted provision of services to the Company or any Related Entity in the capacity as either an officer, Employee, Director, or Consultant. Continuous Service shall not be considered to be interrupted in the case of (i) any approved leave of absence, (ii) transfers among the Company, any Related Entities, or any successor entities, in the capacity as either an officer, Employee, Director, or Consultant or (iii) any change in status as long as the individual remains in the service of the Company or a Related Entity in the capacity as

B-2

Table of Contents

either an officer, Employee, Director, or Consultant (except as otherwise provided in the Award Agreement). An approved leave of absence shall include sick leave, military leave, or any other authorized personal leave.

(o) **Corporate Transaction** means the occurrence, in a single transaction or in a series of related transactions, of any one or more of the following events:

(i) a sale, lease, exclusive license, or other disposition of a substantial portion of the consolidated assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries, as determined by the Plan Administrator, in its discretion;

(ii) a sale or other disposition of more than twenty percent (20%) of the outstanding securities of the Company; or

(iii) a merger, consolidation, reorganization, or similar transaction, whether or not the Company is the surviving corporation.

(p) Covered Employee means an Eligible Person who is a Covered Employee as specified in Section 7(d) of the Plan.

(q) **Director** means a member of the Board or the board of directors of any Related Entity.

(r) **Disability** means a permanent and total disability (within the meaning of Section 22(e) of the Code), as determined by a medical doctor satisfactory to the Plan Administrator.

(s) **Dividend Equivalent** means a right, granted to a Participant under Section 6(g) hereof, to receive cash, Shares, other Awards, or other property equal in value to dividends paid with respect to a specified number of Shares or other periodic payments.

(t) **Effective Date** means the effective date of this Plan, which shall be the date this Plan is adopted by the Board, subject to the approval of the stockholders of the Company.

(u) **Eligible Person** means each officer, Director, Employee, or Consultant. The foregoing notwithstanding, only employees of the Company, any Parent, or any Subsidiary shall be Eligible Persons for purposes of receiving Incentive Stock Options. An Employee on leave of absence may be considered as still in the employ of the Company or a Related Entity for purposes of eligibility for participation in the Plan.

(v) **Employee** means any person, including an officer or Director, who is an employee of the Company or any Related Entity. The payment of a director s fee by the Company or a Related Entity shall not be sufficient to constitute employment by the Company.

(w) **Exchange Act** means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended from time to time, including rules thereunder and successor provisions and rules thereto.

(x) **Executive Officer** means an executive officer of the Company as defined under the Exchange Act.

(y) **Fair Market Value** means the fair market value of Shares, Awards, or other property as determined by the Plan Administrator, or under procedures established by the Plan Administrator. Unless otherwise determined by the Plan Administrator, the Fair Market Value of Shares as of any given date, after which the Shares are publicly traded on a stock exchange or market, shall be the closing sale price per share reported on a consolidated basis for stock listed on the principal stock exchange or market on which Shares are traded on the date as of which such value is being determined or, if there is no sale on that date, then on the last previous day on which a sale was reported.

(z) **Good Reason** shall, with respect to any Participant, have the meaning specified in the Award Agreement. In the absence of any definition in the Award Agreement, Good Reason shall have the equivalent meaning (or the same meaning as good reason or for good reason) set forth in any employment, consulting, change in control, or other agreement for the performance of services between the Participant and the Company or a Related Entity or, in the absence of any such definition in such agreement(s), such term shall mean (i) the assignment to the Participant of any duties inconsistent in any material respect with the Participant s position (including status, offices, titles, and reporting requirements), authority, duties, or responsibilities as assigned by the Company (or a Related Entity) or any other action by the Company (or a Related Entity) that results in a material diminution in such position, authority, duties, or responsibilities, excluding for this purpose an isolated,

B-3

insubstantial, and inadvertent action not taken in bad faith and which is remedied by the Company (or a Related Entity) promptly after receipt of notice thereof given by the Participant; (ii) any failure by the Company (or a Related Entity) to comply with its obligations to the Participant as agreed upon, other than an isolated, insubstantial, or inadvertent failure not occurring in bad faith and which is remedied by the Company (or a Related Entity) promptly after receipt of notice thereof given by the Participant; (iii) the Company (or a Related Entity) promptly after receipt of notice thereof given by the Participant; (iii) the Company s (or Related Entity s) requiring the Participant to be based at any office or location more than fifty (50) miles from the location of employment as of the date of Award, except for travel reasonably required in the performance of the Participant s responsibilities; (iv) any purported termination by the Company (or a Related Entity) of the Participant s Disability as defined in Section 2I; or (v) any reduction in the Participant s base salary (unless such reduction is part of Company-wide reduction that affects a majority of the persons of comparable level to the Participant).

(aa) **Incentive Stock Option** means any Option intended to be designated as an incentive stock option within the meaning of Section 422 of the Code or any successor provision thereto.

(bb) Non-Employee Director means a Director of the Company who is not an Employee.

(cc) **Non-Qualified Stock Option** means any Option that is not intended to be designated as an incentive stock option within the meaning of Section 422 of the Code or any successor provision thereto.

(dd) **Option** means a right, granted to a Participant under Section 6(b) hereof, to purchase Shares or other Awards at a specified price during specified time periods.

(ee) Other Stock-Based Awards means Awards granted to a Participant pursuant to Section 6(h) hereof.

(ff) **Parent** means any corporation (other than the Company), whether now or hereafter existing, in an unbroken chain of corporations ending with the Company, if each of the corporations in the chain (other than the Company) owns stock possessing fifty percent (50%) or more of the combined voting power of all classes of stock in one of the other corporations in the chain.

(gg) **Participant** means a person who has been granted an Award under the Plan that remains outstanding, including a person who is no longer an Eligible Person.

(hh) **Performance Award** means a right, granted to an Eligible Person under Sections 6(h) hereof, to receive Awards based upon performance criteria specified by the Plan Administrator.

(ii) **Performance Period** means that period established by the Plan Administrator at the time any Performance Award is granted or at any time thereafter during which any performance goals specified by the Plan Administrator with respect to such Award are to be measured.

(jj) **Person** has the meaning ascribed to such term in Section 3(a)(9) of the Exchange Act and used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) thereof, and shall include a group as defined in Section 12(d) thereof.

(kk) Plan means this MarineMax, Inc. 2011 Stock-Based Compensation Plan.

(ll) **Plan Administrator** means the Board or any Committee delegated by the Board to administer the Plan. There may be different Plan Administrators with respect to different groups of Eligible Persons.

(mm) **Related Entity** means any Parent, Subsidiary, and any business, corporation, partnership, limited liability company, or other entity designated by the Plan Administrator in which the Company, a Parent, or a Subsidiary, directly or indirectly, holds a substantial ownership interest.

(nn) **Restricted Stock** means Stock granted to a Participant under Section 6(d) hereof, that is subject to certain restrictions, including a risk of forfeiture.

(oo) **Rule 16b-3** and **Rule 16a-1(c)(3)** means Rule 16b-3 and Rule 16a-1(c)(3), as from time to time in effect and applicable to the Plan and Participants, promulgated by the Securities and Exchange Commission under Section 16 of the Exchange Act.

(pp) **Share** means a share of the Company's Common Stock, and the share of such other securities as may be substituted (or resubstituted) for Stock pursuant to Section 10(c) hereof.

B-4

Table of Contents

(qq) **Stock** means the Company's Common Stock, and such other securities as may be substituted (or resubstituted) for the Company's Common Stock pursuant to Section 10(c) hereof.

(rr) Stock Appreciation Right means a right granted to a Participant pursuant to Section 6(c) hereof.

(ss) **Stock Unit** means a right, granted to a Participant pursuant to Section 6(e) hereof, to receive Shares, cash, or a combination thereof at the end of a specified period of time.

(tt) **Subsidiary** means any corporation (other than the Company), whether now or hereafter existing, in an unbroken chain of corporations beginning with the Company, if each of the corporations other than the last corporation in the unbroken chain owns stock possessing fifty percent (50%) or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock in one of the other corporations in such chain.

(uu) Voting Stock means the stock of the Company with a right to vote for the election of Directors.

3. Administration.

(a) *Administration by Board*. The Board shall administer the Plan unless and until the Board delegates administration to a Committee, as provided in Section 3(c). The Board and/or Committee(s) administering the Plan shall be the Plan Administrator.

(b) *Powers of the Plan Administrator*. The Plan Administrator shall have the following powers, subject to, and within the limitations of, the express provisions of the Plan:

(i) Subject to Section 3(g) below, to determine from time to time those of the persons eligible under the Plan shall be granted Awards; when and how each Award shall be granted; what type or combination of types of Award shall be granted; the provisions of each Award granted (which need not be identical), including the time or times when a person shall be permitted to receive Shares or cash pursuant to an Award; and the number of Shares or amount of cash with respect to which an Award shall be granted to each such person.

(ii) To construe and interpret the Plan and Awards granted under it and to establish, amend, and revoke rules and regulations for its administration. The Plan Administrator, in the exercise of this power, may correct any one or more defects, omissions, or inconsistencies in the Plan or in any Award Agreement, in a manner and to the extent it shall deem necessary or expedient to make the Plan fully effective.

(iii) To amend the Plan or an Award as provided in Section 10(e).

(iv) To terminate or suspend the Plan as provided in Section 10(e).

(v) To adopt such modifications, procedures, and subplans as may be necessary or desirable to comply with provisions of the laws of foreign countries in which the Company or Related Entities may operate to assure the viability of the benefits from Awards granted to Participants performing services in such countries and to meet the objectives of the Plan.

(vi) Generally, to exercise such powers and to perform such acts as the Plan Administrator deems necessary or appropriate to promote the best interests of the Company and that are not in conflict with the provisions of the Plan.

(c) **Delegation to Committee**.

(i) *General.* The Board may delegate administration of the Plan to a Committee or Committees of more members of the Board, and the term Committee shall apply to any person or persons to whom such authority has been delegated. If administration is delegated to a Committee, the Committee shall have, in connection with the administration of the Plan, the powers theretofore possessed by the Board, to the extent delegated by the Board, including the power to delegate to a subcommittee any of the administrative powers the Committee is authorized to exercise, subject, however, to such resolutions, not inconsistent with the provisions of the Plan, as may be adopted from time to time by the Board. The Board may abolish the Committee at any time and revest in the Board the administration of the Plan.

(ii) Section 162(m) and Rule 16b-3 Compliance. In the discretion of the Board, the Committee may consist solely of two or more Outside Directors, in accordance with Section 162(m) of the Code, and/or

B-5

solely of two or more Non-Employee Directors , in accordance with Rule 16b-3. In addition, the Plan Administrator may delegate to a committee of two or more members of the Board the authority to grant Awards to Eligible Persons who are either (a) not then Covered Employees and are not expected to be Covered Employees at the time of recognition of income resulting from such Award, (b) not persons with respect to whom the Company wishes to comply with Section 162(m) of the Code or (c) not then subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act.

(d) *Effect of Plan Administrator s Decision*. All determinations, interpretations, and constructions made by the Plan Administrator shall be made in good faith and shall not be subject to review by any person and shall be final, binding and conclusive on all persons.

(e) *Arbitration*. Any dispute or claim concerning any Award granted (or not granted) pursuant to the Plan or any disputes or claims relating to or arising out of the Plan shall be fully, finally, and exclusively resolved by binding and confidential arbitration conducted pursuant to the rules of Judicial Arbitration and Mediation Services, Inc. (JAMS) in the nearest city in which JAMS conducts business to the city in which the Participant is employed by the Company. The Company shall pay all arbitration fees. In addition to any other relief, the arbitrator may award to the prevailing party recovery of its attorneys fees and costs. By accepting an Award, the Participant and the Company waive their respective rights to have any such disputes or claims tried by a judge or jury.

(f) *Limitation of Liability*. The Board and any Committee(s), and each member thereof, who act as the Plan Administrator, shall be entitled to, in good faith, rely or act upon any report or other information furnished to him or her by any officer or Employee, the Company s independent auditors, Consultants, or any other agents assisting in the administration of the Plan. Members of the Board and any Committee(s), and any officer or Employee acting at the direction or on behalf of the Board and any Committee(s), shall not be personally liable for any action or determination taken or made in good faith with respect to the Plan and shall, to the extent permitted by law, be fully indemnified and protected by the Company with respect to any such action or determination.

(g) *Administration of the Plan For Non-Employee Directors*. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the grant of all Awards to the Non-Employee Directors shall be approved by a majority of the Directors who qualify as independent under the rules of the principal stock exchange or market on which Shares are traded or a Committee composed solely of such independent Directors.

4. Shares Issuable Under the Plan.

(a) *Number of Shares Available for Issuance Under Plan.* Subject to adjustment as provided in Section 10(c) hereof, the total number of Shares reserved and available for issuance in connection with Awards shall be 1,000,000 Shares. In addition, any shares available for issuance under the 2007 Incentive Compensation Plan that are not subject to an outstanding award under the 2007 Incentive Compensation Plan as of the date of stockholder approval of this Plan shall become available for issuance under this Plan, and shall no longer be available for issuance under the 2007 Incentive Compensation Plan may consist, in whole or in part, of authorized and unissued shares or treasury shares.

(b) Availability of Shares Not Issued pursuant to Awards.

(i) If any Shares subject to an Award or to an 2007 Plan Award are forfeited, expire, or otherwise terminate without issuance of such Shares, any Award or 2007 Plan Award is settled for cash or otherwise does not result in the issuance of all or a portion of the Shares subject to such Award or 2007 Plan Award, the Shares shall, to the extent of such forfeiture, expiration, termination, cash settlement, or non-issuance, be available for Awards under the Plan, subject to Section 4(b)(iv) below.

(ii) If any Shares issued pursuant to an Award or 2007 Plan Award are forfeited back to or repurchased by the Company, including, but not limited to, any repurchase or forfeiture caused by the failure to meet a contingency or condition required for the vesting of such shares, then the Shares forfeited or repurchased shall revert to and become available for issuance under the Plan, subject to Section 4(b)(iv) below.

(iii) In the event that any Option or other Award granted hereunder is exercised through the withholding of Shares from the Award by the Company or withholding tax liabilities arising from such Option or other Award are satisfied by the withholding of Shares from the Award by the Company, then only the number of

B-6

Shares issued net of the Shares withheld shall be counted as issued for purposes of determining the maximum number of Shares available for grant under the Plan, subject to Section 4(b)(iv) below. In the event that any 2007 Plan Award is exercised through the withholding of Shares by the Company from the 2007 Plan Award or withholding tax liabilities arising from such 2007 Plan Award are satisfied by the withholding of Shares from the 2007 Plan Award by the Company, then Shares withheld shall become available for issuance under the Plan, subject to Section 4(b)(iv) below.

(iv) Notwithstanding anything in this Section 4(b) to the contrary, solely for purposes of determining whether Shares are available for the grant of Incentive Stock Options, the maximum aggregate number of Shares that may be granted under this Plan through Incentive Stock Options shall be determined without regard to any Shares restored pursuant to this Section 4(b) that, if taken into account, would cause the Plan, for purposes of the grant of Incentive Stock Options, to fail the requirement under Code Section 422 that the Plan designate a maximum aggregate number of shares that may be issued.

(c) *Application of Limitations*. The limitation contained in this Section 4 shall apply not only to Awards that are settled by the delivery of Shares but also to Awards relating to Shares but settled only in cash (such as cash-only Stock Appreciation Rights). The Plan Administrator may adopt reasonable counting procedures to ensure appropriate counting, and avoid double counting (as, for example, in the case of tandem or substitute awards) and may make adjustments if the number of Shares actually delivered differs from the number of shares previously counted in connection with an Award.

5. Eligibility; Per-Person Award Limitations. Awards may be granted under the Plan only to Eligible Persons.

In any one calendar year, an Eligible Person may not be granted Awards under which more than fifty percent (50%) of the total number of Shares reserved for issuance under the Plan (whether or not issued) could be received by the Participant, subject to adjustment as provided in Section 10(c). In addition, the maximum dollar value payable in cash to any one Participant with respect to Performance Awards vesting based on the performance objectives of Section 7 is \$5,000,000 per calendar year.

6. Terms of Awards.

(a) *General.* Awards may be granted on the terms and conditions set forth in this Section 6. In addition, the Plan Administrator may impose on any Award or the exercise thereof, at the date of grant or thereafter (subject to Section 10(e)), such additional terms and conditions, not inconsistent with the provisions of the Plan, as the Plan Administrator shall determine, including terms requiring forfeiture of Awards in the event of termination of the Participant s Continuous Service and terms permitting a Participant to make elections relating to his or her Award. The Plan Administrator shall retain full power and discretion to accelerate, waive or modify, at any time, any term or condition of an Award that is not mandatory under the Plan.

(b) *Options*. The Plan Administrator is authorized to grant Options to any Eligible Person on the following terms and conditions:

(i) *Stock Option Agreement*. Each grant of an Option shall be evidenced by an Award Agreement. Such Award Agreement shall be subject to all applicable terms and conditions of the Plan and may be subject to any other terms and conditions, which are not inconsistent with the Plan and which the Plan Administrator deems appropriate for inclusion in the Award Agreement. The provisions of the various Award Agreements entered into under the Plan need not be identical.

(ii) *Number of Shares.* The Plan Administrator shall determine and each Award Agreement shall specify the number of Shares that are subject to the Option and shall provide for the adjustment of such number in accordance with Section 10(c) hereof. The Award Agreement shall also specify whether the Stock Option is an Incentive Stock Option or a Non-Qualified Stock Option.

(iii) Exercise Price.

(A) *In General.* The Plan Administrator shall determine and each Award Agreement shall state the price at which Shares subject to the Option may be purchased (the Exercise Price), which shall be not less than 100% of the Fair Market Value of the Stock on the date of grant.

(B) *Ten Percent Stockholder*. If a Participant owns or is deemed to own (by reason of the attribution rules applicable under Section 424(d) of the Code) more than 10% of the combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Company or any Parent or Subsidiary, any Incentive Stock Option granted to such Employee must have an exercise price per Share of at least 110% of the Fair Market Value of a Share on the date of grant.

(iv) *Time and Method of Exercise.* The Plan Administrator shall determine the time or times at which or the circumstances under which an Option may be exercised in whole or in part (including based on achievement of performance goals and/or future service requirements), the time or times at which Options shall cease to be or become exercisable following termination of Continuous Service or upon other conditions, the methods by which the exercise price may be paid or deemed to be paid (including, in the discretion of the Plan Administrator, a cashless exercise procedure), the form of such payment, including, without limitation, cash, Stock, net exercise, other Awards, or awards granted under other plans of the Company or a Related Entity, other property (including notes or other contractual obligations of Participants to make payment on a deferred basis) or any other form of consideration legally permissible, and the methods by or forms in which Stock will be delivered or deemed to be delivered to Participants.

(v) *Termination of Service*. Subject to earlier termination of the Option as otherwise provided in the Plan and unless otherwise provided by the Plan Administrator with respect to an Option and set forth in the Award Agreement, an Option shall be exercisable after a Participant s termination of Continuous Service only during the applicable time period determined in accordance with this Section and thereafter shall terminate and no longer be exercisable:

(A) *Death or Disability*. If the Participant s Continuous Service terminates because of the death or Disability of the Participant, the Option, to the extent unexercised and exercisable on the date on which the Participant s Continuous Service terminated, may be exercised by the Participant (or the Participant s legal representative or estate) at any time prior to the expiration of twelve (12) months (or such other period of time as determined by the Plan Administrator, in its discretion) after the date on which the Participant s Continuous Service terminated, but in any event only with respect to the vested portion of the Option and no later than the date of expiration of the Option s term as set forth in the Award Agreement evidencing such Option (the Option Expiration Date).

(B) *Termination for Cause*. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, if the Participant s Continuous Service is terminated for Cause, the Option shall terminate and cease to be exercisable immediately upon such termination of Continuous Service.

(C) *Other Termination of Service*. If the Participant s Continuous Service terminates for any reason, except Disability, death, or Cause, the Option, to the extent unexercised and exercisable by the Participant on the date on which the Participant s Continuous Service terminated, may be exercised by the Participant at any time prior to the expiration of three (3) months (or such longer period of time as determined by the Plan Administrator, in its discretion) after the date on which the Participant s Continuous Service terminated, but in any event only with respect to the vested portion of the Option and no later than the Option Expiration Date.

(vi) *Incentive Stock Options*. The terms of any Incentive Stock Option granted under the Plan shall comply in all respects with the provisions of Section 422 of the Code. If and to the extent required to comply with Section 422 of the Code, Options granted as Incentive Stock Options shall be subject to the following special terms and conditions:

(1) The Option shall not be exercisable more than ten (10) years after the date such Incentive Stock Option is granted; provided, however, that if a Participant owns or is deemed to own (by reason of the

attribution rules of Section 424(d) of the Code) more than 10% of the combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Company or any Parent or Subsidiary and the Incentive Stock Option is granted to such Participant, the Incentive Stock Option shall not be exercisable (to the extent required by the Code at the time of the grant) for no more than five (5) years from the date of grant; and

(2) If the aggregate Fair Market Value (determined as of the date the Incentive Stock Option is granted) of the Shares with respect to which Incentive Stock Options granted under the Plan and all other option plans of the Company, its Parent or any Subsidiary are exercisable for the first time by a Participant during any calendar year in excess of \$100,000, then such Participant s Incentive Stock Option(s) or portions thereof that exceed such \$100,000 limit shall be treated as Non-Qualified Stock Options (in the reverse order in which they were granted, so that the last Incentive Stock Option will be the first treated as a Non-Qualified Stock Option). This paragraph shall only apply to the extent such limitation is applicable under the Code at the time of the grant.

(c) *Stock Appreciation Rights*. The Plan Administrator is authorized to grant Stock Appreciation Rights to Participants on the following terms and conditions:

(i) *Agreement*. Each grant of a Stock Appreciation Right shall be evidenced by an Award Agreement. Such Award Agreement shall be subject to all applicable terms and conditions of the Plan and may be subject to any other terms and conditions which are not inconsistent with the Plan and which the Plan Administrator deems appropriate for inclusion in the Award Agreement. The provisions of the various Award Agreements entered into under the Plan need not be identical.

(ii) *Right to Payment.* A Stock Appreciation Right shall confer on the Participant to whom it is granted a right to receive, upon exercise thereof, the excess of (A) the Fair Market Value of one share of stock on the date of exercise over (B) the grant price of the Stock Appreciation Right as determined by the Plan Administrator. The per Share grant price of each Stock Appreciation Right shall not be less than the Fair Market Value of a Share on the grant date.

(iii) *Other Terms.* The Plan Administrator shall determine at the date of grant or thereafter, the time or times at which and the circumstances under which a Stock Appreciation Right may be exercised in whole or in part (including based on achievement of performance goals and/or future service requirements), the time or times at which Stock Appreciation Rights shall cease to be or become exercisable following termination of Continuous Service or upon other conditions, the form of payment upon exercise of Shares, cash, or other property, the method of exercise, method of settlement, form of consideration payable in settlement (either cash, Shares or other property), method by or forms in which Stock will be delivered or deemed to be delivered to Participants, whether or not a Stock Appreciation Right shall be in tandem or in combination with any other Award, and any other terms and conditions of any Stock Appreciation Right. Stock Appreciation Rights may be either freestanding or in tandem with other Awards. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, unless otherwise exempt from Section 409A of the Code or otherwise specifically determined by the Plan Administrator, each Stock Appreciation Right shall be structured to avoid the imposition of any excise tax under Section 409A of the Code.

(d) *Restricted Stock.* The Plan Administrator is authorized to grant Restricted Stock to any Eligible Person on the following terms and conditions:

(i) *Grant and Restrictions*. Restricted Stock shall be subject to such restrictions on transferability, risk of forfeiture, and other restrictions, if any, as the Plan Administrator may impose, or as otherwise provided in this Plan. The terms of any Restricted Stock granted under the Plan shall be set forth in a written Award Agreement that shall contain provisions determined by the Plan Administrator and not inconsistent with the Plan. The restrictions may lapse separately or in combination at such times, under such circumstances (including based on achievement of performance goals and/or future service requirements), in such installments or otherwise, as the Plan Administrator may determine

at the date of grant or thereafter. Except to the extent restricted under the terms of the Plan and any Award Agreement relating to the Restricted Stock, a Participant granted Restricted Stock shall have all of the rights of a stockholder, including the right to vote the Restricted Stock and the right to receive dividends thereon (subject to any mandatory reinvestment or other

requirement imposed by the Plan Administrator). During the restricted period applicable to the Restricted Stock, subject to Section 10(b) below, the Restricted Stock may not be sold, transferred, pledged, hypothecated, margined, or otherwise encumbered by the Participant. Notwithstanding the foregoing, all grants of Restricted Stock shall comply with the vesting terms of Section 8(f).

(ii) *Forfeiture*. Except as otherwise determined by the Plan Administrator, upon termination of a Participant s Continuous Service during the applicable restriction period, the Participant s Restricted Stock that is at that time subject to a risk of forfeiture that has not lapsed or otherwise been satisfied shall be forfeited to or reacquired by the Company; provided that the Plan Administrator may provide, by rule or regulation or in any Award Agreement or may determine in any individual case, that restrictions or forfeiture conditions relating to Restricted Stock shall be waived in whole or in part in the event of terminations resulting from specified causes, and the Plan Administrator may in other cases waive in whole or in part the forfeiture of Restricted Stock. Notwithstanding the foregoing, all grants of Stock Units shall comply with the vesting acceleration terms of Sections 8(g).

(iii) *Certificates for Shares*. Restricted Stock granted under the Plan may be evidenced in such manner as the Plan Administrator shall determine. If certificates representing Restricted Stock are registered in the name of the Participant, the Plan Administrator may require that such certificates bear an appropriate legend referring to the terms, conditions, and restrictions applicable to such Restricted Stock, that the Company retain physical possession of the certificates, that the certificates be kept with an escrow agent, and that the Participant deliver a stock power to the Company, endorsed in blank, relating to the Restricted Stock.

(iv) *Dividends and Splits.* As a condition to the grant of an Award of Restricted Stock, the Plan Administrator may require that any cash dividends paid on a share of Restricted Stock be automatically reinvested in additional shares of Restricted Stock or applied to the purchase of additional Awards under the Plan. Unless otherwise determined by the Plan Administrator, Shares distributed in connection with a stock split or stock dividend, and other property distributed as a dividend, shall be subject to restrictions and a risk of forfeiture to the same extent as the Restricted Stock with respect to which such Shares or other property has been distributed.

(e) *Stock Units*. The Plan Administrator is authorized to grant Stock Units to Participants, which are rights to receive Shares, cash, or other property, or a combination thereof at the end of a specified time period, subject to the following terms and conditions:

(i) *Award and Restrictions.* Satisfaction of an Award of Stock Units shall occur upon expiration of the time period specified for such Stock Units by the Plan Administrator (or, if permitted by the Plan Administrator, as elected by the Participant). In addition, Stock Units shall be subject to such restrictions (which may include a risk of forfeiture) as the Plan Administrator may impose, if any, which restrictions may lapse at the expiration of the time period or at earlier specified times (including based on achievement of performance goals and/or future service requirements), separately or in combination, in installments or otherwise, as the Plan Administrator may determine. The terms of an Award of Stock Units shall be set forth in a written Award Agreement that shall contain provisions determined by the Plan Administrator and not inconsistent with the Plan. Stock Units may be satisfied by delivery of Stock, cash equal to the Fair Market Value of the specified number of Shares covered by the Stock Units, or a combination thereof, as determined by the Plan Administrator at the date of grant or thereafter. Prior to satisfaction of an Award of Stock Units, an Award of Stock Units carries no voting or dividend or other rights associated with share ownership. Notwithstanding the foregoing, all grants of Stock Units shall comply with the vesting terms of Sections 8(f). Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan Administrator, each Stock Unit shall be structured to avoid the imposition of any excise tax under Section 409A of the Code.

(ii) *Forfeiture*. Except as otherwise determined by the Plan Administrator, upon termination of a Participant s Continuous Service during the applicable time period thereof to which forfeiture conditions apply (as provided in the Award Agreement evidencing the Stock Units), the Participant s Stock Units (other than those Stock Units subject to deferral at the election of the Participant) shall be forfeited; provided that the Plan Administrator may provide, by rule or regulation or in any Award Agreement or may determine in any

individual case, that restrictions or forfeiture conditions relating to Stock Units shall be waived in whole or in part in the event of terminations resulting from specified causes, and the Plan Administrator may in other cases waive in whole or in part the forfeiture of Stock Units. Notwithstanding the foregoing, all grants of Stock Units shall comply with the vesting acceleration terms of Sections 8(g).

(iii) *Dividend Equivalents*. Unless otherwise determined by the Plan Administrator at date of grant, any Dividend Equivalents that are granted with respect to any Award of Stock Units shall be either (A) paid with respect to such Stock Units at the dividend payment date in cash or in Shares of unrestricted Stock having a Fair Market Value equal to the amount of such dividends or (B) deferred with respect to such Stock Units and the amount or value thereof automatically deemed reinvested in additional Stock Units, other Awards or other investment vehicles, as the Plan Administrator shall determine or permit the Participant to elect.

(f) *Bonus Stock and Awards in Lieu of Obligations*. The Plan Administrator is authorized to grant Shares as a bonus or to grant Shares or other Awards in lieu of Company obligations to pay cash or deliver other property under the Plan or under other plans or compensatory arrangements, provided that, in the case of Participants subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act, the amount of such grants remains within the discretion of the Plan Administrator to the extent necessary to ensure that acquisitions of Shares or other Awards are exempt from liability under Section 16(b) of the Exchange Act. Shares or Awards granted hereunder shall be subject to such other terms as shall be determined by the Plan Administrator. Notwithstanding the foregoing, all grants Shares pursuant to this Section shall comply with the vesting terms of Section 8(f) and the vesting acceleration terms of Section 8(g).

(g) *Dividend Equivalents*. The Plan Administrator is authorized to grant Dividend Equivalents to any Eligible Person entitling the Eligible Person to receive cash, Shares, other Awards, or other property equal in value to dividends paid with respect to a specified number of Shares, or other periodic payments. Dividend Equivalents may be awarded on a free-standing basis or in connection with another Award. The terms of an Award of Dividend Equivalents shall be set forth in a written Award Agreement that shall contain provisions determined by the Plan Administrator and not inconsistent with the Plan. The Plan Administrator may provide that Dividend Equivalents shall be paid or distributed when accrued or shall be deemed to have been reinvested in additional Stock, Awards, or other investment vehicles, and subject to such restrictions on transferability and risks of forfeiture, as the Plan Administrator may specify. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, unless otherwise exempt from Section 409A of the Code or otherwise specifically determined by the Plan Administrator, each Dividend Equivalent shall be structured to avoid the imposition of any excise tax under Section 409A of the Code.

(h) *Performance Awards*. The Plan Administrator is authorized to grant Performance Awards to any Eligible Person payable in cash, Shares, other property, or other Awards, on terms and conditions established by the Plan Administrator, including Awards subject to the provisions of Section 7, if and to the extent that the Plan Administrator shall, in its sole discretion, determine that an Award shall be subject to those provisions. The performance criteria to be achieved during any Performance Period and the length of the Performance Period shall be determined by the Plan Administrator upon the grant of each Performance Award. Except as provided in this Plan or as may be provided in an Award Agreement, Performance Awards will be distributed only after the end of the relevant Performance Period. The performance goals to be achieved for each Performance Period shall be conclusively determined by the Plan Administrator and may be based upon the criteria set forth in Section 7(b), or in the case of an Award that the Plan Administrator, in its sole discretion, shall determine should be used for that purpose. The amount of the Award to be distributed shall be conclusively determined by the Plan Administrator. Performance Awards may be paid in a lump sum or in installments following the close of the Performance Period or, in accordance with procedures established by the Plan Administrator, on a deferred basis. Notwithstanding the foregoing, all grants of Performance Awards which would qualify as Full Value Awards (as defined in Section 8(f)) shall comply with the vesting terms of Section 8(f).

(i) *Other Stock-Based Awards*. The Plan Administrator is authorized, subject to limitations under applicable law, to grant to any Eligible Person such other Awards that may be denominated or payable in, valued in whole or in part by reference to, or otherwise based on, or related to, Shares, as deemed by the Plan Administrator to be consistent with the purposes of the Plan, including, without limitation, convertible or exchangeable debt securities, other rights convertible or exchangeable into Stock, purchase rights for Stock, Awards with value and payment

contingent upon performance of the Company or any other factors designated by the Plan Administrator, and Awards valued by reference to the book value of Stock or the value of securities of or the performance of specified Related Entities or business units. The Plan Administrator shall determine the terms and conditions of such Awards. The terms of any Award pursuant to this Section shall be set forth in a written Award Agreement that shall contain provisions determined by the Plan Administrator and not inconsistent with the Plan. Stock delivered pursuant to an Award in the nature of a purchase right granted under this Section 6(h) shall be purchased for such consideration (including without limitation loans from the Company or a Related Entity), paid for at such times, by such methods, and in such forms, including, without limitation, cash, Stock, other Awards, or other property, as the Plan Administrator shall determine. Cash awards, as an element of or supplement to any other Award under the Plan, may also be granted pursuant to this Section 6(h). Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, unless otherwise exempt from Section 409A of the Code or otherwise specifically determined by the Plan Administrator, each such Award shall be structured to avoid the imposition of any excise tax under Section 409A of the Code. Notwithstanding the foregoing, all grants of Other Stock Based Award which would qualify as Full Value Awards (as defined in Section 8(f)) shall comply with the vesting terms of Section 8(f) and the vesting acceleration terms of Section 8(g).

7. Tax Qualified Performance Awards.

(a) *Covered Employees.* A Committee, composed in compliance with the requirements of Section 162(m) of the Code, in its discretion, may determine at the time an Award is granted to an Eligible Person who is, or is likely to be, as of the end of the tax year in which the Company would claim a tax deduction in connection with such Award, a Covered Employee, that the provisions of this Section 7 shall be applicable to such Award.

(b) Performance Criteria. If an Award is subject to this Section 7, then the lapsing of restrictions thereon and the distribution of cash, Shares or other property pursuant thereto, as applicable, shall be contingent upon achievement of one or more objective performance goals. Performance goals shall be objective and shall otherwise meet the requirements of Section 162(m) of the Code and regulations thereunder, including the requirement that the level or levels of performance targeted by the Committee result in the achievement of performance goals being substantially uncertain. One or more of the following business criteria for the Company, on a consolidated basis, and/or for Related Entities, or for business or geographical units of the Company and/or a Related Entity (except with respect to the total stockholder return and earnings per share criteria), shall be used by the Committee in establishing performance goals for such Awards: (1) earnings per share; (2) revenues or gross margins; (3) cash flow; (4) operating margin; (5) return on net assets, investment, capital, or equity; (6) economic value added; (7) direct contribution; (8) net income; pretax earnings; earnings before interest and taxes; earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, and amortization; earnings after interest expense and before extraordinary or special items; operating income; income before interest income or expense, unusual items, and income taxes, local, state, or federal and excluding budgeted and actual bonuses that might be paid under any ongoing bonus plans of the Company; (9) working capital; (10) management of fixed costs or variable costs; (11) identification or consummation of investment opportunities or completion of specified projects in accordance with corporate business plans, including strategic mergers, acquisitions, or divestitures; (12) total stockholder return; and (13) debt reduction. Any of the above goals may be determined on an absolute or relative basis or as compared to the performance of a published or special index deemed applicable by the Committee, including, but not limited to, the Standard & Poor s 500 Stock Index or a group of companies that are comparable to the Company. The Committee shall exclude the impact of an event or occurrence which the Committee determines should appropriately be excluded, including without limitation, (i) restructurings, discontinued operations, extraordinary items, and other unusual or non-recurring charges, (ii) an event either not directly related to the operations of the Company or not within the reasonable control of the Company s management, or (iii) a change in accounting standards required by generally accepted accounting principles.

(c) *Performance Period; Timing For Establishing Performance Goals.* Achievement of performance goals in respect of such Performance Awards shall be measured over a Performance Period, as specified by the Committee.

Performance goals shall be established not later than ninety (90) days after the beginning of any Performance Period applicable to such Performance Awards, or at such other date as may be required or permitted for performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Code.

(d) *Adjustments*. The Committee may, in its discretion, reduce the amount of a settlement otherwise to be made in connection with Awards subject to this Section 7, but may not exercise discretion to increase any such amount payable to a Covered Employee in respect of an Award subject to this Section 7. The Committee shall specify the circumstances in which such Awards shall be paid or forfeited in the event of termination of Continuous Service by the Participant prior to the end of a Performance Period or settlement of Awards.

(e) *Committee Certification.* Within a reasonable period of time after the performance criteria have been satisfied (but no later than three (3) months after the satisfaction of the performance criteria), to the extent necessary to qualify the payments as performance based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Code, the Committee shall certify, by resolution or other appropriate action in writing, that the performance criteria and any other material terms previously established by the Committee or set forth in the Plan, have been satisfied.

8. Certain Provisions Applicable to Awards or Sales.

(a) *Stand-Alone, Additional, Tandem and Substitute Awards.* Awards granted under the Plan may, in the discretion of the Plan Administrator, be granted either alone or in addition to, in tandem with or in substitution or exchange for, any other Award or any award granted under another plan of the Company, any Related Entity or any business entity to be acquired by the Company or a Related Entity or any other right of a Participant to receive payment from the Company or any Related Entity. Such additional, tandem, and substitute or exchange Awards may be granted at any time. If an Award is granted in substitution or exchange for another Award or award, the Plan Administrator shall require the surrender of such other Award or award in consideration for the grant of the new Award. In addition, Awards may be granted in lieu of cash compensation, including in lieu of cash amounts payable under other plans of the Company or any Related Entity.

(b) *Form and Timing of Payment Under Awards; Deferrals.* Subject to the terms of the Plan and any applicable Award Agreement, payments to be made by the Company or a Related Entity upon the exercise of an Option or other Award or settlement of an Award may be made in such forms as the Plan Administrator shall determine, including, without limitation, cash, other Awards, or other property, and may be made in a single payment or transfer, in installments, or on a deferred basis. The settlement of any Award may be accelerated, and cash paid in lieu of Shares in connection with such settlement, in the discretion of the Plan Administrator or upon occurrence of one or more specified events (in addition to a Change in Control). Installment or deferred payments may be required by the Plan Administrator (subject to Section 10(g) of the Plan) or permitted at the election of the Participant on terms and conditions established by the Plan Administrator. Payments may include, without limitation, provisions for the payment or crediting of a reasonable interest rate on installment or deferred payments or the grant or crediting of Dividend Equivalents or other amounts in respect of installment or deferred payments denominated in Shares.

(c) *Exemptions from Section 16(b) Liability.* It is the intent of the Company that this Plan comply in all respects with applicable provisions of Rule 16b-3 or Rule 16a-1(c)(3) to the extent necessary to ensure that neither the grant of any Awards to nor other transaction by a Participant who is subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act is subject to liability under Section 16(b) thereof (except for transactions acknowledged in writing to be non-exempt by such Participant). Accordingly, if any provision of this Plan or any Award Agreement does not comply with the requirements of Rule 16b-3 or Rule 16a-1(c)(3) as then applicable to any such transaction, such provision will be construed or deemed amended to the extent necessary to conform to the applicable requirements of Rule 16b-3 or Rule 16a-1(c)(3) so that such Participant shall avoid liability under Section 16(b).

(d) *Code Section 409A*. If and to the extent that the Plan Administrator believes that any Awards may constitute a nonqualified deferred compensation plan under Section 409A of the Code, the terms and conditions set forth in the Award Agreement for that Award shall be drafted in a manner that is intended to comply with, and shall be interpreted in a manner consistent with, the applicable requirements of Section 409A of the Code, unless otherwise agreed to in

writing by the Participant and the Company.

(e) *No Option or Stock Appreciation Right Repricing*. Other than pursuant to Section 10(c), without approval of the Company s stockholders, the Plan Administrator shall not be permitted to (A) lower the exercise price per Share of an Option or Stock Appreciation Right after it is granted, (B) cancel an Option or Stock Appreciation Right when the exercise price per Share exceeds the Fair Market Value of the underlying Shares in

exchange for another Award or cash, or (C) take any other action with respect to an Option or Stock Appreciation Right that may be treated as a repricing.

(f) *Vesting Restrictions for Full Value Awards*. Each award of Restricted Stock, Stock Units, Bonus Stock, a Performance Award, or Other Stock Based Award where the Participant is not required to pay more than the par value of the Award in cash for the Shares delivered (each a Full Value Award) shall have a minimum vesting schedule of (A) with respect to Full Value Awards that vest over time, a three (3) year vesting schedule with a maximum of one-third (1/3rd) of the Full Value Award vesting in any one (1) year; (B) with respect to Full Value Awards that vest based upon the achievement of performance goals, the performance period shall be a minimum of one (1) year in length; provided, however, that 10% of the Shares reserved under the Plan may be granted as Full Value Awards that are not subject to the vesting requirements of the last sentence; provided, further, that any such grants shall be approved by the Committee.

9. Change in Control; Corporate Transaction.

(a) Change in Control.

(i) The Plan Administrator may, in its discretion, accelerate the vesting, exercisability, lapsing of restrictions, or expiration of deferral of any Award, including upon a Change in Control. In addition, the Plan Administrator may provide in an Award Agreement that the performance goals relating to any Award will be deemed to have been met upon the occurrence of any Change in Control.

(ii) In the event of a Change in Control that the Board has not approved prior to the consummation of such Change in Control, then all outstanding Awards shall become fully vested and exercisable immediately prior to and contingent on the consummation of the Change in Control.

(iii) In addition to the terms of Sections 9(a)(i) and 9(a)(i) above, the effect of a change in control, may be provided (1) in an employment, compensation, or severance agreement, if any, between the Company or any Related Entity and the Participant, relating to the Participant s employment, compensation, or severance with or from the Company or such Related Entity or (2) in the Award Agreement.

(b) *Corporate Transactions.* In the event of a Corporate Transaction, any surviving entity or acquiring entity (together, the Successor Entity) may either (i) assume any or all Awards outstanding under the Plan; (ii) continue any or all Awards outstanding under the Plan; or (iii) substitute similar stock awards for outstanding Awards (it being understood that similar awards include, but are not limited to, awards to acquire the same consideration paid to the stockholders or the Company, as the case may be, pursuant to the Corporate Transaction); provided that if the Corporate Transaction is not a Change in Control, each outstanding Award shall be either assumed, continued, or substituted pursuant to the terms of this Section. In the event that the Successor Entity does not assume or continue any or all such outstanding Awards or substitute similar stock awards for such outstanding Awards, then with respect to Awards that have been not assumed, continued, or substituted, such Awards shall terminate if not exercised (if applicable) at or prior to such effective time (contingent upon the effectiveness of the Corporate Transaction).

The Plan Administrator, in its discretion and without the consent of any Participant, may (but is not obligated to) either (i) accelerate the vesting of any Awards (determined on an Award by Award basis), including permitting the lapse of any repurchase rights held by the Company (and, if applicable, the time at which such Awards may be exercised), in full or as to some percentage of the Award, to a date prior to the effective time of such Corporate Transaction as the Plan Administrator shall determine (contingent upon the effectiveness of the Corporate Transaction) or (ii) provide for a cash payment in exchange for the termination of an Award or any portion thereof where such cash payment is equal to the Fair Market Value of the Shares that the Participant would receive if the

Award were fully vested and exercised (if applicable) as of such date (less any applicable exercise price).

Notwithstanding any other provision in this Plan to the contrary, with respect to Restricted Stock and any other Award granted under the Plan with respect to which the Company has any reacquisition or repurchase rights, the reacquisition or repurchase rights for such Awards may be assigned by the Company to the successor of the Company (or the successor s parent company) in connection with such Corporate Transaction. In the event any such rights are not continued or assigned to the Successor Entity, then such rights shall lapse and the Award shall be fully vested as of the effective time of the Corporate Transaction. In addition, the Plan Administrator, in its discretion,

B-14

may (but is not obligated to) provide that any reacquisition or repurchase rights held by the Company with respect to any such Awards (determined on an Award by Award basis) shall lapse in whole or in part (contingent upon the effectiveness of the Corporate Transaction).

(c) *Dissolution or Liquidation*. In the event of a dissolution or liquidation of the Company, then all outstanding Awards shall terminate immediately prior to the completion of such dissolution or liquidation, and Shares subject to the Company s repurchase option may be repurchased by the Company notwithstanding the fact that the holder of such stock is still in Continuous Service.

10. General Provisions.

(a) *Compliance With Legal and Other Requirements.* The Company may, to the extent deemed necessary or advisable by the Plan Administrator, postpone the issuance or delivery of Shares or payment of other benefits under any Award until completion of such registration or qualification of such Shares or other required action under any federal or state law, rule, or regulation, listing or other required action with respect to any stock exchange or automated quotation system upon which the Shares or other Company securities are listed or quoted or compliance with any other obligation of the Company, as the Plan Administrator may consider appropriate, and may require any Participant to make such representations, furnish such information and comply with or be subject to such other conditions as it may consider appropriate in connection with the issuance or delivery of Shares or payment of other benefits in compliance with applicable laws, rules, and regulations, listing requirements or other obligations.

(b) Limits on Transferability; Beneficiaries.

(i) *General.* Except as provided in the Award Agreement, a Participant may not assign, sell, transfer, or otherwise encumber or subject to any lien any Award or other right or interest granted under this Plan, in whole or in part, other than by will or by operation of the laws of descent and distribution, and such Awards or rights that may be exercisable shall be exercised during the lifetime of the Participant only by the Participant or his or her guardian or legal representative. In no event may an Award be transferred to a third party in exchange for consideration.

(ii) Permitted Transfer of Option. The Plan Administrator, in its sole discretion, may permit the transfer of an Option (but not an Incentive Stock Option or any other right to purchase Shares other than an Option) as follows: (A) by gift to a member of the Participant s Immediate Family or (B) by transfer by instrument to a trust providing that the Option is to be passed to beneficiaries upon death of the Participant. For purposes of this Section 10(b)(ii), Immediate Family shall mean the Participant s spouse (including a former spouse subject to terms of a domestic relations order); child, stepchild, grandchild, child-in-law; parent, stepparent, grandparent, parent-in-law; sibling and sibling-in-law, and shall include adoptive relationships. If a determination is made by counsel for the Company that the restrictions contained in this Section 10(b)(ii) are not required by applicable federal or state securities laws under the circumstances, then the Plan Administrator, in its sole discretion, may permit the transfer of Awards (other than Incentive Stock Options and Stock Appreciation Rights in tandem therewith) to one or more Beneficiaries or other transferees during the lifetime of the Participant, which may be exercised by such transferees in accordance with the terms of such Award, but only if and to the extent permitted by the Plan Administrator pursuant to the express terms of an Award Agreement (subject to any terms and conditions which the Plan Administrator may impose thereon, and further subject to any prohibitions and restrictions on such transfers pursuant to Rule 16b-3). A Beneficiary, transferee or other person claiming any rights under the Plan from or through any Participant shall be subject to all terms and conditions of the Plan and any Award Agreement applicable to such Participant, except as otherwise determined by the Plan Administrator, and to any additional terms and conditions deemed necessary or appropriate by the Plan Administrator.

(c) Adjustments.

(i) Adjustments.

(A) In the event that any dividend paid in Stock, forward or reverse split, merger, consolidation, combination, or other similar corporate transaction or event affects the Stock, then the Plan Administrator shall substitute, exchange, or adjust any or all of the following in a manner that precludes the enlargement

or dilution of rights and benefits: (A) the number and kind of Shares reserved for issuance in connection with Awards granted thereafter, (B) the number and kind of Shares by which annual per-person Award limitations are measured under Section 5 hereof, (C) the number and kind of Shares subject to or deliverable in respect of outstanding Awards, (D) the exercise price, grant price, or purchase price relating to any Award and/or make provision for payment of cash or other property in respect of any outstanding Award, and (E) any other aspect of any Award that the Plan Administrator determines to be appropriate.

(B) In the event that a dividend or other distribution in the form of cash or other property (but excluding a dividend paid in Stock), recapitalization, reorganization, spin-off, repurchase, share exchange, liquidation, dissolution or other similar corporate transaction or event affects the Stock and/or such other securities of the Company or any other issuer such that a substitution, exchange, or adjustment is determined by the Plan Administrator to be appropriate, then the Plan Administrator shall, in such manner as the Plan Administrator may deem equitable, substitute, exchange, or adjust any or all of (A) the number and kind of Shares reserved for issuance in connection with Awards granted thereafter, (B) the number and kind of Shares by which annual per-person Award limitations are measured under Section 5 hereof, (C) the number and kind of Shares subject to or deliverable in respect of outstanding Awards, (D) the exercise price, grant price, or purchase price relating to any Award and/or make provision for payment of cash or other property in respect of any outstanding Award, and (E) any other aspect of any Award that the Plan Administrator determines to be appropriate.

(ii) *Other Adjustments.* The Plan Administrator (which shall be a Committee to the extent such authority is required to be exercised by a Committee to comply with Code Section 162(m)) is authorized to make adjustments in the terms and conditions of, and the criteria included in, Awards (including Awards subject to performance goals) in recognition of unusual or nonrecurring events (including, without limitation, acquisitions and dispositions of businesses and assets) affecting the Company, any Related Entity, or any business unit or the financial statements of the Company or any Related Entity, or in response to changes in applicable laws, regulations, accounting principles, tax rates and regulations, or business conditions or in view of the Plan Administrator s assessment of the business strategy of the Company, any Related Entity, or business unit thereof, performance of comparable organizations, economic and business conditions, personal performance of a Participant, and any other circumstances deemed relevant; provided that no such adjustment shall be authorized or made if and to the extent that such authority or the making of such adjustment would cause Options, Stock Appreciation Rights, or Performance Awards granted to Participants designated by the Plan Administrator as Covered Employees and intended to qualify as performance-based compensation under Code Section 162(m) and the regulations thereunder.

(d) *Taxes.* The Company and any Related Entity are authorized to withhold from any Award granted, any payment relating to an Award under the Plan, including from a distribution of Shares or any payroll or other payment to a Participant, amounts of withholding and other taxes due or potentially payable in connection with any transaction involving an Award, and to take such other action as the Plan Administrator may deem advisable to enable the Company and Participants to satisfy obligations for the payment of withholding taxes and other tax obligations relating to any Award. This authority shall include authority to withhold or receive Shares or other property and to make cash payments in respect thereof in satisfaction of a Participant s tax obligations, either on a mandatory or elective basis in the discretion of the Plan Administrator.

(e) *Changes to the Plan and Awards*. The Board may amend, alter, suspend, discontinue, or terminate the Plan or the Committee s authority to grant Awards under the Plan, without the consent of stockholders or Participants. Any amendment or alteration to the Plan shall be subject to the approval of the Company s stockholders if such stockholder approval is deemed necessary and advisable by the Board or if required under the rules or regulations of the stock exchange that has the highest trading volume for the Shares for the prior calendar year. However, without the consent of an affected Participant, no such amendment, alteration, suspension, discontinuance, or termination of the Plan may

materially and adversely affect the rights of such Participant under any previously granted and outstanding Award. The Plan Administrator may waive any conditions or rights under or amend, alter, suspend, discontinue, or terminate any Award theretofore granted and any Award Agreement relating

thereto, except as otherwise provided in the Plan; provided that, without the consent of an affected Participant, no such action may materially and adversely affect the rights of such Participant under such Award.

(f) *Limitation on Rights Conferred Under Plan.* Neither the Plan nor any action taken hereunder shall be construed as (i) giving any Eligible Person or Participant the right to continue as an Eligible Person or Participant or in the employ of the Company or a Related Entity; (ii) interfering in any way with the right of the Company or a Related Entity to terminate any Eligible Person s or Participant s Continuous Service at any time, (iii) giving an Eligible Person or Participant any claim to be granted any Award under the Plan or to be treated uniformly with other Participants and Employees, or (iv) conferring on a Participant any of the rights of a stockholder of the Company unless and until the Participant is duly issued or transferred Shares in accordance with the terms of an Award.

(g) *Unfunded Status of Awards; Creation of Trusts.* The Plan is intended to constitute an unfunded plan for incentive and deferred compensation. With respect to any payments not yet made to a Participant or obligations to deliver Shares pursuant to an Award, nothing contained in the Plan or any Award shall give any such Participant any rights that are greater than those of a general creditor of the Company; provided that the Plan Administrator may authorize the creation of trusts and deposit therein cash, Shares, other Awards, or other property or make other arrangements to meet the Company s obligations under the Plan. Such trusts or other arrangements shall be consistent with the unfunded status of the Plan unless the Plan Administrator otherwise determines with the consent of each affected Participant. The trustee of such trusts may be authorized to dispose of trust assets and reinvest the proceeds in alternative investments, subject to such terms and conditions as the Plan Administrator may specify and in accordance

with applicable law.

(h) *Nonexclusivity of the Plan.* Neither the adoption of the Plan by the Board nor its submission to the stockholders of the Company for approval shall be construed as creating any limitations on the power of the Plan Administrator to adopt such other incentive arrangements as it may deem desirable including incentive arrangements and awards which do not qualify under Code Section 162(m).

(i) *Fractional Shares*. No fractional Shares shall be issued or delivered pursuant to the Plan or any Award. The Plan Administrator shall determine whether cash, other Awards, or other property shall be issued or paid in lieu of such fractional shares or whether such fractional shares or any rights thereto shall be forfeited or otherwise eliminated.

(j) *Governing Law*. The validity, construction, and effect of the Plan, any rules and regulations under the Plan, and any Award Agreement shall be determined in accordance with the laws of the state of Delaware without giving effect to principles of conflicts of laws, and applicable federal law.

(k) *Plan Effective Date and Stockholder Approval; Termination of Plan.* The Plan shall become effective on the Effective Date, subject to subsequent approval within twelve (12) months of its adoption by the Board by stockholders of the Company eligible to vote in the election of directors, by a vote sufficient to meet the requirements of Code Sections 162(m) (if applicable) and 422, Rule 16b-3 under the Exchange Act (if applicable), applicable requirements of the principal stock exchange or market on which Shares are traded, and other laws, regulations, and obligations of the Company applicable to the Plan. Awards may be granted subject to stockholder approval, but may not be exercised or otherwise settled in the event stockholder approval is not obtained. The Plan shall terminate no later than ten (10) years from the date of the later of (x) the Effective Date and (y) the date an increase in the number of shares reserved for issuance under the Plan is approved by the Board (so long as such increase is also approved by the stockholders).